Western SGraduate & Postdoctoral Studies

Western University Scholarship@Western

Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository

8-23-2013 12:00 AM

The role of IL-22 produced by Th17 cells in Type 1 Diabetes

Stacey M. Bellemore The University of Western Ontario

Supervisor Dr. Bhagirath Singh *The University of Western Ontario*

Graduate Program in Microbiology and Immunology A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree in Master of Science © Stacey M. Bellemore 2013

Follow this and additional works at: https://ir.lib.uwo.ca/etd

Part of the Animal Diseases Commons, Endocrine System Diseases Commons, Immune System Diseases Commons, and the Medical Immunology Commons

Recommended Citation

Bellemore, Stacey M., "The role of IL-22 produced by Th17 cells in Type 1 Diabetes" (2013). *Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository*. 1598. https://ir.lib.uwo.ca/etd/1598

This Dissertation/Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by Scholarship@Western. It has been accepted for inclusion in Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository by an authorized administrator of Scholarship@Western. For more information, please contact wlswadmin@uwo.ca.

THE ROLE OF IL-22 PRODUCED BY TH17 CELLS IN TYPE 1 DIABETES

(Thesis format: Monograph)

by

Stacey M. Bellemore

Graduate Program in Microbiology and Immunology

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science

The School of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies The University of Western Ontario London, Ontario, Canada

© Stacey Bellemore 2013

Abstract

Interleukin-22 (IL-22) is produced by T helper 17 (Th17) cells. Th17 cells have been shown to be pathogenic in autoimmune diseases, however their role in type 1 diabetes (T1D) remains controversial. We have shown that Th17-differentiation of naïve T cells can be driven by IL-23 + IL-6 to produce large amounts of IL-22 and induce T1D. Conversely, polarizing T cells using TGF- β + IL-6 led to nonpathogenic Th17 cells that produced lower IL-22 levels. We have shown that neutralizing IFN- γ during polarization leads to a drastic increase in IL-22. We have also found IL-22-producing cells in the pancreas of diabetic NOD mice. The receptor for IL-22 increases in the pancreas of NOD mice during disease providing a target for IL-22. However, neutralization of IL-22 by antibody *in vivo* does not significantly alter disease progression. Therefore, IL-22 may not be the sole factor or play a non-redundant role in T1D pathogenesis.

Keywords

Type 1 Diabetes, Interleukin-22 (IL-22), Non-Obese Diabetic (NOD) mouse, Th17 cells, BDC2.5 NOD mouse, pancreatic islets, beta cells, IL-22Rα1

Dedications

I dedicate this thesis to my parents who have always supported me, especially through my academic pursuits. I would not be where I am today without their constant love, support and generosity.

"Education is the most powerful weapon which you can use to change the world"

-Nelson Mandela

Acknowledgments

I would like to express my sincere thanks and gratitude to my supervisor, Dr. Bhagirath Singh for his support and guidance through the last 3 years. His knowledge and experience has taught me to think analytically and allowed me to grow as a researcher. I would also like to thank Dr. Mansour Haeryfar and Dr. Lakshman Gunaratnam for sitting on my advisory committee and for their help improving and focusing my research.

I would like to acknowledge all the members of the Singh lab for their continued help and support with all the different types of experiments I did; I would like to say a special thanks to Dr. Enayat Nikoopour for his foundational work that allowed me to build my project. Also for his daily advice and for answering my many questions; Olga Krougly for her guidance with mouse models and the many, many injections and tests she performed; and Ed Lee-Chan for his willingness to help me with absolutely anything in the lab and fixing everything I did not know how to.

Lastly, I would like to acknowledge the many friends and peers I have come to know during my university experience. It has truly been the best times of my life.

Abstract	. ii
Dedications	iii
Acknowledgments	iv
Table of Contents	. v
List of Tables	vii
List of Figures	'iii
List of Appendices	. x
List of Abbreviations	xi
Chapter 1	. 1
1 INTRODUCTION	. 1
1.1 Introduction to the Immune System	. 1
1.1.1 The Innate Immune Response	. 1
1.1.2 The Adaptive Immune Response	. 2
1.1.2.1 CD8 ⁺ T cells	. 4
1.1.2.2 $CD4^+ T$ cells	. 4
1.1.2.2.1 Th2 Cells	5
1.1.2.2.2 Th1 Cells	5
1.1.2.2.3 Regulatory T cells	6
1.1.2.2.4 The Th1/Th2 Paradigm	7
1.1.2.2.5 Th17 cells	8
1.1.2.2.6 Th22 cells and Th9 cells	12
1.2 Autoimmunity	12
1.2.1 Th17 cells and autoimmune diseases	14
1.3 Interleukin 22	15
1.3.1 The IL-22/IL-23 pathogenic axis	19
1.4 Th17 subsets	22
1.5 Type 1 Diabetes	26
1.5.1 Th17 cells and T1D	27
1.5.2 Mouse models of T1D	28
1.6 Project Rationale and Foundational Work	30
1.6.1 Previous Study	30
1.6.2 Thesis Rationale	31
Chapter 2	35
2 MATERIALS AND METHODS	35
2.1 Mice	35
2.2 Cytokines and Antibodies	35
2.3 Tissue Preparation	36
2.4 In vitro Stimulation of Splenocytes	36
2.5 Naïve T Cell Isolation	37
2.6 Restimulation of Tissue-Extracted Lymphocytes	37
2.7 Preparation for Cytofluorimetric Examinations	37
2.8 Enzyme-Linked Immunosorbent Assay (ELISA)	38
2.9 Proliferation Assay.	38
2.10RNA Extraction	39

Table of Contents

2.11Quantitative Real Time PCR (qRT-PCR)	. 39		
2.12Western Blot	. 41		
2.13Adoptive Transfers			
2.14Neutralizing Antibody Treatment	. 42		
2.15Statistical Analyses	. 42		
Chapter 3	. 43		
3 RESULTS	. 43		
3.1 Characterizing the polarization of naïve T cells into different Th17 cell subsets	43		
3.1.1 Titration of subset-inducing cytokines	. 49		
3.2 Maximizing IL-22 production by Th17 cells	. 52		
3.2.1 The effect of neutralizing IFN-γ on pathogenicity	. 57		
3.2.2 Neutralizing TGF- β to increase IL-22 production	. 57		
3.3 Th17 subset production of Granzyme B and Perforin	. 64		
3.4 IL-22-producing cells in diabetic NOD mice	. 67		
3.4.1 IL-22 and IL-22R expression in the pancreas in diabetic and young NO	D		
mice	. 72		
3.5 Neutralizing IL-22 in a Th17 adoptive transfer model	. 84		
3.5.1 IL-22-producing cells can be recovered from recipient mice after adopti	ive		
transfer	. 84		
3.6 Neutralizing IL-22 in an adoptive transfer model into NOD.SCID mice	. 89		
Chapter 4	. 92		
4 DISCUSSION	. 92		
4.1 Characterization of polarized naïve cells into Th17 subsets	. 92		
4.1. Maximizing IL-22 production by Th17 cells using neutralizing antibodies	. 96		
4.1.1. Neutralizing TGF- β does not increase IL-22 production by Th17 cells	. 97		
4.2. Th17 subsets do not differentially express Granzyme B and Perforin	. 98		
4.3. IL-22-producing cells in diabetic NOD mice	104		
4.3.1. IL-22 and IL-22R expression in the pancreas of diabetic and young NO	D		
mice	106		
4.4. Neutralizing IL-22 in a Th17 adoptive transfer model	107		
4.5. Neutralizing IL-22 in an adoptive transfer model into NOD.SCID mice	109		
4.6. Final Conclusions	109		
4.7. Future Directions	111		
References	113		
Appendices	139		
Curriculum Vitae	151		

List of Tables

Table 1.1 Differentiating factors of CD4 ⁺ T cell subsets	. 13
Table 2.1 Primers used for qRT-PCR in this study	. 40

List of Figures

Figure	1.1 Differentiation of a naïve T cell to a fully matured Th17 cell 11
Figure	1.2 Different induction techniques of Th17 cells can induce either regulatory or
	pathogenic phenotypes
Figure	1.3 Our proposed model for the induction of functionally different Th17 cell subsets
Figure	3.1 Polarization of isolated naïve BDC2.5 T cells into different subsets shows
	pronounced differences in cytokine expression
Figure	3.2 IL-22 production is optimal after 4 days of culture in IL-6 + IL-23 polarized cells
Figure	3.3 Cytokine expression after titration of TGF-β and IL-23
Figure	3.4 Addition of anti-IFN-γ to IL-6 plus IL-23 in culture induces maximal IL-17 and
	IL-22 production in BDC2.5 cells activated by antigen
Figure	3.5 Addition of anti-IFN- γ to IL-6 plus IL-23 in culture induces maximal IL-22
	production and IFN- γ suppression in BDC2.5 cells activated by antigen
Figure	3.6 Adoptive transfer of Th17 polarized BDC2.5 splenocytes shows neutralizing anti-
	IFN-γ antibody does not significantly change the pathogenicity of these cells 59
Figure	3.7 The effects of neutralizing anti-TGF- β and anti-IFN- γ antibodies on IL-22
	production from BDC2.5 splenocytes
Figure	3.8 The effects of neutralizing anti-TGF- β and anti-IFN- γ antibodies on IL-22
	production from BDC2.5 splenocytes
Figure	3.9 Neutralizing anti-TGF-β antibody does not significantly increase IL-22 production
	from BDC2.5 splenocytes
Figure	3.10 Expression of Granzyme B and Perforin by different subsets of Th17 cells from
	BDC2.5 splenocytes
Figure	3.11 Unstimulated lymphocytes extracted from the pancreas of diabetic NOD mice
	show some IL-22 production
Figure	3.12 Restimulated lymphocytes extracted from the pancreas of diabetic NOD mice
	show IL-22 production compared to Isotype and FMO controls
Figure	3.13 Restimulated lymphocytes extracted from the pancreas of diabetic NOD mice
	show more IL-22 production than non-diabetic mice of the same age
Figure	3.14 IL-22 production in restimulated lymphocytes extracted from the pancreas of
	diabetic NOD mice and control young, non-diabetic mice
Figure	3.15 IL-22, IFN-γ, and IL-10 production in restimulated lymphocytes extracted from
	PLNs of diabetic NOD mice and control young, non-diabetic mice
Figure	3.16 Whole pancreatic tissue shows an up-regulation of inflammatory cytokines and
	factors including IL-10, IFN-γ and IL-22R in diabetic NOD mice compared to young
	and healthy controls

Figure 3.17 Neutralizing IL-22 in a Th17 adoptive transfer model	86
Figure 3.18 IL-22 producing cells can be recovered from recipient young NOD diabeti	c mice
	88
Figure 3.19 Neutralizing IL-22 in an adoptive transfer of diabetic splenocytes in	91
Figure 4.1 The overall effects of neutralizing antibodies on cytokine production in pola	arized
Th17 cells	100
Figure 4.2 The downstream effects of IL-22R signalling	103

List of Appendices

Appendix I Differential cytokine production in Th17-polarized splenocytes 1	40
Appendix II Differential proliferation exhibited by Th17-polarized splenocytes 1	42
Appendix III Different polarization techniques of Th17 cells leads to functionally different	
effector subsets1	44
Appendix IV Treg17 cells can suppress both proliferation and the pathogenic effects of	
Teff17 cells1	48
Appendix V Teff17 cells demonstrate increased IL-22 production compared to Treg17 cell	S
and non-polarized cells 1	48
Appendix VI Differential cytokine and transcription factor expression is observed between	
two Th17 subsets1	50

List of Abbreviations

Antibody	Ab
Antigen Presenting Cell	APC
Aryl Hydrocarbon Receptor	AhR
B Cell Receptor	BCR
Bovine Serum Albumin	BSA
Central Nervous System	CNS
Complete Freund's Adjuvant	CFA
Cytotoxic T Lymphocyte	CTL
Dendritic Cells	DC
Enzyme-Linked Immunosorbant Assay	ELISA
Experimental Autoimmune Encephalomyelitis	EAE
Fluorescence Activated Cell Sorting	FACS
Forkhead box protein 3	FoxP3
Granulocyte Macrophage-Colony Stimulating Factor	GM-CSF
IL-10-related T cell-derived inducible factor	IL-TIF
Immunoglobulin	Ig
Inflammatory Bowel Disease	IBD
Innate Lymphoid Cell	ILC
Intraperitoneal	IP
Intravenous	IV
Lymphoid-Tissue inducer	LTi
Major Histocompatibility Complex	MHC
Multiple Sclerosis	MS
Natural Killer	NK
Natural Killer T	NKT
Non-Obese Diabetic	NOD
Pancreatic Lymph Node	PLN
Pancreatitis-Associated Protein	PAP1

Pathogen Associated Molecular Patterns	PAMP
Pattern Recognition Receptors	PRR
Phorbol Myristate Acetate	PMA
RAR-related orphan receptor gamma splice variant T	RORγt
Real Time Quantitative Polymerase Chain Reaction	RT-qPCR
Regeneration	Reg
Severe Combined Immunodeficient	SCID
Signalling transducer and activator of transcription	STAT
Standard Error of the Mean	SEM
T Helper 1	Th1
T Helper 2	Th2
T Helper 9	Th9
T Helper 17	Th17
T Helper 22	Th22
T Regulatory Cells	Treg
Toll-Like Receptor	TLR
Transcription Factor	TF
Transforming Growth Factor	TGF
Type 1 Diabetes	T1D

Chapter 1

1 INTRODUCTION

1.1 Introduction to the Immune System

The immune system is an intricate network composed of a variety of cells, tissues, and organs that protect a host body from disease. It is highly developed to detect and destroy a large variety of foreign agents—termed pathogens—including viruses, microbes, and parasites while distinguishing these from the host's own healthy tissue. The two main branches of the immune system, the innate and adaptive immune responses, combine to provide a quick, constant level of defence as well as specific and long lasting immunity against foreign invaders. These immune system cells, termed leukocytes, originate in the bone marrow and then migrate to peripheral tissues, the bloodstream, or the lymphatic system.

1.1.1 The Innate Immune Response

The innate immune system is usually described as an organism's first line of defence against foreign pathogens. It is present at all times in all plants and animals and is critical for distinguishing potentially harmful threats. All multicellular organisms have an intricate innate immune response and even single-celled organisms have heritable defense mechanisms (1, 2). Innate immunity is comprised of a number of cells that derive from common myeloid progenitor cells, which can give rise to macrophages, granulocytes (neutrophils, eosinophils, basophils), and dendritic cells (DCs). These three cell types are termed phagocytes as they can engulf and kill pathogens and then induce inflammation, which recruits other immune cells to the site of infection. Another innate immune cell type is the natural killer (NK) cell that chiefly recognizes and kills abnormal cells such as tumour cells or infected cells.

As these cells migrate to sites of infection, it is important that DCs, macrophages and neutrophils can recognize and distinguish foreign particles and to do this they use pattern recognition receptors (PRRs) such as toll-like receptors (TLRs) and scavenger receptors. They recognize common patterns of molecular structure expressed by many pathogens called pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) such as mannose-rich oligosaccharides, peptidoglycans or lipopolysaccharides. Once these signals are recognized and the foreign body engulfed, macrophages and dendritic cells migrate to the lymph nodes to become antigen-presenting cells (APCs) whereby they process and display the antigen on their cell surface bound to the major histocompatibility complex (MHC) to activate the adaptive immune system (3). These APCs become activated and produce cytokines and chemokines to recruit more immune cells to the site of infection and present antigens to T lymphocytes for activation (4). DCs are the most potent of APCs as they have the broadest range of antigen presentation and are the only APCs that can activate naïve T cells. They also express large amounts of co-stimulatory molecules such as CD80 and CD86 that are necessary for T cell activation (5).

1.1.2 The Adaptive Immune Response

The adaptive immune system is an organism's more specific response to pathogens. It is highly evolved and only present in certain vertebrates (2). It is responsible for mounting a response against any variation of antigen an organism may encounter and then provide lasting immunity against these antigens to stave off future infection. Lymphocytes, the effector cells of the adaptive immune system, can do this by exhibiting a vast repertoire of antigen receptors on their cell surface. They respond to these antigens by triggering proliferation and differentiation to clonal effector cells (6). The two main types of lymphocytes are bone marrow-derived B cells and thymus-matured T cells, each with their own type of antigen receptor. Their surface receptors are highly specific for one antigen and are generated by somatic hypermutation and recombination to create an extensive range of antigen receptors that collectively respond to a large number of antigens (7).

B cells are critical in the humoral branch of the immune system in which their membrane-bound immunoglobulin (Ig) receptors, termed B cell receptors (BCR), bind to epitopes causing them to terminally differentiate into plasma cells. These plasma cells produce antibodies (Ab) that are the secreted form of their receptors, which travel systemically to tag their specific epitopes for destruction. B cells can also act as APCs since antigens that can cross-link the BCR are internalized and processed to be presented on MHC class II molecules for recognition by CD4⁺ T helper (Th) cells (8). In order for B cells to differentiate into clonal plasma cells the Th cells must produce co-stimulatory molecules and cytokines, thus fully activating the cell.

T cells are traditionally more concerned with the cell-mediated branch of the immune system in which activated cytotoxic T lymphocytes (CTLs) can directly destroy unhealthy or abnormal cells such as those infected by viruses. T cell development begins with lymphoid progenitors in the bone marrow that then migrate to the thymus for the remainder of their maturation (9). Here, classical T cells will undergo selection to ensure dysfunctional cells are not being released systemically. First, double positive cells (those that express both CD4 and CD8 receptors) are positively selected for where their T cell receptors (TCRs) must be able interact with MHC molecules with at least weak affinity to ensure reactivity (10). They are also negatively selected for in which most thymocytes with high affinity to self-antigens are destroyed. However, these mechanisms are not perfect, and self-reactive T cells may survive. If this is not controlled by peripheral mechanisms of tolerance it can lead to autoimmunity (11). Matured, naïve T cells then begin to express either CD4 (Th cells) or CD8 (CTLs) co-receptors and leave the thymus to reside in lymph tissues where they can be presented antigens. Unlike B cells, which can recognize and bind antigens directly, the TCR has to bind antigens in the context of MHC on the surface of DCs, macrophages, and B cells. DCs provide co-stimulatory signals to activate a naïve T cell as well as cytokines which determine the type of effector phenotype the T cell will have. Once these T cells are activated, they proliferate and undergo clonal expansion to help clear infection.

The adaptive immune system is also responsible for providing the body with immunological memory that allows the immune system to recognize antigens that have previously been encountered and mount an immediate response to them without having to wait for naïve lymphocyte activation. Rather than become effector lymphocytes, T cells and B cells can also become memory cells that can readily differentiate into effector cells after re-encountering an antigen.

1.1.2.1 $CD8^+$ T cells

CD8⁺ T cells (CTLs) can induce cell death directly on target cells. They are activated by recognizing antigen displayed in the context of MHC class I molecules and are critical for killing intracellular bacteria-infected cells, virus-infected cells as well as tumour cells. There are two main mechanisms of cell-mediated killing: secreted granules containing perforin and granzyme B, as well as Fas ligand-mediated killing (12). In the first method, perforin inserts itself into the plasma membrane of the target cell where it will form a pore (13). A serine protease called granzyme B may then enter the cell and induce caspase-activated DNase to initiate apoptosis in the target cell. The second mechanism involves Fas-ligand produced by activated T cells which binds the Fas receptor on target cells and induces their apoptosis (12, 14). Activated CD8⁺ T cells can also produce a large amount of interferon- γ (IFN- γ) which is critical to help clear infection in affected cells (15).

1.1.2.2 $CD4^+$ T cells

The primary job of CD4⁺ T cells is to activate other cells and influence the immune system. They are MHC class II restricted and have critical roles in activating B cells to make antibody, regulating CD8⁺ T cell responses, maintaining macrophage function, and supressing immune responses to ensure they are not overly excessive (16). CD4⁺ T cells, once stimulated by their cognate antigen, can differentiate into a number of effector subsets with specialized phenotypes which allow us to classify them based on cytokine production, surface markers, and/or transcription factor induction. These subsets are induced by their microenvironment, primarily by cytokines that influence their differentiation potential. These cytokines may be a result of nearby helper T cells acting in a paracrine manner to bolster the immune response and deal with the local threat by inducing many naïve T cells to differentiate to the same subset while inhibiting competing subsets. Cytokines induced in one part of the body may also travel larger distances to influence the immune response elsewhere. It is critical that helper T cells drive the immune response in the proper direction and induce the necessary subsets as inappropriate effector induction can lead to inefficient pathogen clearance as well as other concerns in the body. Indeed, it has historically been shown that immune

dominance toward one or another subset can lead to autoimmunity (Th1 mediated) and fetal tolerance during pregnancy (Th2 mediated) (17).

Helper T cells critically rely on master transcription factors and signalling transducer and activator of transcription (STAT) proteins for effector differentiation and cytokine production (16). The STAT family of proteins are induced by cytokines binding to their receptors and will then dimerize and translocate to the nucleus to activate any number of master transcription factors depending on the cell fate (18).

1.1.2.2.1 Th2 Cells

Initially it was thought that there were only two main types of helper T cells: Th1 and Th2. Th2 are CD4⁺ T cells that have important roles in host defence systems against extracellular bacteria, parasites (widely cited to expel helminth infections), and toxins (19). They also activate naïve B cells to induce class switching, especially towards producing IgE necessary for parasitic clearance and allergic reactions. Th2 cells are induced after activation/stimulation, accomplished by binding of their cognate antigen in the presence of Interleukin (IL)-4. IL-4 may be produced by nearby basophils (20) or by Th2 cells recruiting other naïve T cells to bolster their response. These cells are typically characterized by their IL-4 production as well as up-regulation of the master regulator of STAT-6, and then proceeds to directly induce IL-13 and indirectly up-regulate IL-4 (21, 22). Th2 cells are also known to produce IL-5, IL-9, IL-10, and TNF- α . Activation of Th2 cells also leads to inhibition of competing pathways such as Th1 differentiation by action of IL-4 (23, 24).

1.1.2.2.2 Th1 Cells

Th1 cells are typically considered the more aggressive and inflammatory subset of effector cells. They are responsible for cell-mediated immunity; they activate macrophages to kill intracellular pathogens and stimulate CD8⁺ CTLs to proliferate and begin killing infected cells. They can also activate B cells to produce antibodies and have a role in the clearance of cancer cells (17). Th1 cells are induced after antigen binding in the presence of IL-12, which can be produced by nearby DCs and macrophages. IL-12

serves to activate STAT-4, which can directly induce Th1 factors such as IL-12 receptor (IL-12R β 2), and T-box transcription factor T-bet, which can directly induce IFN- γ (16, 25). In the Th1 lineage, STAT-4 can be down-regulated by Th2 factors IL-4 and GATA3 (26), and up-regulated by IFN- γ in a positive feed-back loop (26). Activation of T-bet during Th1 differentiation can also be accomplished by STAT-1 to induce IFN- γ production (27). IFN- γ increases IL-12 production and inhibits production of Th2-type cytokines such as IL-4. Interestingly, it has also been shown that IFN- γ may play a critical role in Th1 induction, as neutralizing this cytokine *in vitro* often reduces Th1 development (28). Other cytokines that Th1 cells produce are IL-2, lymphotoxin, IL-3, granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor (GM-CSF), and TNF- α .

1.1.2.2.3 Regulatory T cells

The immune system has developed many mechanisms of ensuring that its processes do not stray from necessary natural immune responses. Negative and positive selection, as already discussed, are one part of the regulatory process, however it is not always completely effective: some T cells that can respond to self-antigens abnormally may still leave the thymus. The immune system then has other mechanisms of regulating these potentially harmful responses. Regulatory T cells (Treg) are important components of this protection as seen by Sakaguchi et al. when they transferred a T cell population depleted of Tregs into recipient mice and were able to induce systemic autoimmunity (29). This subset of $CD4^+CD25^+$ T cells can either be generated naturally in the thymus during negative selection by their higher-affinity binding of self-molecules (natural or nTregs) or in the periphery when mature T cells are stimulated under certain conditions in the presence of immunosuppressive cytokines such as IL-10 and transforming growth factor (TGF)-β (inducible or iTregs) (30–32). Tregs make up about 5-10% of circulating CD4⁺ T cells in mice and humans and have a greater diversity of TCRs than effector cells as they have a bias towards self-peptides (33, 34). Their immunosuppression abilities were shown by Asano et al. after neonatal thymectomy in mice induced systemic autoimmune disease (35).

iTregs are usually under the regulation of a master transcription factor called forkhead box protein 3 (FoxP3) and can express immunosuppressive cytokines such as TGF- β and IL-10 that will further promote Treg differentiation and effector population inhibition (36). However, recent studies have shown that iTregs may become more specialized to better address the regulation of different CD4⁺ effector subsets. One study found that IFN- γ induced iTregs to up-regulate the Th1-factor T-bet and that these T-betproducing Tregs migrated to Th1-mediated inflammatory sites (37). These cells were also more effective at regulating Th1 cells than non-IFN- γ -induced Tregs. Another study found that Tregs that express STAT3 are responsible for mediating responses of Th17 cells whose differentiation also depends on STAT3 (38). Therefore, it has been suggested that iTregs may become more specialized and up-regulate different effector factors in order to better regulate specific effector populations (16). Indeed, perhaps a specific microenvironment that is able to up-regulate TFs and differentiate effector subsets may also induce specific iTregs producing similar factors to restrain their nearby counterparts.

iTreg-mediated immunosuppression may occur through a mix of contactdependent and contact-independent mechanisms. The cell-contact-dependent approach also includes inhibiting IL-2 and other accessory molecules such as CTLA-4 and costimulatory molecules expressed by APCs such as CD80 and CD86 (36). Once these cells become activated, their suppressive targets become non-specific (39). Other Tregs appear to exert their affects independent of TCR specificity, usually by production of IL-10 (40, 41) and TGF- β (42) or even causing cell death via Granzyme B and Perforin (43).

1.1.2.2.4 The Th1/Th2 Paradigm

It was initially suggested in 1986 by Mosmann and Coffman and colleagues (44) that CD4⁺ T cells might differentiate into phenotypically different subsets depending on local conditions at the time. They suggested two distinct groups of effector T cells and coined the terms Th1 and Th2 cells, recognizable by their cytokine profiles. It was proposed that a balance between Th1 and Th2 was necessary for competent immune function and that predominance of one or the other would have a major impact on disease (45). However, certain inconsistencies were identified, especially pertaining to CD4⁺ cells and autoimmunity. As the more aggressive, inflammatory responders, Th1 cells were originally thought to be critical for the development of autoimmune diseases such as experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (EAE) and Type 1 Diabetes (T1D) (46, 47).

However, seemingly contradictory results were reported concerning Th1-factors when one group neutralized IL-12 *in vivo* and prevented disease in the EAE mouse model (48), while another group reported that knocking out the key Th1 cytokine, IFN- γ , did not prevent disease (49). Indeed, it was concluded that knocking out IFN- γ or its receptor actually exacerbated disease and therefore this suggests IFN- γ plays a role in the downregulation of pathogenic effector cells in EAE (50, 51). This ambiguity was settled when it was shown that IL-12 is composed of two subunits, p35 and p40, and while the IL-12p35 subunit is not necessary for EAE induction, the subunit common to other cytokines, p40, is essential for disease (52). It was demonstrated that IL-23, one such cytokine that shares the IL-12p40 subunit, is the critical factor responsible for the disease prevention when one of its subunits was neutralized (53). As IL-23 does not fit in with the Th1/Th2 paradigm with regard to autoimmune diseases, another subset of CD4⁺ T cells was identified as IL-17-producing T helper (Th17) cells (54, 55).

1.1.2.2.5 Th17 cells

Once it was demonstrated that IL-23, rather than IL-12, was responsible for EAE pathogenesis, researchers began focusing on how this cytokine exerts its method of action. It was then shown that IL-23 will generate IL-17-producing T helper cells that can induce EAE when adoptively transferred into naïve mice (56). These cells were then termed Th17 cells and characterized through extensive study (54–56). It was shown that these Th17 cells can be induced from naïve T cells by a combination of IL-6 + TGF- β (57–59). It was also discovered that in the absence of IL-6, a similar cytokine IL-21 in combination with TGF- β could induce Th17 cells (60).

After antigen binding to the TCR, IL-6—which is produced by B cells, activated subsets of T cells, or innate immune cells such as APCs—or IL-21 can directly activate STAT3 to then induce the Th17 master regulator: RAR-related orphan receptor gamma splice variant T (ROR γ t) (61). This must be executed in the presence of TGF- β , however, as it is absolutely necessary for induction of the Th17 master regulator and of the receptor to IL-23 (62). It is incompletely understood exactly how TGF- β acts to induce Th17 cells, only that in its absence, IL-6 alone, via activation of STAT3, is necessary but not sufficient to induce ROR γ t (63, 64). The source of this TGF- β is likely nearby activated T cells or Tregs acting in an autocrine or paracrine manner (59, 65). ROR γ t can directly upregulate Th17-cytokines, especially IL-17A and IL-17F, and it has been shown that over fifty per cent of ROR γ t-expressing cells induce IL-17 (16). ROR α t, a related transcription factor, can also somewhat compensate for IL-17 production in the event of ROR γ t deficiency (64). Other cytokines induced by Th17 cells include IL-21 (which works in an autoamplification loop for increased induction of Th17 cells) and IL-22. Secondary cytokines and chemokines such as IL-22 are not initially expressed by Th17 cells, and therefore need a terminal differentiation or stabilization signal in the form of IL-23. IL-23, produced by DCs, cannot act directly on naïve T cells and IL-6 and TGF- β together are necessary for induction of the IL-23R on the developed T cell surface (66). IL-23 is important in the priming process and maintenance of the Th17 phenotype as it can directly activate STAT3 and further induce effector molecules in mature Th17 cells. The process of Th17 differentiation is depicted in **Fig 1.1**.

The effector function of Th17 cells appears to be the clearance of specific pathogens requiring an extensive inflammatory response that Th1 and Th2 cells cannot sufficiently produce. Specifically, it has been shown that organisms in the bacterial genera *Propionibacterium*, *Citrobacter*, *Klebsiella*, *Borrelia*, and fungal genera *Pneumocysts* and *Candida* all elicit strong Th17 responses (58, 67–70). In general, as Th17 cells are largely reactive to fungal antigens, this may suggest a preferential role in host defence against fungi (71), although Th17-cytokines also show specific clearance of a variety of extracellular pathogens (72, 73). Th17 cells usually exert their functions through secreted effector cytokines; production of these cytokines can have various effects on other immune cells such as the production of proinflammatory cytokines and chemokines that attract neutrophils and other host defence cells to the site of infection (62). This inflammation is related to the role Th17 cells predominantly play in human autoimmune diseases such as psoriasis (74), rheumatoid arthritis (75), multiple sclerosis (76), inflammatory bowel disease (77) and type 1 diabetes (78).

FIGURE 1.1. *Differentiation of a naïve T cell to a fully matured Th17 cell*. Initially, IL-6 produced by innate cells and TGF- β produced by Tregs up-regulate the ROR γ t and STAT3 transcription factors. This induces expression of the receptor for IL-23. Binding of IL-23 fully differentiates the Th17 cell to stably produce IL-17A, IL-17F, IL-22 and IL-21 which functions in an autofeedback loop to promote differentiation of other naïve T cells.

Adapted from Korn et al., 2009 (62)



1.1.2.2.6 Th22 cells and Th9 cells

The existence of T helper subsets other than those identified here is a matter of debate in the scientific community. Researchers have characterized other related Th cells that do not necessarily fit into one of the phenotypes previously described, and therefore were classified as novel, distinct subsets. First to be characterized was a novel subset of Th cells that produce an abundance of IL-9 and also IL-10, and these cells were termed Th9 cells (79, 80). They are induced by TGF- β + IL-4 and they do not express cytokines that are characteristic of other subsets such as IFN-y, IL-4, IL-5, IL-13, or IL-17. It was proposed that these cells could function in helminth infection clearance or the promotion of inflammatory diseases (79, 80). Th9 cells have since been induced from naïve human T cells (81). Another recently identified subset are Th22 cells, which express IL-22, IL-26, and IL-13, and not IFN- γ or IL-17 (82). These cells can be efficiently induced by plasmacytoid DCs in the presence of IL-6 and TNF- α (83) and it is said they have important functions in mucosal antimicrobial host defence, perhaps more superiorly than that of Th17 cells (84). However, these cells are primarily found in the human skin and other barrier sites, (they express skin-homing chemokine receptors CCR4 and CCR10) (83), and have not yet been characterized as exerting their functions in other parts of the body. Both Th9 and Th22 cells are slowly gaining acceptance across the field, but are not as of yet widely recognized as distinct subsets by all researchers. The emergence of new denominations of cells emphasizes the complexity of the immune system and the difficulty in assigning definitive classifications to plastic, variable cells. A summary of the classifications to date is shown in Table 1.1.

1.2 Autoimmunity

It is important that both the innate and the adaptive immune system have the ability to distinguish between self and non-self molecules. An excessive immune reaction to innocuous, harmless substances occurs in allergies, while autoimmunity occurs when there is a disproportionate reaction to self-molecules (autoantigens) and the immune system will begin to harm the host's own tissues. This is usually carried out by

T cell subset	Induced by	Cytokine Production	Transcription Factor	Function	Ref.
Th1	IL-12, IFN-γ	IFN-γ, TNF-α, GM-CSF	T-bet, STAT1, STAT4	Inflammation, macrophage activation, CTL activation, clearing cancer cells	(17)
Th2	IL-4	IL-4, IL-5, IL-9, IL-10, IL-13	GATA3, STAT6	Allergic reaction, host defence against extracellular pathogens, activate B cells to secrete Ab	(19)
Treg	TGF-β, IL-10, thymic differentiation	IL-10, TGF-β	FoxP3	Suppress/down-regulate other T cell subsets	(36)
Th17	IL-6 + TGF-β, IL-6 + IL-23, (+ IL-1β) IL-21 + TGF-β	IL-6, IL-17A, IL-17F, IL-21, IL-22	RORγt, STAT3, AhR	Granulocyte activation, inflammation, clearance of pathogens not handled by Th1/Th2, autoimmune diseases	(54– 56)
Th22	IL-6 + TNF-α	IL-22, IL-26, IL-13	STAT3, AhR	Mucosal antimicrobial host defence, autoimmune disease in the skin	(82– 84)
Th9	TGF-β + IL-4	IL-9, IL-10	PU.1 GATA3	Helminth infection clearance?	(79, 80)

 Table 1.1 Differentiating factors of CD4⁺ T cell subsets

autoreactive effector cells of the adaptive immune system that can either attack selftissues directly or via autoantibodies. Autoimmune responses are usually the result of a defect in the negative selection process in the thymus, improper regulation of inflammatory responses in the periphery, or because of molecular mimicry, where harmful pathogens try to evade detection by exhibiting antigens that are closely related to those expressed in the host (85). Low level self-reactive responses are necessary for the immune system to clear abnormal cells such as cancer cells, however if strong reactions are not quickly down-regulated they become chronic and can lead to autoimmune diseases. These can be caused by a mix of genetic factors as well as infection and environmental exposures (86). Autoimmune responses can act systemically and affect the entire host body, as in lupus, or target specific organs or tissues, as in T1D.

The accumulation of data from multiple region-specific studies suggests the prevalence of autoimmune diseases affects between 7-10% of the population (87). Some of the more common human autoimmune diseases include psoriasis, multiple sclerosis, and type 1 diabetes mellitus. Psoriasis is an inflammatory skin condition characterised by scaly, thick plaques in the skin. It is thought to be caused by T cell and DC infiltration into the skin producing inflammatory cytokines and chemokines, creating a permissive environment for abnormal proliferation of keratinocytes (88). Multiple sclerosis (MS) is a debilitating, chronic autoimmune neurological disease of the central nervous system (CNS) where immune cells attack and demyelinate axons in the CNS leading to lesions and axon destruction (89). The mouse model experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (EAE) is related to the pathology of this disease. Lastly, type 1 diabetes is characterized by immune destruction of pancreatic beta islets which normally produce insulin. This leaves the host unable to regulate insulin production, which is ultimately fatal without medical intervention. We will examine the role that Th cells, specifically Th17 cells, play in autoimmune diseases.

1.2.1 Th17 cells and autoimmune diseases

Although the natural function of Th17 cells is related to host defence, it seems that their main role involves autoimmunity. Beginning with the discovery of IL-17-

producing Th cells in the EAE model, Th17 cells are implicated in numerous other inflammatory autoimmune diseases.

In psoriatic patients, T cells extracted from skin lesions chiefly show a Th17 phenotype (90, 91) which is also seen in peripheral blood of affected patients along with other related cell types when compared to healthy controls (92). An increase in IL-17A mRNA expression as well as other Th17-cytokines is also seen in psoriatic lesions (93, 94). Also a phase II clinical trial showed that use of a monoclonal antibody that targets the p40 subunit of IL-12 and IL-23 demonstrated substantial improvement in psoriatic skin lesions, though this could implicate both Th1 and Th17 cells (74, 95, 96).

The role of Th17 cells in the EAE model of MS is apparent after studies show that IL-23 is critical for induction of disease and that neutralizing this cytokine abrogates disease (53). IL-23 is a necessary factor to induce pathogenic responses in EAE; in its absence, Th17 cells are actually not pathogenic, but rather produce IL-10 (97). There is some debate as to the validity of using EAE as a model for MS (98), however, in human studies it has still been shown that IL-17 and IL-6 are some of the most highly expressed genes in MS lesions (99). Elevated IL-17 mRNA levels have also been shown in MS patients' serum and spinal fluid (76).

1.3 Interleukin 22

IL-22 was first discovered in 2000 while screening for unidentified cytokine transcripts in a stimulated murine thymic T cell line (100, 101). It was then known as IL-10-related T cell-derived inducible factor (IL-TIF) as it shares 22% sequence homology with murine IL-10. Mouse and human IL-22 share 79% homology and the *Il22* gene is located on human chromosome 12 in a similar region to the *Ifng* gene (102). IL-22 is classified as a class 2 α -helical glycosylated cytokine in the IL-10 superfamily of cytokines and both the human and mouse cytokine is 147 amino acids long or 25 kDa (103). Furthermore, IL-22 signals through a receptor complex consisting of a unique IL-22R α 1 subunit, and a common IL-10R β 2 subunit to initiate downstream signalling (101, 103, 104). First, IL-22 must bind to the IL-22R α 1 subunit, which will cause conformational changes that allow the complex to bind to the IL-10R β 2 subunit. Binding of the IL-10R is absolutely necessary for IL-22-mediated signal transduction as lack of this subunit leaves cells nonresponsive to IL-22 *in vitro* (104). Similar to other class 2 cytokines, it is thought that IL-22 forms dimers and then binds to two IL-22R α 1 subunits (105). Once binding occurs, IL-22 induces phosphorylation of the tyrosine kinases Jak1 and Tyk2 leading to the activation of STAT3 and in some cases STAT1 and STAT5 by phosphorylation of tyrosine residues (106). It was further shown that phosphorylation of a serine residue of STAT3 was necessary for maximum transcriptional activation. This sets IL-22 signalling apart from IL-10 as IL-10 induces phosphorylation of a tyrosine on STAT3, but not a serine residue. Similar to IL-17 signalling, IL-22 has been shown to induce three major MAP kinases MEK/ERK, JNK, and p38 (106).

In the adaptive immune system, IL-22 has been shown to be produced in general by activated T cells including $\gamma\delta$ T cells, Natural Killer T (NKT) cells, Th1 cells and especially Th17 cells and Th22 cells (107). It has been reported that Th17 cells produce 100 times more IL-22 than Th1 cells, and 1000 times more than Th2 cells (108). In the innate immune system IL-22 producers include mast cells (100), and a heterogeneous population of innate lymphoid cells (ILCs) which includes NK cells (109), and the RORyt-dependent lymphoid tissue-inducer (LTi) cells (110). These IL-22-producing ILCs express the receptor for IL-23 (111) and are responsible for reinforcing the intestinal barrier against pathogenic bacteria (112). Similarly, LTi cells are usually characterized by their expression of CD117 and CD127 and are critically involved in the development of secondary lymphoid tissues including lymph nodes, Peyer's patches and cryptopatches (113). LTi cells also highly express the genes encoding the MHC class II proteins and have been observed to be critical for controlling CD4⁺ T cell activation, possibly in an antigen presenting role or by competing with DCs for CD4⁺ interactions (114). Constitutive expression of IL-22 has also been reported in the thymus and brain, though by which cells specifically has not yet been determined (100).

Though IL-22 is mainly expressed by immune system cells, the targets of this cytokine are mostly non-hematopoietic cells including hepatocytes, keratinocytes, lung

and intestinal epithelial cells, as well as cells in the kidney (115-118). A study by Aggarwal et al. screened many human tissues and found that while the IL-10R β 2 subunit was expressed across many tissues, the IL-22R α 1 subunit was expressed the highest amount in the pancreas (119). Further study by Shioya et al. specifically found that IL-22Ra1 co-expressed with insulin and glucagon using immunohistochemistry suggesting its expression by beta cells and alpha cells in the pancreas (120). This target expression has led to the belief that IL-22 may mediate cross-talk between immune cells and epithelial cells in specific regions of the body, especially barrier surfaces (107). The IL-22Rα1 subunit is not the only protein that can bind IL-22. Local and systemic regulation of IL-22 can be achieved by binding to the IL-10R β 2 chain as was observed in heterologous cell lines (101, 104) as well as a soluble IL-22 binding protein. This soluble receptor is denoted IL-22BP or IL-22R α 2 as it shares sequence similarities (approx. 33%) to the IL-22R α 1 extracellular subunit (121). Both chains have been shown to regulate the bioavailability of IL-22 and act as an endogenous antagonist by neutralizing its effects in vivo (122). It is uncommon for members of the class II cytokine receptor family to use decoy or soluble receptors to regulate signalling as this has only been seen for type 1 interferons which is not as efficient as IL-22R α 2 in binding its ligand (103). IL-22R α 2 exhibits a higher binding affinity to IL-22 than even the IL-22R α 1 receptor and it has been shown to be expressed widely across many cells and tissues including but not limited to cells in the lungs, intestine, skin, pancreas, thymus and spleen (104, 121, 122).

IL-22 is generally induced in Th17 cells by IL-6 + TGF- β and expanded by IL-23 though it has been shown that IL-6 and IL-21 can each do this alone to activated cells (123). After induction by this polarizing cocktail, 80-90% of IL-22-producing cells also express IL-17 (108, 123, 124). IL-23 is the major inducer of IL-22 and can also induce its production under APC-free conditions in correlation with the amount of IL-23 present. IL-23 signalling depends on the expression of its receptor by induction of STAT3 after cells become activated. IL-23 can also activate STAT3 in an autofeedback loop and therefore IL-22 is also under the regulation of STAT3 as initially shown in response to IL-9 (100). Another critical transcription factor for the induction of IL-22 is the aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AhR) which responds to aromatic hydrocarbons such as those present in environmental pollution. AhR is specifically expressed in Th17 cells and is

directly responsible for their production of IL-22 as AhR-deficient mice could develop Th17 cells, but they lacked IL-22 production (125). However, overexpression of AhR is not sufficient to drive IL-22 production (126) and the mechanism of this induction is not currently known but is thought to be concerned with overcoming the suppressive effects of TGF- β . Though TGF- β is a critical inducer of Th17 cells and therefore IL-22, it is also a potent suppressor as it activates c-Maf to functionally interfere with IL-22 positive TFs ROR γ t and BATF (127). For optimal IL-22 expression, minimal amounts of TGF- β are necessary.

The function of IL-22 across many tissues has been debated since its discovery. It has been said to have both inflammatory and protective effects in tissues under different circumstances. However, the role of IL-22 in antimicrobial host defence is generally agreed upon. IL-22 induces keratinocytes to produce anti-microbial peptides S100A7, S100A8, S100A9 and β -defensing (108, 128, 129). These effects are notably found at barrier surfaces such as the skin, airway, and intestine and are especially critical against extracellular bacteria Klebsiella pneumoniae and Citrobacter rodentium (73, 130). IL-22 also has a potent effect on inflammation, recruiting cells and contributing to the expression of IL-6, G-CSF, IL-1 α , and LPS-binding protein (73, 82, 129). This cytokine can specifically induce acute-phase reactants in the liver such as serum amyloid A and pancreatitis-associated protein (PAP1) in pancreatic acinar cells (100, 119, 131). Using both local and systemic delivery methods it has also been observed that injection of exogenous IL-22 in mice can induce local and systemic inflammation, respectively (123, 131). In contrast to its inflammatory functions, IL-22 has been shown to play important roles in proliferation, survival and repair in the skin (82). To do this IL-22 up-regulates pro-survival genes Bcl-2, Bcl-X_L and Mcl-1, proliferative factors c-Myc, cyclin D1, Rb2, and CDK4, as well as molecules implicated in the production of protective mucous (132-135). Examples of additional protective effects of IL-22 include amelioration of tissue destruction in mouse models of hepatitis (133, 134) as well as exacerbation of tissue destruction in IL-22-deficient mice using models of colitis (135, 136).

Another protective role IL-22 may play is in the up-regulation of members of the Regeneration (*Reg*) gene family specifically in the pancreas. Reg proteins have been

shown by several groups to induce islet growth and differentiation as well as prevent beta cell apoptosis (137–139). Specifically *Reg1*, *Reg2* and *Reg3δ* genes are up-regulated in pancreatic beta cells by streptozotocin-treated diabetic mice and are correlated with an increase in insulin production, reversal of insulitis and ultimately beta cell regeneration (140–143). Early work in our lab has previously shown that immunization of NOD mice with mycobacterium-containing solutions such as complete Freund's adjuvant (CFA) prevents onset and recurrence of T1D (144, 145) and this was found to be the result of the induced up-regulation of the *Reg2* gene (143). Subsequently, CFA was shown to induce CD4⁺ Th17 cells to produce their prototypic cytokines IL-17, IL-22 and IL-10 (146). Recently, our lab has shown that IL-22 is exceedingly effective in inducing up-regulation of *Reg1* and *Reg2* genes and may play a role in the protective effects of CFA in T1D (147).

The differential functions of IL-22 in many tissues are paradoxical at best. IL-22 promotes pathological inflammation (as discussed below), yet induces tissue regeneration and prevents its destruction. Therefore, it is also necessary to consider that though IL-22 exhibits protective effects and induces regeneration, such as in the pancreas, this does not signify that it does not play a role in tissue pathogenesis. IL-22 has been shown to act synergistically with other cytokines which could explain these contrasting results. The context in which it is expressed is important as the cytokines IL-17A, IL-17F, and TNF have been shown to act with IL-22 and potentially affect its role (82, 108, 132, 148). Therefore, when considering the presence and function of IL-22, it is imperative to evaluate the local tissue microenvironment and the cytokine milieu.

1.3.1 The IL-22/IL-23 pathogenic axis

In 2000, a new cytokine chain was discovered called p19 and it was shown to form heterodimers with part of the Th1-promoting cytokine, the IL-12p40 chain (149). Combined, these chains form the biologically active cytokine IL-23 found to be produced mainly by activated dendritic cells and macrophages. Target cells of IL-23 seem to mainly be activated T cells, as naïve cells do not begin to express the receptor until after antigen-binding and polarization. As IL-23 is not needed for cell differentiation, it is thought that its major function is to expand/mature Th17 cells after their initial

20

differentiation, to increase proliferation and to induce prototypic cytokines IL-17 and IL-22 (56, 149). It has also been suggested that IL-23 stabilizes the Th17 phenotype through STAT3-dependent mechanisms and acts as a survival factor (63, 66). What is clear however, is that IL-23 is eventually necessary for prolonged culture of Th17 cells as IL-23p19-deficient mice have limited numbers of Th17 cells (53).

IL-23 initially received a lot of attention as the missing factor in EAE disease progression when IL-12p40 abrogated disease, yet IL-12p35 could not (52). After this finding, researchers began to examine connections between IL-23, the newly discovered Th17 cells and other chronic inflammatory autoimmune diseases. Studies of human autoimmunity have demonstrated genetic links between polymorphisms in the *II23R* gene and autoimmune diseases: Crohn's disease, spondyloarthropathy, autoimmune thyroid disease, multiple sclerosis, psoriasis, psoriatic arthritis, acquired aplastic anemia, and Behcet's disease (99, 150-155). It is therefore also important to consider products induced downstream of IL-23 signalling, such as IL-22, and the role it may play in IL-23induced pathogenesis. It has been shown that IL-23 plays a major role in the Th17 inflammatory response in the synovial fluid and tissues in patients with rheumatoid arthritis (156, 157). IL-17 and IL-23 were present in sera of patients but absent in healthy controls, and it was suggested that IL-23 may promote bone erosion by up-regulating cytokines IL-17, IL-6 and IL-8. IL-23p19-deficient mice did not develop clinical symptoms of disease and did not demonstrate joint and bone pathology compared to wild-type mice (158). Further, IL-22 mRNA and its receptor have been detected in synovial tissues of patients and have been shown to up-regulate MCP-1 chemokine to induce pro-inflammatory responses (159). IL-22-deficient mice were also less susceptible to collagen-induced arthritis and point to a pro-inflammatory role (160).

Autoimmune inflammatory bowel diseases (IBD) include Crohn's disease and ulcerative colitis, both in which IL-23 has shown to play a role. Antibodies against IL-23p19 were able to cure established colitis in mice (161) and IL-23 was highly increased in colonic tissue of patients with Crohn's disease (162) though its ultimate role in these diseases is debated. IL-22 expression is also increased in colonic lesions of patients with IBD and high serum concentrations have been correlated with disease (163–165).

The most pronounced relationship between IL-23 and autoimmune disease is shown in the EAE mouse model of MS. IL-23p19-deficient mice are clearly resistant to disease (53), and anti-IL-23 therapy improves EAE symptoms (166). It was further shown that IL-23 is increased in human multiple sclerosis lesions (167). Similarly, IL-22 and IL-17 were detected in human MS lesions while not in healthy controls and both IL-17R and IL-22R were highly expressed on brain vessels (168). IL-22 promotes increased permeability of the blood brain barrier and because of its link to IL-23, it was thought IL-22 may be a downstream factor in MS pathogenesis. This hypothesis proved false as IL-22-deficient mice are not resistant to EAE and therefore suggests IL-22 does not play a non-redundant role in this model (124).

Lastly, the roles of IL-23 and IL-22 in autoimmune psoriasis have been well documented in both mice and humans. IL-23 is overproduced by keratinocytes in human psoriatic skin lesions (169) and an antibody against the p40 subunit of IL-12/IL-23 has demonstrated to be as efficacious as the current standard therapy (96, 170). It was then shown that IL-22 was also present in high levels in skin lesions of patients with psoriasis who also exhibited elevated IL-22 plasma levels correlating with the severity of their disease (128, 129, 171). IL-22 has also been demonstrated to be a crucial factor in two different mouse models of psoriasis; neutralizing IL-22 by use of antibodies prevents the development of disease usually induced by transfer of CD4⁺CD45RB^{hi}CD25⁻ cells to *scid/scid* mice (172), and neutralization or knock out of IL-22 demonstrated dramatic decreases in disease in mice treated with imiquimod to induce psoriasis-like lesions (173).

Altogether, these reports demonstrate a convincing function of IL-23 in autoimmune pathogenesis, and thus, as a key downstream factor, potentially IL-22 as well. This is interesting because IL-22 may provide the link between autoimmune diseases and environmental pollutants that has been alluded to across the field. AhR expression is restricted to CD4⁺ Th17 cells in mice and binding of its ligand (both by endogenous factors and exogenous pollutants) increases expression of IL-22 and increases the proportions of local Th17 cells (125). Autoimmune pathology is accelerated in mice with AhR activation during EAE onset, however it is not clear if this is due to

increased cytokine production of IL-17 and IL-22 or the pronounced development of Th17 cells. Further research is needed to elucidate the mechanism of environmental effects on autoimmune diseases.

1.4 Th17 subsets

Treatment of naïve CD4⁺ T cells with TGF- β *in vitro* induces Tregs, while the addition of IL-6 is necessary for the development of Th17 cells. This suggests a reciprocal relationship between Tregs and Th17 cells that depends on the local cytokine milieu. TGF- β generally induces the Treg prototypic TF FoxP3 which mediates Treg differentiation and function (174, 175). It has been proposed that in the absence of inflammatory stimuli, TGF- β induces up-regulation of FoxP3 and Tregs, whereas the presence of pro-inflammatory IL-6 inhibits this increase and instead induces inflammatory Th17 effector cells. IL-6 has been shown to inhibit TGF- β -driven FoxP3 expression, thus explains why it is regarded as key switch factor for a balance of Th17 cells and Tregs (60, 63).

To add to the complexity of T helper subsets, it has been hypothesized that distinct Treg populations may become specialized to mainly control the function of one effector subset. Koch et al. have shown that IFN- γ can induce FoxP3⁺ Tregs to upregulate the Th1 prototypic TF, T-bet, and that these cells were found in the proximity of Th-1 mediated inflammation (37). Furthermore, T-bet-producing Tregs were more effective in regulating Th1 effector functions than conventional Tregs, yet controlled Th2 and Th17 responses similarly. It was additionally reported that deletion of a key Th2 differentiation factor (IRF4) in Tregs gave rise to uncontrolled expansion of Th2 cells suggesting IRF4 is necessary for differentiation of a population of Th2-controlling Tregs (176). And lastly, Treg expression of STAT3 has shown to be crucial for Th17-mediated immune pathology suppression (38). Therefore, these results indicate that for each Th effector subset, there may a regulatory counterpart that exhibits a similar phenotype, with up-regulated regulatory factors such as IL-10.

The functions of Th17 cells in autoimmune pathogenesis are not always as explicit as discussed above. This subset of cells was originally determined to be solely pathogenic (89, 177–179), however multiple reports dictate a non-pathogenic effect of Th17 cells (180, 181). Our lab has recently demonstrated that CFA induces Th17 cells after injection, however adoptive transfer of splenocytes from CFA-injected mice polarized with IL-6 + TGF- β delayed diabetes in recipient mice (146). This phenomenon was ultimately resolved in a landmark study by Ghoreschi et al. who demonstrated that differentiation of two distinct Th17-like subsets was possible under different induction conditions (182). They found more than 2000 genes differentially expressed in Th17 cells polarized by IL-1 β + IL-6 + TGF- β compared to those with IL-1 β + IL-6 + IL-23. Next, they examined the pathogenic potential of each subset and found the cells polarized with IL-23 induced significantly higher incidence and severity of disease in an EAE adoptive transfer model than those polarized with TGF- β , which were poorly pathogenic. Both subsets produced similar Th17 prototypic cytokines such as high amounts of IL-17, and IL-22, and showed high RORyt expression confirming a Th17 phenotype. However, cells polarized with IL-23 induced higher T-bet expression while cells induced with TGF- β produced more IL-9 and IL-10 (182). Importantly, the non-pathogenic population polarized by TGF-β also co-expressed RORyt and FoxP3, further demonstrating that Th17-specific regulatory T cells are induced similarly as the effector cells.

Therefore, in Th17-pathogenic applications, it is important to distinguish which sub-population is exerting the observed functions. The study from our lab observing that Th17 cell induction by CFA results in protective functions against T1D shows a large increase in IL-10 production and demonstrates the role of these regulatory type Th17 cells *in vivo* (146). As shown by Ghoreschi et al. the balance of these subsets relies on the minimal presence of TGF- β —such as the amount in serum-supplemented media—which is necessary for Th17 differentiation, as well as the addition of IL-23. IL-23 seems to be completely necessary for pathogenic functions, though can be nullified in the presence of high concentrations of TGF- β as shown in **Fig. 1.2**.
FIGURE 1.2. *Different induction techniques of Th17 cells can induce either regulatory or pathogenic phenotypes.* During Th17 induction high concentrations of TGF- β can induce developing Th17 cells to produce increased IL-10 and IL-17 and exhibit a regulatory function. High concentrations of IL-23, with minimal amounts of TGF- β induce a pathogenic subset of Th17 cells that produce high amounts of IL-17 and IL-22. The balance of these inducing cytokines determines the functional outcome of Th17 cells.

Adapted from McGeachy and Cua, 2008 (183)



1.5 Type 1 Diabetes

Type 1 diabetes is an autoimmune disease characterized by the destruction of insulin-producing beta cells in the pancreatic Islets of Langerhans (184). This leaves the affected individual unable to control their blood glucose levels as they are unable to produce insulin. Historically, without medical intervention, T1D can lead to ketoacidosis and death, yet even with treatment this disease has a high risk of potentially life-threatening complications (185). Patients with T1D are usually dependent on synthetic insulin for the remainder of their lives, however this therapy only treats the symptoms and not the underlying autoimmune process. T1D is one of the most prevalent autoimmune diseases in the world and incidence is still increasing 2-5 % (186). Disease onset often occurs in children and prevalence in the United States has been determined to be approximately 1 in 300 children by 18 years of age suggesting this disease is one of the most common chronic childhood diseases (186). Future projections for this disease have stated that incidence will increase by approximately 70 % in children in Europe, and that the age of onset is decreasing thus predicting twice as many diagnoses in children of less than 5 years of age between 2005 and 2020 (187).

Both genetic and environmental factors are thought to play a role in the induction of T1D as a 50 % concordance of disease has been seen in identical twins, yet only 5 % concordance between first degree relatives (188). The genes encoding the MHC have been shown to be the main susceptibility region associated with T1D with more than 90% of diabetic patients expressing a DR3-DQ2 or DR4-DQ8 haplotype (189). Similarly, in the mouse model-counterpart MHC the I-A^{g7} molecule has a unique beta chain with a polymorphism similar to the diabetes-prone human HLA-DQ chain that is necessary for diabetes development (190, 191). Other factors have also been hypothesized to interact with genetic factors and cause T1D; viral infection (192–194), weak or unstable binding of peptide to the MHC (195), or other types of environmental stress (196) have all been implicated in disease progression.

Although T1D is considered a T cell-mediated disease, T cells, B cells, macrophages, and DCs have all been implicated in different roles of disease induction (197). T1D is thought to initiate with an environmental insult to the pancreatic islet cells

which releases autoantigens. APCs present these autoantigens to autoreactive T cells in the local draining lymph nodes which will then infiltrate the pancreatic islets themselves, resulting in inflammation and beta cell destruction. In the NOD mouse model both CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells are important for disease onset as depletion of either subtype renders the mice resistant (198–201). The role of cytotoxic CD8⁺ T cells in diabetes development has been well documented (202). In patients with T1D, CD8⁺ T cells prevail in affected islets (203–205). MHC class I proteins are highly expressed and associated with beta cells during insulitis and CD8⁺ T cells were found to predominate islets during beta cell destruction (206). Autoreactive CD4⁺ T cells have also been identified in infiltrate isolates from the pancreas during insulitis, though the exact role they play in diabetes pathogenesis has yet to be determined (207). Evidence of CD4⁺ T cell specific mechanisms of disease induction include activating and recruiting cytolytic macrophages (208), activating and recruiting CTLs (209), or apoptosis by FasL coupled with priming by inflammatory cytokines (210).

After evidence that implicates $CD4^+$ T cells in diabetogenesis came to light, it was determined that Th1 cells were the likely culprit as it is a pro-inflammatory subset and subsequently shown to have direct cytotoxic effects on disease. It was discovered that Th1 cytokines such as IFN- γ mediated activation of macrophages and CTLs and promoted infiltration of these cells to ultimately lead to beta cell destruction (211). It was therefore surprising to discover that knocking out IFN- γ delayed disease onset, yet did not prevent diabetes (212) though IFN- γ is highly expressed by both Th1 and CTLs which have both been shown to be intimately associated with disease. Furthermore, splenocytes from these KO mice were fully capable of transferring disease to recipient mice. It was therefore necessary to explore other avenues of CD4⁺ T cell pathogenesis in T1D.

1.5.1 Th17 cells and T1D

Th17 cells have been getting increased attention for their role in autoimmune diseases such as MS, rheumatoid arthritis and psoriasis. It was then suggested that these pathogenic cells may play a role in the development of T1D as well, assisted by the finding that IL-17 is highly expressed in the pancreas of NOD mice (213). This is further

supported by the co-injection of Th17-expanding cytokine IL-23 with low doses of streptozotocin resulting in disease onset (214). Increased Th17 cells have also been reported in the peripheral blood and pancreatic-draining lymph nodes of patients with diabetes (78, 215).

The mechanisms of Th17 cell differentiation and pathogenesis *in vivo* are incompletely understood though many have been proposed. Monocytes isolated from peripheral blood of patients have been shown to produce IL-6 and IL-1 β spontaneously (216). Combination of IL-6 and IL-1 β are known to induce IL-17 production from memory T cells, and therefore this study also demonstrated that these monocytes activated *in vivo* induced more Th17 cells in diabetic patients than monocytes from healthy controls. It is thought that diabetes-prone individuals may harbour a subset of monocytes that are predisposed to give rise to pathogenic Th17 cells. Ankathatti Munegowda et al. also demonstrated that OVA-specific Th17 cells could stimulate OVA-specific cytotoxic responses of CD8⁺ CTLs in C57BL/6 mice (217). It is therefore possible that Th17 cells mainly serve to stimulate CTLs to induce beta cell destruction.

Lastly, two different studies have discovered that transfer of Th17 cells to immunocompromised mice could induce diabetes, but only after cells convert to IFN- γ -producing cells (218, 219). Diabetogenic transgenic BDC2.5 T cells can be polarized into Th17 cells and then injected in an adoptive transfer into NOD.SCID mice, however after disease onset an increased number of cells were producing IFN- γ in the pancreatic lymph nodes. To further complicate the story, neutralization of IL-17 by antibody has been shown to reduce diabetes frequency (215), though genetic knock down of IL-17 was unable to abrogate disease in NOD mice (220). Therefore, Th17 cells may yet be shown to play a role in diabetes pathogenesis, however IL-17 alone is not the critical factor for disease development.

1.5.2 Mouse models of T1D

Mouse models of human diseases are important key tools for researchers to discover the effects of manipulations of potential disease factors. One of the most widely known is the non-obese diabetic (NOD) mouse model of T1D discovered over three

decades ago by researchers at the Shinogi Company (221). NOD mice spontaneously develop disease between 15-22 weeks of age and with similar pathology to human T1D. Progression of the disease is shown by infiltration of CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells into the pancreatic islets and subsequent destruction of beta cells. In this mouse strain, infiltration initiates at around three weeks of age followed by progression through a pre-diabetic stage characterized by increasing infiltration and inflammation as well as increased beta cell destruction. Finally, mice become diagnosed with disease when blood glucose levels can no longer be controlled as insulin production is not sufficient from the very low numbers of residual beta cells. Female NOD mice have shown to develop more severe disease and at a higher incidence of 80-90 % whereas only 10-40 % of male NOD mice develop disease (222).

The use of a control, diabetes-free strain of mice is beneficial for testing the effects of particular cells or factors, without the concern of the immune system of a recipient mouse affecting the functions of the cells of interest. Therefore, the severe combined immunodeficient (SCID) mouse was developed in the NOD strain. This strain is characterized by a homozygous recessive mutation in an enzyme involved in DNA repair called protein kinase, DNA activated, catalytic polypeptide (223). Deficiency in this protein precludes the rearrangement of genes coding for the BCR and TCR and therefore leads to an absence of mature B and T cells. NOD.SCID mice are resistant to diabetes as they do not possess T cells and therefore are commonly used in adoptive transfer experiments where injection of stimulated T cells can rapidly cause disease (224–226). The effects of injected cells are usually magnified as NOD.SCID mice could, and therefore this must be considered in adoptive transfer experiments.

Lastly, to study the effects of a particular antigen and also to facilitate stimulation of naïve T cells, transgenic mice have been utilized in many mouse models. In particular it is valuable to use lymphocytes that are all specific for the same antigen, especially when studying specific diabetogenic autoantigens (207). An islet-specific T cell clone named BDC2.5 was isolated from NOD mice and found to induce disease in recipient NOD mice after adoptive transfer (227). Transgenic NOD mice were then bred to express the same TCRs as the BDC2.5 clone which is specific for a pancreatic islet autoantigen named Chromogranin A (228). Specifically, Chromogranin A gives rise to several functional peptides such as vasostatin and our lab has demonstrated that the peptide fragment 29-42 of the whole Chromogranin molecule is the antigenic epitope of these BDC2.5 T cell clones (229). For *in vitro* studies, mimotope peptides are often used to increase stimulation and proliferation of T cells. In this study we use PS3, a mimotope peptide discovered by Stadinski et al. to strongly stimulate BDC2.5 cells (228, 229).

1.6 Project Rationale and Foundational Work

1.6.1 Previous Study

Th17 cells have been implicated in many autoimmune diseases though their effects on T1D are still incompletely understood. Previous work in our lab by Dr. Nikoopour has shown the presence of two different subsets of Th17 cells with phenotypically different profiles. Polarization of BDC2.5 splenocytes with IL-6 + TGF- β induces a regulatory population of Th17 cells termed Treg17 cells while induction of Th17 cells with IL-6 + IL-23 gives rise to pathogenic effector Th17 cells termed Teff17 cells. Stimulated Treg17 cells demonstrate higher IL-17 production while Teff17 cells produce more IFN- γ (Appendix I). The Treg17 cell population also exhibits less proliferation than both the effector population and non-polarized stimulated cells (Appendix II). These cell subsets were then tested for their pathogenic potential in an adoptive transfer of stimulated cells. Incidence of diabetes was 100 % in the Teff17 polarized cells while the Treg17 cells and non-polarized cells were unable to induce disease (Appendix III). Interestingly, combination of both Teff17 cells and Treg17 cells decreases proliferation of Teff17 cells in correlation with the ratio of Treg17 cells present (Appendix IV-A). Indeed, Treg17 cells are able to down-regulate the pathogenic processes of Teff17 cells as demonstrated by the drastically reduced diabetes incidence after co-injection of both subsets (Appendix IV-B). It was observed that one of the major differences between the two Th17 effector subsets was their differential expression of IL-22; the Teff17 cell population produced much higher amounts of IL-22 than either the

Treg17 cell population or the non-polarized cells (**Appendix V**). Differential cytokine production was also observed for IL-17, IL-21, IL-10, AhR and IL-9 between the two Th17 subsets (**Appendix VI**). These results are indicative of the presence of two functionally different subsets of Th17 cells and their corresponding phenotypes. A proposed working model summarizing the major differences between Teff17 cells and Treg17 cells is depicted in **Fig 1.3**.

1.6.2 Thesis Rationale

As both IL-17 and IFN- γ were discovered not to be critical for diabetes development we sought to determine which factors were expressed differently enough in these subsets to determine the functional change from pathogenic to protective Th17 cells. From these experiments we have come to the realization that IL-22 was expressed very differently between the functional subsets, with the pathogenic Teff17 cells expressing vastly more. Kuchroo and colleagues were also studying the differential expression of cytokines between pathogenic and protective Th17 populations, though with emphasis on TGF- β 3 in the EAE mouse model (178). By microarray analysis of over 400 genes, they discovered a range of cytokines that were up-regulated in slightly different populations of pathogenic cells compared to non-polarized cells and determined this to be the "pathogenic signature". IL-22 was the second-highest gene up-regulated and demonstrated the highest cytokine difference compared to Th0 cells (178). Conversely, IL-10 was the most increased gene in the non-pathogenic signature. Combining these data together with the observation of the highest IL-22R production in the pancreas to provide target cells, as well as the implications of IL-22 in other autoimmune diseases such as psoriasis, we concluded that it was necessary to characterize the role of IL-22 in the pancreas.

We therefore hypothesized that IL-22 produced by Th17 cells has a pathogenic effect on pancreatic islet beta cells and may contribute to type 1 diabetes development. As the previous work in our lab was performed using splenocytes, the first objective of this project was to determine whether similar results could be achieved by polarizing isolated naïve CD4⁺ T cells and to fully maximize IL-22 production in these cells. We

FIGURE 1.3. Our proposed model for the induction of functionally different Th17 cell subsets. Polarization of naïve T cells with IL-6 + TGF- β induces Th17 cells with high IL-17 production with low proliferation and minimal expression of IL-22. Polarization of naïve T cells with IL-6 + IL-23 in serum-supplemented media induces a highly proliferative population of Th17 cells that produces very high amounts of IL-22. The population induced by IL-6 + TGF- β exhibit a regulatory phenotype and are termed Treg17 cells while the population induced by IL-6 + IL-23 is pathogenic and therefore termed Teff17 cells.

Adapted from Nikoopour et al. (manuscript in progress)



next wanted to characterize IL-22 and its receptor in the NOD mouse pancreas as previous studies in the literature were mostly performed on human tissues. Lastly, we wanted to determine the functional effect of IL-22 in diabetes progression by the use of a neutralizing antibody combined with a disease-inducing adoptive transfer model. The implications of this project are towards discovering a key therapeutic target in neutralizing IL-22 or suppressing the pathogenic effect of Th17 cells in T1D.

Chapter 2

2 MATERIALS AND METHODS

2.1 Mice

NOD/Ltj, NOD.SCID and BDC2.5 TCR transgenic NOD mice were bred and housed in a pathogen-free environment at West Valley Animal Care facility at Western University (London, Canada). C57BL/6 (B6) mice were generously provided by Dr. Mansour Haeryfar (Western University). All experiments were performed according to institutional guidelines and those of the Canadian Council for Animal Care. Mice were monitored for disease every 3 days by measuring urine glucose output with Diastix strips (Bayer, Elkhart, IN). Mice were considered diabetic after two consecutive positive (>11.5 mmol/L urine glucose tests. Most mice were used at 4-6 weeks of age unless otherwise stated. In some experiments, diabetic NOD mice were used between 14-26 weeks of age.

2.2 Cytokines and Antibodies

Murine cytokines IL-6, IL-23, and TGF- β were purchased from BioLegend (San Diego, CA). All cytokines were reconstituted and used according to manufacturer's instructions. The following anti-mouse antibodies were purchased from BioLegend (San Diego, CA): anti-CD3 ϵ (clone 145-2C11) was used to coat 24-well plates overnight in 1 ml sterile 1X PBS at 4°C; anti-CD28 (clone 37.51) was added to cultures on anti-CD3 coated plates; anti-IFN- γ (clone XMG1.2) and anti-IL-4 (clone 11B11) were added to splenic or T cell cultures. Anti-TGF- β (clone ID11) was purchased from R&D Systems (Minneapolis, MN). The following anti-mouse, fluorophore-conjugated antibodies were purchased from eBioscience (San Diego, CA): anti-CD4-FITC and -APC, anti-CD8-FITC, -PE-Cy7 or -APC, anti-IFN- γ -FITC, anti-IL-22-PE, anti-IL-17A-APC, anti-Granzyme B-FITC and biotin-conjugated anti-Perforin. Anti-CD4-PE, anti-CD8-PE, PE-conjugated rat IgG1 Isotype control and PerCP-conjugated streptavidin were purchased from Becton-Dickenson and Company (BD, Franklin Lakes, NJ). Anti-CD4-PE/Cy7 was

purchased from BioLegend (San Diego, CA). For western blotting, the primary antibody monoclonal rat anti-mouse IL-22Rα1 was purchased from R&D systems (Minneapolis, MN) and polyclonal goat anti-mouse actin was purchased from Santa Cruz Biotechnology (Dallas, TX). Secondary antibodies used were HRP-conjugated goat anti-rat IgG and HRP-conjugated donkey anti-goat IgG both purchased from R&D Systems (Minneapolis, MN).

2.3 Tissue Preparation

Mice were sacrificed in a CO₂ chamber before spleen, pancreas, and pancreatic lymph nodes (PLN) were harvested. To extract lymphocytes from spleens and PLN, tissues were passed through a 40-µm nylon cell strainer (BD, Franklin Lakes, NJ) to obtain single-cell suspensions. Erythrocytes were lysed in 4 ml ACK lysis buffer (0.15 M NH₄Cl, 1 mM KHCO₃ 1 mM Na₂EDTA) for 2 minutes and cells were counted with a haemocytometer. For lymphocyte extraction from the pancreas, the tissue was extracted, cut into 1 mm pieces and incubated in 1 mg/ml collagenase V from *Clostridium histolyticum* (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO) in 10% RPMI at 37°C for 30 minutes while shaking. Digested pieces were then forced through a cell strainer and erythrocytes lysed as stated above.

2.4 *In vitro* Stimulation of Splenocytes

Splenocytes from BDC2.5 mice were extracted and seeded into a 96-well plate at $2x10^5$ cells per well with 5 µg/ml PS3 mimotope peptide, SRLGLWVRME (228), which was synthesized, purified and characterized by mass spectrometry in our laboratory as previously described (229). Cytokines were added at the following concentrations: IL-6 (20 ng/ml), IL-23 (20 ng/ml), and TGF- β (5 ng/ml) similar to the Th17 induction concentrations used by Sugita et al. (230). Where stated, the following antibodies were added to cultures: 5 µg/ml anti-IFN- γ (230), 5 µg/ml anti-IL-4 (230), 5 µg/ml anti-TGF- β (127). Cells were cultured for 4 or 5 days as stated.

2.5 Naïve T Cell Isolation

Splenocytes from BDC2.5 mice were extracted as above and naïve T cells isolated using magnetic activated cell sorting (MACS). Cell sorting was performed using Miltenyi Biotec (Auburn, CA) kits to isolate $CD4^+CD62L^+$ cells according to the manufacturer's guidelines. Briefly, magnetic labelling of non-CD4⁺ T cells and separation using an LS column led to the depletion of non-CD4⁺ cells. Then positive selection of $CD62L^+$ cells from this fraction was performed using an MS column to achieve a highly enriched (>90 %) sample of $CD4^+CD62L^+$ cells. These cells were then washed, counted and plated at $3x10^6$ cells per well in a 24-well plate that had been coated overnight with anti-CD3 and anti-CD28. Cells were cultured for 4 or 5 days as stated in 10% RPMI (RPMI 1640 medium supplemented with 2mM L-glutamine, 0.5% HEPES, 5 µg/ml penicillin, 100 U/ml streptomycin and 10% (v/v) fetal calf serum (HyClone Laboratories, Logan, UT)).

2.6 Restimulation of Tissue-Extracted Lymphocytes

Lymphocytes were extracted from tissues as described above and restimulated for FACS and quantitative real time polymerase chain reaction (RT-qPCR) analysis. Cells were plated at $3x10^6$ cells per well on a 24-well plate that was coated overnight with 1 µg/ml anti-CD3 and cultured with 1 µg/ml anti-CD28 in 10% RPMI. After 48-72 hours, supernatants were collected and either phorbol myristate acetate (PMA)/Ionomycin was added (see below) or RNA extracted for RT-qPCR analysis.

2.7 Preparation for Cytofluorimetric Examinations

Fluorescence-activated cell sorting (FACS) was used to determine cytokine profiles and surface marker expression of cells after *in vitro* culture. Cells in culture were stimulated with 50 ng/ml (PMA) and 500 ng/ml ionomycin for 4-6 hours. Brefeldin A (5 μ g/ml) was also added for the last 4 hours. Cells were then harvested and supernatants collected and stored at -20°C for future applications. Cells were washed with 1X PBS

followed by surface staining for 30 mins at 4°C in 2% bovine serum albumin (BSA) in PBS with the FITC-, PE-, PE-Cy7, and APC-labelled antibodies stated above. Cells were then washed twice with 1X PBS and fixed in 2% formaldehyde with 1% BSA in PBS for 20 mins at room temperature. Cells were again washed and permeabilized with 0.5% Saponin (Sigma) in 2% BSA in PBS with antibodies such as those against IFN- γ , IL-22, IL-17, granzyme B, perforin or appropriate isotype controls either overnight or for 1 hour. Cells were then washed with 1X PBS and data for 100,000 events (unless otherwise stated) were collected using a FACSCalibur (BD Biosciences) at the London Regional Flow Cytometry Facility at the Robarts Research Institute (London, Canada). Analysis of flow cytometry data was performed using FloJo software (Tree Star).

2.8 Enzyme-Linked Immunosorbent Assay (ELISA)

Duoset ELISA kits from R&D Systems (Minneapolis, MN) were used to analyze supernatants from *in vitro* cultures for cytokines IL-10, IL-22, IL-17 and IFN-γ. Manufacturer's protocols were followed directly. Standard curves were generated for each plate to determine sample concentration. Absorbance was determined using a Benchmark Microplate reader (BioRad, Hercules, CA) and data was analysed using Microplate Manager version 4.0 software (BioRad).

2.9 Proliferation Assay

To determine cell proliferation, a tritiated thymidine uptake assay was performed. Splenocytes were plated in a U-bottom 96-well plate at a density of $2x10^5$ cells per well in culture medium containing various cytokines as stated. After 4 days of culture, 1 µCi of tritiated thymidine (or [³H] T) was added to each well for 18 hours. Cells were then harvested using a Tomtec cell harvester onto a Wallac filter (PerkinElmer, Waltham, MA) which was dried for 20 mins at 40 °C. The filter was then placed in a bag with 5 ml of Betaplate scintillation fluid (PerkinElmer, Waltham, MA) and sealed. Radioactivity was measured using a 1450 Microbeta liquid scintillation counter (Wallac).

2.10 RNA Extraction

For RNA extraction from whole pancreatic tissue, mice were sacrificed and approximately 50 mg of pancreatic tissue was placed in Buffer RLT (Qiagen, Mississauga, ON) containing β -mercaptoethanol (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO). Tissues were homogenized using a PowerGen 700 homogenizer (Fisher Scientific, Pittsburgh, PA). Total RNA was then extracted using an RNeasy Midi Kit (Qiagen, Mississauga, ON). For RNA extraction from splenocytes, PLNs, or cultured lymphocytes, cells were disrupted in Buffer RLT and β -mercaptoethanol and then homogenized by adding lysate to a QIAshredder spin column (Qiagen, Mississauga, ON). Total RNA was then extracted using an RNeasy Mini Kit (Qiagen). Contaminating DNA was removed from all RNA samples using the DNase Treatment and Removal kit purchased from Ambion (Austin, TX). The concentration of RNA in each sample was then determined by measuring absorbance at 260 nm using a NanoDrop 1000 spectrophotometer (NanoDrop Products, Wilmington, DE).

2.11 Quantitative Real Time PCR (qRT-PCR)

For quantification of specific genes using qRT-PCR, 1-2 μ g RNA from each sample was reverse-transcribed into first-strand cDNA using oligo dT₁₂₋₁₈ primers from Superscript II Reverse Transcriptase Kit (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA) and using a GeneAmp PCR System 2400 from Applied Biosystems (Foster City, CA). Resultant cDNA was diluted in DEPC water to a consistent concentration for each experiment, usually 225 ng/µl for RNA extracted from *in vitro* cultures, and 500 ng/µl for whole tissues. cDNA was then amplified using Quantifast SYBR Green PCR Kit (Qiagen, Mississauga, ON) according to manufacturer's protocols. Gene-specific primers were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO) and used at a concentration of 1.25 μ M. Primers were designed by members in our lab and a complete list of the primers used can be found in **Table 2.1**. Amplification was performed using a Corbett Rotor-Gene 6000 thermocycler (Corbett Life Sciences, San Francisco, CA) and analyzed using the manufacturer-provided Rotor-Gene software. The assay uses a two-step

Gene	Forward Primer (5' → 3')	Reverse Primer (5' → 3')	Product
Target			Size (bp)
IL-10	ggttgccaagccttatcgga	acctgctccactgccttgct	191
IL-17	gctccagaaggccctcaga	agettteecteegcattga	142
IL-22	tcagctcagctcctgtcacat	tccccaatcgccttgatctct	117
IL-23p19	tgctagcctggaacgcacatg	gctgactagaactcaggctgg	342
IFN-γ	tcaagtggcatagatgtggaa	tggctctgcaggattttcatg	92
GM-CSF	gccatcaaagaagccctgaa	gcgggtctgcacacatgtta	114
IL-22Ra1	gctcgctgcagcacactacca	tctgtgtcgggagtcaggcca	247
IL-17Ra	ataccacagttcccaagccag	ggtctgctacgggcaagatg	192
RORyt	ccgctgagagggcttcac	tgcaggagtaggccacattac	230
AhR	cgcaagccggtgcagaaaaca	aggctggccaggcggtctaa	113
β-actin	gcccagagcaagagaggtat	cacacgcagctcattgtaga	117

Table 2.1 Primers used for qRT-PCR in this study

melting/annealing program over 40 cycles of amplification. The Pfaffl method (231) was used to quantify CT data values, and all primers were determined to be 95-100% efficient.

2.12 Western Blot

Mice were sacrificed and approximately 10 mg of whole pancreatic tissue was immediately snap-frozen in liquid nitrogen. Tissue was then homogenized in lysis buffer containing 1% Triton X-100 and protease inhibitors using a PowerGen 700 homogenizer (Fisher Scientific, Pittsburgh, PA). The homogenate was centrifuged for 1 min at 5000 rpm and then supernatants were centrifuged at 12 000 rpm for 20 mins at 4 °C. Supernatants were extracted and protein concentration was determined using the Bradford assay using Bio-Rad Protein Assay Dye Reagent Concentrate (Hercules, CA) and a Benchmark Microplate reader (BioRad, Hercules, CA). Data was analysed using Microplate Manager version 4.0 software (BioRad) using BSA as a protein standard (Roche, Laval, QC).

Equal amounts of 15-20 μ g total protein from each sample were separated by SDS-PAGE using a 12 % separating gel and then transferred to a nitrocellulose membrane using a TransBlot western blotting apparatus (Bio-Rad, Hercules, CA). The nitrocellulose membranes were then blocked with 5 % skim milk powder (Carnation, Don Mills, ON) overnight on a shaker at room temperature. Primary antibody was applied at a concentration of 1 μ g/ml overnight on a shaker at 4°C. Secondary antibody was applied at a dilution of 1:2000 for the IL-22R antibody and 1:8000 for the actin antibody. Blots were developed in TMB solution.

2.13 Adoptive Transfers

In the transgenic adoptive transfer model, splenocytes from BDC2.5 mice were cultured with the indicated cytokines and antibodies as well as PS3 mimotope for 4 days. Cells were then washed with sterile PBS twice to remove excess cytokines and resuspended in PBS. Five-week old female NOD mice were then injected with 5×10^6 cells each in 200 µl intravenously (i.v.) through the tail vein.

In the NOD.SCID adoptive transfer model, splenocytes from two diabetic NOD mice were pooled, erythrocytes lysed and cells were washed 3 times in PBS. Male and female NOD.SCID mice (8-9 weeks old) were each injected with 10^7 cells in 200 µl i.v. through the tail vein. Mice were monitored for diabetes development every 3 days by urine glucose tests.

2.14 Neutralizing Antibody Treatment

Mice were injected with anti-IL-22 Ab in an adoptive transfer model. Pathogenic cells were injected i.v. in 5 week old mice as described above on Day 0. These mice were also either injected intraperitoneally (i.p.) with 300 μ g in 100 μ l of rat anti-mouse IL22-01 monoclonal neutralizing antibody (Pfizer)(172) or sterile PBS on Days -1, 2 and 6 for the transgenic adoptive transfer model, or days 0, 3, 6 and 14 in the NOD.SCID adoptive transfer model. The amount of neutralizing antibody injected was chosen due to previous studies by Ma et al. with the same clone (172).

2.15 Statistical Analyses

Statistical analysis was performed using GraphPad Prism 5.01 (La Jolla, CA). Error bars represent standard error of the mean (SEM) among samples. Significant differences between samples were determined using the ANOVA and student's t test with p<0.05 considered significant for all experiments. * is p<0.05, ** is p<0.01, and *** is p<0.001.

Chapter 3

3 RESULTS

3.1 Characterizing the polarization of naïve T cells into different Th17 cell subsets

T cells can be induced to differentiate into a number of different effector subsets, each characterized by the type of cytokines they produce and transcription factors they express. A relatively new subset of CD4⁺ T cells called Th17 cells can be polarized from splenocytes in the presence of IL-6 + TGF- β or IL-23 (54, 55). Two functionally different subsets can be induced: an effector subset polarized by IL-6 + IL-23 called Teff17 cells and a regulatory subset polarized by IL-6 + TGF- β called Treg17 cells (182). We wanted to characterize these subsets using isolated naïve T cells rather than bulk splenocytes to specifically examine cytokine production by these T cells. Naïve (CD4⁺CD62L⁺) T cells from splenocytes of BDC2.5 mice were isolated and stimulated by α -CD3 and α -CD28 with polarizing cytokines and neutralizing antibodies to induce Th17 cells. When naïve T cells are polarized with IL-6 + IL-23, a significant increase is seen in the production of IL-22 (Fig. 3.1A, B, p < 0.001). Such an increase is not seen, however, in either nonpolarized cells, or in cells that are Th17-polarized in the presence of TGF-β that was added to the culture. Therefore, this demonstrates that trace amounts of TGF-B present in the media is sufficient for Th17 induction, yet not enough to inhibit IL-22 production. IL-17 production is significantly higher (p < 0.001) in Th17-polarized cells compared to non-polarized cells, however maximal IL-17 is produced by the Th17 cell subset induced by the addition of TGF- β , rather than IL-6 + IL-23 (Fig. 3.1A, B, p < 0.01). The nonpolarized group produces much higher amounts of IFN-y consistent with a Th1 phenotype, though IL-6 + IL-23 polarized cells also express some IFN- γ (Fig. 3.1A). This demonstrates an explicit phenotype of Th17-polarized cells and also highlights the distinctions that different methods of induction may have on cytokine production.

For characterization and optimization of Th17 cell differentiation, the Teff17 cell subset, Treg17 cell subset and a non-polarized subset were quantitatively compared in their ability to produce cytokines between 2 days and 5 days after stimulation using qRT-

FIGURE 3.1. *Polarization of isolated naïve BDC2.5 T cells into different subsets shows pronounced differences in cytokine expression.* Spleens and pancreatic lymph nodes were extracted from BDC2.5 mice and naïve cells were isolated by selecting for CD4⁺CD62L⁺ cells. These cells were then cultured in 24-well plates (3x10⁶/well) that were coated with 5 µg/ml α-CD3 and 5 µg/ml α-CD28 overnight. Th17 effector cells were polarized with 20 ng/ml IL-6 + 20 ng/ml IL-23, Th17 regulatory cells were polarized with 20 ng/ml IL-6, 5 ng/ml TGFβ, and 20 ng/ml IL-23 for 4 days. Anti-IFN-γ (5 µg/ml) and anti-IL-4 (5 µg/ml) were added to all wells except the No Cytokine sample. Cells were collected and stained for FACS analysis (A); 50 000 events were collected and gated on live cells, then CD25⁺ cells. (B) Supernatants from cultures were collected and analyzed for IL-22 and IL-17 expression using ELISA. Results are shown as mean concentration ± SEM. The ANOVA test was used to analyze all values with p < 0.05 considered significant.



B



PCR. In both Teff17 cells and Treg17 cells, the major Th17 cytokines IL-17 and IL-22 were significantly produced in the highest amounts on day 4 compared to all other days (Fig. 3.2A, p < 0.001). It seems that after the initial surge of high activation, by day 5 the cells return to a baseline activated state and therefore do not produce these cytokines as quickly afterwards. As day 4 was determined to be the most relevant time point, at which the cytokine potential of these cells is best manifested, statistical comparisons were made based on cytokine production on this day. IL-10 is produced in the highest amounts by Treg17 cells (IL-6 + TGF- β) compared to non-polarized cells and IL-6 + IL-23 polarized cells, which produced significantly lower levels than all other conditions by Day 5 (p < p0.001, p < 0.01, respectively) (Fig 3.2A). Similarly, IL-17 was shown to have the highest production on day 4 by cells polarized by IL-6 + TGF- β , while the IL-6 + IL-23 induced cells can also produce copious amounts of IL-17 compared to the non-polarized group (p < 0.001). As expected, IL-22 production was considerably higher in IL-6 + IL-23 polarized cells than all other groups, and showed greater than a 1000-fold increase in IL-22 mRNA production on day 4 compared to the previous day (Fig. 3.2A, p < 0.001). Lastly, IFN- γ production was measured to determine a Th1-like presence in each of the subsets. On day 4 IFN- γ production was significantly higher in the non-polarized group compared with both Th17-polarized subsets. Interestingly, optimal IFN- γ production occurs by day 3 post-stimulation, which suggests that cells can differentiate to a Th1 phenotype and produce effector cytokines more quickly than cells differentiating into a Th17 phenotype.

IL-17 and IL-22 protein production was confirmed in the supernatants by ELISA (**Fig. 3.2B**). IL-17 production shows somewhat inconsistent results in that using the qRT-PCR assay, Treg17 cells exhibit higher production, whereas analysis of the supernatant points to significantly higher production in Teff17 cells. This is due to the nature of the assays as qRT-PCR analysis is fixed for equal amounts of cDNA whereas the supernatant is affected by the number of cells. Therefore, as Teff17 cells demonstrate much higher proliferation and expansion than Treg17 cells, this is reflected in the assay.

FIGURE 3.2. *IL-22 production is optimal after 4 days of culture in IL-6* + *IL-23 polarized cells.* Spleens, pancreatic, and mesenteric lymph nodes were extracted from BDC2.5 mice and naïve cells were isolated by selecting for CD4⁺CD62L⁺ cells. These cells were then cultured in 24-well plates $(3x10^{6}/\text{well})$ that were coated with 10 µg/ml α-CD3 and 2 µg/ml α-CD28 overnight. Th17 effector cells were polarized with 20 ng/ml IL-6 + 20 ng/ml IL-23, and Th17 regulatory cells were polarized with 20 ng/ml IL-6 and 5 ng/ml TGF-β for 4 days. Anti-IFN-γ (5 µg/ml) and anti-IL-4 (5 µg/ml) were also added to all wells except to the No Cytokine sample. Media and cytokines were refreshed after Day 3. RNA was extracted from cells on each of days 2 to 5 and analyzed by RT-qPCR. Relative results using beta actin as a housekeeping gene are shown as mean expression ± SEM. (B) Supernatants from cultures were collected and analyzed for IL-22, and IL-17 expression using ELISA. Results are shown as mean concentration ± SEM. The ANOVA test was used to analyze all values with p < 0.05 termed as significant.







3.1.1 Titration of subset-inducing cytokines

To demonstrate the effects of Th17 cells differentiating in the presence of varying amounts of IL-23 or TGF- β , both cytokines were titrated in BDC2.5 naïve T cell cultures. For Treg17 polarization by IL-6 + TGF- β , titration of TGF- β indicates that lower levels of this cytokine are optimal for Th17 differentiation as 1 ng/ml induces the highest IL-17 and IL-22 fold change when compared to the control without TGF- β or higher concentrations (**Fig. 3.3A**, p < 0.001). Indeed, with exceeding amounts of TGF- β , cells may be polarized more towards a Th1-phenotype as shown by their increased production of IFN- γ (p <0.001) or towards a Treg phenotype shown by increased IL-10 production. This is also shown by a decrease in ROR γ t expression by cells in the presence of increasing amounts of TGF- β (p < 0.05).

When titrating IL-23, the optimal concentration for IL-22 production is approximately 50 ng/ml, however, extensive IL-22 production is induced by both 10 ng/ml and 100 ng/ml concentrations as well when compared to the control without IL-23 (**Fig 3.3B**). There are no significant differences in IL-17 production with varying amounts of IL-23, and RORyt is produced evenly without the need for IL-23 to be present. It was also seen that a concentration of 50 ng/ml of IL-23 induced the highest level of IFN-y production as well (p < 0.001).

The above results were confirmed by ELISA, which showed that IL-6 without the inducing factors IL-23 or TGF- β has a significantly different expression of Th17 cytokines IL-22 and IL-17 (**Fig 3.3C**, p < 0.001). Few differences were seen between the concentrations of titrated cytokines indicating that IL-23 or TGF- β can elicit Th17 responses that are phenotypically different from each other at lower amounts.

Collectively, these results confirm using isolated naïve T cells that which was previously observed in our lab with bulk splenocytes (see Appendix). Teff17 cells demonstrate the highest IL-22 production, while both Teff17 cells and Treg17 cells exhibit a Th17 phenotype. Treg17 cells produce more IL-10, while non-polarized cells have an affinity for IFN- γ production. Lastly, Th17 cells fully mature 4 days after stimulation.

FIGURE 3.3. *Cytokine expression after titration of TGF-\beta and IL-23.* Spleens and pancreatic lymph nodes were extracted from BDC2.5 mice and naïve cells were isolated selecting for CD4⁺CD62L⁺ cells. These cells were then cultured in 24-well plates $(3x10^{6}/\text{well})$ that were coated with 10 µg/ml α -CD3 and 2 µg/ml α -CD28 overnight. (A) IL-6 was added to each well (20 ng/ml) and TGF- β was titrated using concentrations between 1 ng/ml and 10 ng/ml as well as a control well with no TGF- β . Anti-IFN- γ (5 µg/ml) and anti-IL-4 (5 µg/ml) were also added to each well. (B) IL-6 was added to each well (20 ng/ml) and 110 ng/ml and 100 ng/ml except for a control well without IL-23. Anti-IFN- γ (5 µg/ml) and anti-IL-4 (5 µg/ml) were also added to each analyzed by RT-qPCR. Relative results using beta actin as a housekeeping gene are shown as mean expression \pm SEM. (C) Supernatants from cultures were collected and analyzed for IL-22, and IL-17 expression using ELISA. Results are shown as mean concentration \pm SEM. The ANOVA test was used to analyze all values with p < 0.05 considered significant.





3.2

To better study IL-22 and its effects on diabetes, we first attempted to maximize IL-22 production in Th17-polarized BDC2.5 cells. To do so, we used IL-6 + IL-23 to induce effector cells that can produce high amounts of IL-22. Splenocytes were also used to include APCs and adding PS3, a mimotope antigen specific to the BDC2.5 TCR (228), to fully stimulate the subsets and determine the maximum potential of these cells. We first determined the effect of inhibiting IFN- γ on differentiating cells. We compared non-polarized cells that were antigen-stimulated and treated with α -IFN- γ to those that had not been treated with neutralizing antibody. This yielded a drastic increase in IL-22 (about 5 times more) and some suppression of IFN- γ with the addition of the antibody (**Fig. 3.4**). Interestingly, when cells are polarized with IL-6 + IL-23, neutralizing IFN- γ magnifies this effect by showing an almost 3-fold increase in IL-22-producing cells compared to treatment without the antibody. This effect is also seen with IL-17 as α -IFN- γ induces \sim 3.5 times more IL-17-producing cells than regular Th17 differentiation alone. Together this shows an increase in IL-22⁺IL-17⁺ double positive cells by simply neutralizing IFN- γ .

These effects were also observed quantitatively using qRT-PCR. IL-22 production is highest in IL-6 + IL-23 polarized cells in the presence of α -IFN- γ (**Fig. 3.5A**). IL-17 production is similar between IFN- γ -neutralized cells and those that were not, with perhaps less IL-17 in the IFN- γ -neutralized group (**Fig. 3.5A,B**). Interestingly, Th1 cytokines such as IFN- γ and GM-CSF are decreased after *either* polarization using IL-6 + IL-23 *or* α -IFN- γ . This confirms that neutralizing IFN- γ has a similar ultimate effect as polarizing cytokines IL-6 and IL-23: neutralizing IFN- γ influences naïve T cells away from a Th1 phenotype (and thus towards Th17 induction) while polarizing cytokines *direct* cells towards a Th17 phenotype. These results were confirmed using ELISA that IL-6 + IL-23 + α -IFN- γ polarized cells show the highest IL-22 production (**Fig. 3.5B**, p < 0.01).

FIGURE 3.4. Addition of anti-IFN- γ to IL-6 plus IL-23 in culture induces maximal IL-17 and IL-22 production in BDC2.5 cells activated by antigen. BDC2.5 splenocytes were cultured in a 96 well plate (2x10⁵/well) with 5 µg/ml PS3 mimotope and with or without 5 µg/ml α -IFN- γ , and 20 ng/ml IL-6 + 10 ng/ml IL-23 for 4 days. Cells were harvested and stained for FACS analysis (A); 200 000 events were collected and gated on live cells, then CD4⁺ cells.



FIGURE 3.5. Addition of anti-IFN- γ to IL-6 plus IL-23 in culture induces maximal IL-22 production and IFN- γ suppression in BDC2.5 cells activated by antigen. BDC2.5 splenocytes were cultured in a 96 well plate (2x10⁵/well) with 5 µg/ml PS3 mimotope and with or without 5 µg/ml α -IFN- γ , and 20 ng/ml IL-6 + 10 ng/ml IL-23 for 4 days. (A) RNA was then extracted and cDNA produced from these cells were analyzed by RT-qPCR using gene specific primers. Relative results using beta actin as a housekeeping gene are shown as mean expression ± SEM from 2 different experiments. (B) Supernatants from cultures were collected and analyzed for IL-22 and IL-17 expression using ELISA. Results are shown as mean concentration ± SEM. The ANOVA test was used to analyze all values with p < 0.05 termed as significant.





A

3.2.1 The effect of neutralizing IFN-γ on pathogenicity

To determine whether neutralizing IFN- γ has an effect on the pathogenicity of Th17 effector cells, BDC2.5 splenocytes were polarized with IL-6 + IL-23 and stimulated with PS3 mimotope with or without neutralizing α -IFN- γ Ab. These cells were then adoptively transferred into 5-week-old female NOD mice and diabetes incidence was monitored. According to the Kaplan-Meier survival estimate, no significant difference was seen in disease incidence between these two groups (**Fig. 3.6A**). Analysis of supernatants revealed that the cells polarized with α -IFN- γ had significantly higher IL-22 (p < 0.001) and IL-17 (p < 0.05) production than the control group (**Fig. 3.6B**).

3.2.2 Neutralizing TGF-β to increase IL-22 production

TGF- β is an inhibitor of IL-22 through the action of c-Maf (127). We therefore sought to determine whether neutralizing TGF- β would increase IL-22 production in Th17 cells. BDC2.5 splenocytes were again stimulated with PS3 mimotope and cultured with IL-6 + IL-23 with or without neutralizing antibodies against TGF- β and IFN- γ . Unexpectedly, a combination of α -IFN- γ and α -TGF- β did not induce the highest amount of IL-22 production, which was seen when using α -IFN- γ alone (**Fig. 3.7**). Indeed, polarization in the presence of α -TGF- β actually induced slightly less IL-22 production than polarizing cytokines alone. IL-17 was also decreased in samples containing α -TGF- β , however this was expected as TGF- β helps to induce IL-17 expression.

These results were quantitatively confirmed using qRT-PCR. IL-22 expression was significantly higher in polarized cells with α -IFN- γ than when α -TGF- β was added (**Fig. 3.8A**, p < 0.01). Polarized cells with α -TGF- β produced the least amount of IL-17, while these cells produced the most IL-10. Testing the supernatants of each sample reinforced these findings that neutralizing IFN- γ exhibited the highest IL-22 and IL-17 production, while neutralizing TGF- β showed the lowest (**Fig. 3.8B**, p < 0.05). Differences in proliferation were evident while observing cultures on the plate so a tritiated thymidine proliferation assay was done. This demonstrated that neutralizing both IFN- γ and TGF- β induces the highest proliferation, while neutralizing only IFN- γ induces more proliferation than just using polarizing cytokines alone (**Fig. 3.8C**).

FIGURE 3.6. Adoptive transfer of Th17 polarized BDC2.5 splenocytes shows neutralizing anti-IFN- γ antibody does not significantly change the pathogenicity of these cells. (A) Splenocytes from BDC2.5 mice were cultured with 5 µg/ml PS3, 20 ng/ml IL-6, and 10 ng/ml IL-23 with or without 5 µg/ml α -IFN- γ for 5 days. Cells were collected and 5x10⁶ cells were intravenously injected into four week old female NOD mice in each group. Mice were checked every 3 days for diabetes onset. The Kaplan-Meier survival estimate was used to determine differences in the two groups, however no significant difference was found. (B) Supernatants from the above cell cultures were collected and IL-22 and IL-17 concentrations were measured using ELISA. The Student's t test was used to determine significant differences between the groups (p < 0.05).






FIGURE 3.7. *The effects of neutralizing anti-TGF-\beta and anti-IFN-\gamma antibodies on IL-22 production from BDC2.5 splenocytes.* BDC2.5 splenocytes were cultured in 96-well plates (2x10⁵/well) with 5 µg/ml PS3, 20 ng/ml IL-6 and 10 ng/ml IL-23 with or without neutralizing α -IFN- γ (5 µg/ml) and α -TGF- β (5 µg/ml) antibodies for 4 days. Cells were collected and stained for FACS analysis; 100 000 events were collected and gated on live cells, then CD4⁺ cells.



FIGURE 3.8. *The effects of neutralizing anti-TGF-\beta and anti-IFN-\gamma antibodies on IL-22 production from BDC2.5 splenocytes.* BDC2.5 splenocytes were cultured in 96-well plates (2x10⁵/well) with 5 µg/ml PS3, 20 ng/ml IL-6 and 10 ng/ml IL-23 with or without neutralizing antibodies α -IFN- γ (5 µg/ml) and α -TGF- β (5 µg/ml) for 4 days. (A) RNA was extracted and made into cDNA which was analyzed by RT-qPCR using gene specific primers. Relative results using beta actin as a housekeeping gene are shown as mean expression \pm SEM from 2 different experiments. (B) Supernatants from cultures were collected and analyzed for IL-22, IL-17, and IL-10 expression using ELISA. Results are shown as mean concentration \pm SEM. (C) Radioactive thymidine, [³H]T, was added to the culture for 18 h and proliferation was measured using a MicroBeta counter. Results shown are a mean \pm SEM. The ANOVA test was used to analyze all values with p < 0.05 termed as significant.





We then wanted to confirm the validity of these results using isolated naïve T cells and polarizing them with various cytokine/antibody combinations to rule out contaminating cytokines produced by other cell types. IL-23 was titrated with and without α -TGF- β and compared to control cells polarized without IL-23 and with TGF- β . Cells were compared quantitatively using qRT-PCR to those with the same amount of IL-23 added, and it was found that cells polarized in the presence of α -TGF- β do not produce significantly different amounts of IL-22 (Fig. 3.9A). As expected, the addition of TGF-β to the culture, even with a constant amount of IL-23 being present, drastically induces less IL-22 production (p < 0.001). To ensure α -TGF- β was present in adequate amounts, the effects on other Th17 factors were measured. Anti-TGF-β has a significant effect on IL-17 expression. When comparing cells polarized with the same amount of IL-23, the samples with α -TGF- β show significantly lower IL-17 production than their counterparts without neutralizing antibody (Fig. 3.9A, p < 0.01, 0.001). As expected, the highest IL-17 production is seen in cells polarized with both IL-23 and TGF- β . As seen in the previous experiment, α -TGF- β induces significantly higher IL-10 production in polarized cells compared to their non-antibody counterpart (Fig. 3.9A, p < 0.05). This was unexpected as it was also seen that TGF- β can induce higher amounts of IL-10. Interestingly, while examining RORyt expression in polarized cells, α -TGF- β significantly reduced production in polarized cells, even in the absence of IL-23 (Fig. 3.9A, p < 0.05). RORyt expression is also the highest in TGF- β -polarized cells (p < 0.001). IL-22 and IL-17 production were also confirmed by analyzing supernatants of polarized cells (Fig. 3.9B)

3.3 Th17 subset production of Granzyme B and Perforin

To attempt to understand the difference in the ability of one subset to induce disease while a similar subset cannot, we examined Granzyme B and Perforin production by the polarized cell subsets as these proteins can be used as a method of cell-mediated killing. It has previously been shown that islet beta cells are destroyed by these enzymes probably produced by cytotoxic CD8⁺ T cells, and that a deficiency in perform in the NOD mouse model results in a reduction of disease (232, 233). We wanted to test

FIGURE 3.9. *Neutralizing anti-TGF-β antibody does not significantly increase IL-22 production from BDC2.5 splenocytes.* (A) Spleens and pancreatic lymph nodes were extracted from BDC2.5 mice and naïve cells were isolated by selecting for CD4⁺CD62L⁺ cells. These cells were then cultured in 24-well plates (3x10⁶/well) that were coated with 10 µg/ml α-CD3 and 2 µg/ml α-CD28 overnight. Anti-IFN-γ (5 µg/ml), anti-IL-4 (5 µg/ml) and IL-6 (20 ng/ml) were added to each well except the well with no cytokines as indicated. IL-23 was titrated and α-TGF-β (5 µg/ml) or TGF-β (5 ng/ml) were added according to the figure. After 4 days cells were harvested and RNA was extracted and analyzed by RT-qPCR. Relative results using beta actin as a housekeeping gene are shown as mean expression ± SEM of multiple experiments. (B) Supernatants from the above cultures were collected and analyzed for IL-22 and IL-17 expression using ELISA. Results are shown as mean concentration ± SEM. The ANOVA test was used to analyze all values with p < 0.05 termed as significant.







whether $CD4^+$ T cells could also use this method in a CD4 transgenic mouse system. Using flow cytometry, we specifically gated on $CD4^+$ cells and observed high production of both Granzyme B and Perforin in these cells. To specifically compare and examine the roles of IL-22-producing cells, IL-22⁺Granzyme B⁺ double positive cells were gated. IL-6 + IL-23 polarized cells demonstrated increased IL-22-producing Granzyme B positive cells compared to IL-6 + TGF- β or non-polarized cells (**Fig. 3.10A**). However, when looking at Granzyme B production from all CD4⁺ cells, IL-6 + IL-23 polarized cells had only very slightly more expression than other subsets, and this could be due to a higher proliferation in these cells (**Fig. 3.10B**).

We also explored perforin expression in each of the Th17-polarized subsets and again found a slightly higher frequency of IL-22⁺Perforin⁺ double positive cells in the IL-6 + IL-23 group (**Fig. 3.10C**). However, when gating on all CD4⁺ cells, no difference is seen in perforin production between IL-6 + IL-23 polarized cells and those induced with IL-6 + TGF- β (**Fig. 3.10D**).

Altogether, we found that neutralizing IFN- γ dramatically increased IL-22 production in polarized Th17 cells. Conversely, neutralizing TGF- β had no effect on expression of IL-22 in these cells. Lastly, polarized Th17 subsets do not differentially express killing-enzymes granzyme B and perform.

3.4 IL-22-producing cells in diabetic NOD mice

To further delve into the role IL-22 may play in type 1 diabetes (T1D), lymphocytes from aged diabetic NOD mice were characterized from a number of tissues. Infiltrating lymphocytes were extracted from the pancreas using collagenase V and activated for 5 hours with PMA and Ionomycin. Flow cytometry was used to determine IL-22 and IFN- γ production and showed that there are both IFN- γ - and IL-22-producing cells among the infiltrating lymphocytes (**Fig. 3.11B**). A similar percentage of IL-22producing cells were present in both the general live populations and the CD4⁺ gated populations suggesting that there may be other infiltrating cells that produce IL-22 than

FIGURE 3.10. *Expression of Granzyme B and Perforin by different subsets of Th17 cells from BDC2.5 splenocytes.* BDC2.5 splenocytes were cultured in a 96 well plate $(2x10^{5}/\text{well})$ and polarized to different subsets of T cells. Th17 effector cells were polarized with 20 ng/ml IL-6 + 20 ng/ml IL-23, Th17 regulatory cells were polarized with 20 ng/ml IL-6 and 5 ng/ml TGF- β and one population was cultured with no added cytokines. PS3 mimotope was used to stimulate all cells for 4 days. Cells were collected and stained for FACS analysis (A-D); 70 000 events were collected and gated on lymphocytes, then CD4⁺ cells.



FIGURE 3.11. Unstimulated lymphocytes extracted from the pancreas of diabetic NOD mice show some IL-22 production. Pancreata were extracted from diabetic NOD mice and infiltrating lymphocytes were isolated by incubating minced pancreatic fragments in 10% RPMI media containing Collagenase Type V for 30 mins to release islets. Cells were then stimulated in 24-well plates with PMA and Ionomycin for 5 hours. Cells were then collected and stained for FACS analysis; Using the gating strategy depicted in (A) 100 000 events were collected and gated on live cells (B), then CD4⁺ cells (C). Plots are representative of multiple experiments.









A

CD4⁺ T cells (**Fig. 3.11C**). In both populations the percentage of IL-22-producing cells recovered were very small but somewhat similar to the amount of IFN- γ -producing cells.

To determine the full functional potential of the recovered infiltrating lymphocytes, these cells were stimulated in a 24-well plate coated with α -CD3 ϵ and in the presence of α -CD28 for 48-72 hrs. Flow cytometry was used to compare IL-22 production in infiltrating lymphocytes to isotype or Fluorescence Minus One (FMO) controls. When gating on general live cells, IL-22 production minimally increased compared to both the isotype and FMO controls (**Fig. 3.12A**). However, when gating specifically for CD4⁺ cells, there seems to be a larger increase in the amount of IL-22-producing cells compared to the FMO control (**Fig. 3.12B,C**). Again, these increases are not drastic but may represent a biological significance.

To determine whether the presence of infiltrating IL-22-producing cells in the pancreas is diabetes-specific, diabetic and non-diabetic NOD mice of the same age were compared. Importantly, when examining CD4⁺ pancreatic-infiltrating cells, the diabetic NOD mice demonstrated over a 5-fold increase in IFN- γ^+ cells compared to the non-diabetic and an almost 2-fold increase in IL-22-producing cells (**Fig. 3.13B**). The cytokine influence from CD8⁺ cells was also explored to discover any differences that may be present in diseased mice. As expected, the diabetic NOD mice demonstrated a very high percentage of IFN- γ -producing CD8⁺ cells, and an increase compared to the non-diabetic mice (**Fig. 3.13C**). A much smaller percentage of these cells express IL-22 as well, however the diabetic NOD did show a greater than 7-fold increase in IL-22-producing CD8⁺ cells compared to the same aged, non-diabetic control.

3.4.1 IL-22 and IL-22R expression in the pancreas in diabetic and young NOD mice

To explore any differences in IL-22 and other cytokine production in the pancreas compared to younger control mice, lymphocytes infiltrating the pancreas were again isolated using collagenase V and stimulated with α -CD3 and α -CD28. The youngest mice, around 5 weeks old, had few pancreatic infiltrating cells compared to the diabetic but around 1-3 million cells can usually be isolated from these mice. After 48-72 hours of

FIGURE 3.12. *Restimulated lymphocytes extracted from the pancreas of diabetic NOD mice show IL-22 production compared to Isotype and FMO controls.* Pancreata were extracted from diabetic NOD mice and infiltrating lymphocytes were isolated by incubating minced pancreatic fragments in 10% RPMI media containing Collagenase Type V for 30 mins to release pancreatic islets. Cells were stimulated in 24-well plates that had been coated overnight with 1 μ g/ml α -CD3. Anti-CD28 (1 μ g/ml) was cultured with these cells for 72 hours, with addition of PMA and Ionomycin on the last day. Cells were then collected and stained for FACS analysis including Isotype and Fluorescence Minus One (FMO) controls; 50 000 events were collected and gated on live cells (A), then CD4⁺ cells (B, C). Plots show two different mice from different experiments and are representative of multiple experiments.





FIGURE 3.13. *Restimulated lymphocytes extracted from the pancreas of diabetic NOD mice show more IL-22 production than non-diabetic mice of the same age.* Pancreata were extracted from diabetic NOD mice and infiltrating lymphocytes were isolated by incubating minced pancreatic fragments in 10% RPMI media containing Collagenase Type V for 30 mins to release pancreatic islets. Cells were stimulated in 24-well plates that had been coated overnight with 1 µg/ml α -CD3. Anti-CD28 (1 µg/ml) was cultured with these cells for 72 hours, with addition of PMA and Ionomycin on the last day. Cells were then collected and stained for FACS analysis; Using the gating strategy depicted in (A) 70 000 events were collected and gated on live cells then CD4⁺ (B) or CD8⁺ cells (C). Plots are representative of multiple experiments. A





stimulation, cells were collected and stained for FACS analysis. When gating generally on live cells there appears to be more IL-22-producing cells in the diabetic and 13 weekold pre-diabetic NOD mice compared with the 5 week NOD mouse (**Fig. 3.14A**). After gating specifically on CD4⁺ cells, this difference is diminished (**Fig. 3.14B**). To determine whether there is a pattern of IL-22 expression among all mice tested, we analyzed the percent positive for IL-22 from each mouse separately and compared to each other group (**Fig. 3.14C**). No significant differences were seen in IL-22 percent positive cells between the three groups of mice, diabetic, pre-diabetic and young mice.

PLNs from these mice were also extracted and cells were restimulated with α -CD3 and α -CD28 for 48-72 hrs. These cells were collected and RNA extracted for quantitative analysis using RT-qPCR. Th17 cytokines IL-22 and IL-17 were significantly higher in the lymph nodes of diabetic mice compared to young controls (**Fig. 3.15**, p < 0.05, 0.01 respectively). Other cytokines indicate a strong T cell presence in the diabetic mice as both IL-10 and IFN- γ were increased with disease (p < 0.05).

Small pieces of the pancreas from diabetic and young NOD mice as well as B6 control mice were homogenized and RNA extracted for cDNA analysis using RT-qPCR. The diabetic NOD pancreas exhibited significantly higher IL-10 and IFN- γ levels compared to both 4 wk NOD and B6 control mice (**Fig. 3.16A**). Interestingly, the unique IL-22R α subunit was found to be expressed in significantly higher amounts in the diabetic NOD pancreas compared to young and healthy controls (**Fig. 3.16A**). As this expression is shown at the transcription level, we sought to determine the presence of IL-22R α in the pancreas at the protein level. Therefore, a western blot of protein extracted from pancreatic tissue was performed and confirmed the protein is expressed in the pancreas of NOD mice at all ages (**Fig. 3.16B**). The pancreas of each group was also assessed for the expression of a number of other factors. The IL-17 receptor, IL-17R α , was expressed similarly in all groups as well as IL-23. Unexpectedly, transcription factors ROR γ t and AhR were not expressed differently in the pancreas of diabetic NOD mice (**Fig. 3.16A**).

FIGURE 3.14. *IL-22 production in restimulated lymphocytes extracted from the pancreas of diabetic NOD mice and control young, non-diabetic mice.* Pancreata were extracted from diabetic NOD mice and infiltrating lymphocytes were isolated by incubating minced pancreatic fragments in 10% RPMI media containing Collagenase Type V for 30 mins to release pancreatic islets. Cells were then stimulated in 24-well plates that had been coated overnight with 1 µg/ml α -CD3. Anti-CD28 (1 µg/ml) was cultured with these cells for 72 hours, with addition PMA and Ionomycin for 5 hours on the last day (A). Cells were then collected and stained for FACS analysis; 50 000 events were collected and gated on live cells (A), then CD4⁺ cells (B). Plots are representative one replicate of multiple experiments. (C) Infiltrating lymphocytes from multiple FACS replicates were plotted from 3 groups measuring the IL-22-percent positive CD4⁺ cells observed from different experiments. The ANOVA test was used to analyze values with p < 0.05 termed as significant.









FIGURE 3.15. *IL-22, IFN-* γ *, and IL-10 production in restimulated lymphocytes extracted from PLNs of diabetic NOD mice and control young, non-diabetic mice.* Restimulated PLNs were collected as in the previous figure after 72 hours and RNA was extracted and analyzed by RT-qPCR. Relative results using beta actin as a housekeeping gene are shown as mean expression \pm SEM of multiple experiments, n=6 in both groups. The Student's t test was used to determine significance (p < 0.05).



FIGURE 3.16. Whole pancreatic tissue shows an up-regulation of inflammatory cytokines and factors including IL-10, IFN- γ and IL-22R in diabetic NOD mice compared to young and healthy controls. (A) RNA was extracted from the pancreas of diabetic NOD mice (n=6), 4-5wk NOD mice (n=5), and 10 wk B6 mice (n=3) and analyzed by RT-qPCR using gene specific primers. Relative results using beta actin as a housekeeping gene are shown as mean expression \pm SEM. The ANOVA test was used to analyze all values with p < 0.05 termed as significant. (B) Pancreata from diabetic NOD mice, prediabetic mice (14 wks old) and 4 wk old NOD mice were excised and snap frozen in liquid nitrogen before homogenization in lysis buffer to collect total protein. Western blots were performed using a monoclonal antibody against IL-22R α with Actin as a loading control.



3.5 Neutralizing IL-22 in a Th17 adoptive transfer model

To examine the effect IL-22 has on diabetes pathogenesis, an IL-22 neutralizing antibody was used in adoptive transfer models of NOD mice. BDC2.5 splenocytes were stimulated with PS3 mimotope in the presence of IL-6 + IL-23 for 4 days. On Day 0, 5 week old NOD mice were injected IV with 5 million polarized cells each. These mice were also injected with a neutralizing IL-22 antibody or sterile PBS on days -1, 2 and 6. Diabetes incidence was monitored using urine glucose test strips. The Kaplan-Meier survival estimate was used to determine differences in incidence, however no statistical significant difference was found (**Fig. 3.17**). There *may* be a trend as disease incidence was slightly less in mice given the neutralizing Ab, and in some cases somewhat delayed.

3.5.1 IL-22-producing cells can be recovered from recipient mice after adoptive transfer

To examine IL-22 production by lymphocytes in diabetic recipient mice after adoptive transfer of polarized Th17 cells, tissues such as the pancreas, spleen and PLNs were extracted and lymphocytes isolated. After stimulation by α -CD3 and α -CD28, these lymphocytes were characterized by flow cytometry. IL-22 production was exhibited by lymphocytes in both the spleen and pancreas compared to isotype and FMO controls (**Fig. 3.18A**). IL-22 production by CD4⁺ cells can be compared between lymphocytes extracted from the pancreas of mice who received IL-22 neutralizing antibody and those that were injected with PBS. Little difference was observed in expression by these lymphocytes, which was expected as the neutralizing antibody works systemically *in vivo* and has no effect on future production of IL-22 (**Fig. 3.18B**). Both IL-22 and IFN- γ production can also be seen in CD4⁺ cells isolated from the PLNs and spleens of diabetic recipient mice.

FIGURE 3.17. *Neutralizing IL-22 in a Th17 adoptive transfer model.* Splenocytes from BDC2.5 mice were cultured with 5 μ g/ml PS3, 20 ng/ml IL-6, and 10 ng/ml IL-23 for 4 days. Cells were collected and 5x10⁶ cells were intravenously injected into female four week old NOD mice in each group. On Days -1, 2 and 6, mice were also injected intraperitoneally with 300 μ g of either IL-22 neutralizing Ab or PBS. Mice were checked every 3 days for diabetes onset. The Kaplan-Meier survival estimate was used to determine differences in the two curves, however no statistical significant difference was found.



FIGURE 3.18. IL-22 producing cells can be recovered from recipient young NOD diabetic mice. Pancreata were extracted from diabetic NOD mice and infiltrating lymphocytes were isolated by incubating minced pancreatic fragments in 10% RPMI media containing Collagenase Type V for 30 mins to release pancreatic islets. Spleens and PLNs were also collected from these mice and all tissues were stimulated in 24-well plates that had been coated overnight with 1 μ g/ml α -CD3. Anti-CD28 (1 μ g/ml) was cultured with these cells for 72 hours, with the addition of PMA and Ionomycin on the last day. Cells were then collected and stained for FACS analysis; 100 000 events were collected and all plots were gated on live cells then CD4⁺ cells. (A) Infiltrating lymphocytes into the pancreas and spleen in recipient mice show some IL-22 production when compared to Isotype and FMO controls. (B) Little difference is seen in IL-22 production between recipient mice who also receive IL-22 neutralizing Ab and those that receive PBS. However, IL-22- and IFN-y-producing cells can be recovered in both groups. (C) IL-22- and IFN-γ-producing cells are also recovered from spleens and PLN of recipient mice. Plots are representative of one or two replicates of multiple experiments.







3.6 Neutralizing IL-22 in an adoptive transfer model into NOD.SCID mice

Traditionally, adoptive transfers to cause autoimmune diabetes occur with NOD.SCID mice as recipients to rule out the host's immune system affecting observed results (224–226). Throughout this study we have used NOD mice as injection of polarized Th17 cells into NOD.SCID mice has shown to revert cells to a different phenotype (219). To discover whether IL-22 may play a role in this more traditional adoptive transfer model using NOD.SCID mice, splenocytes from two diabetic NOD mice were pooled and 10 million cells injected IV into 8 wk old recipient NOD.SCID mice. These mice were also injected with either IL-22 neutralizing antibody or sterile PBS on days 0, 3, 6 and 14 after transfer. Diabetes incidence was monitored using urine differences in incidence. No statistical difference was found between IL-22 nAb and PBS groups (**Fig. 3.19A**). It seems at first that in the neutralizing antibody group that disease incidence may be delayed, however as injections were only given for the first two weeks, at 30 days after adoptive transfer both groups show similar incidence.

To determine whether IL-22-producing lymphocytes could be recovered from NOD.SCID mice after adoptive transfer, spleens, pancreata, and PLNs were extracted from recipient mice and lymphocytes isolated. After stimulation, IL-22- and IFN- γ -producing cells could be seen by flow cytometry in small amounts in the PLN and pancreas (**Fig. 3.19B**). In the spleen much larger amounts of IFN- γ is demonstrated along with a moderate amount of IL-22.

FIGURE 3.19. *Neutralizing IL-22 in an adoptive transfer of diabetic splenocytes into NOD.SCID mice.* Splenocytes from two 15-25 week old NOD mice were pooled and injected IV into 8 week old NOD.SCID mice at $10x10^6$ cells per mouse. On Days 0, 3, 6, and 14 mice were also injected intraperitoneally with 300 µg of either IL-22 neutralizing Ab or PBS. (A) Mice were checked every 3 days for diabetes onset. The Kaplan-Meier survival estimate was used to determine differences in the two curves, however no statistical significant difference was found. (B) Pancreata were extracted from these diabetic NOD.SCID mice and infiltrating lymphocytes were isolated by incubating minced pancreatic fragments in 10% RPMI media containing Collagenase Type V for 30 mins to release pancreatic islets. Spleens and PLNs were also collected from these mice and single-cell suspensions were made and stimulated in 24-well plates that had been coated overnight with 1 µg/ml α -CD3. Anti-CD28 (1 µg/ml) was cultured with these cells for 72 hours, with addition of PMA and Ionomycin on the last day. Cells were then collected and stained for FACS analysis; 100 000 events were collected and all plots were gated on live cells then CD4⁺ cells.





A



Chapter 4

4 DISCUSSION

The purpose of this study was to investigate the role IL-22 may play in the pathogenesis of type 1 diabetes in the NOD mouse model. Characterization of both pathogenic and regulatory subsets of Th17 cells led to the optimization of polarized T cells to maximally produce IL-22 in a transgenic mouse model. In particular, naïve cells were determined to show similar characteristics after Th17 polarization as splenocytes after stimulation. Our focus then shifted to explore the presence of IL-22 and its receptor in the NOD mouse pancreas to confirm that IL-22 *could* be used as a pathogenic or supportive factor in disease induction. Lastly, this study attempted to determine the capacity of IL-22 in type 1 diabetes pathogenesis by elucidating whether or not neutralizing this cytokine had any major effect on disease incidence.

4.1 Characterization of polarized naïve cells into Th17 subsets

Previous work in our lab and others (see appendix and (97, 182, 234–236)) has demonstrated the different phenotypes that can arise from differential induction of Th17 cells. These subsets have been termed Teff17 and Treg17 based upon their ability to induce disease. Induction techniques always include IL-6 and a variety of IL-1 β , TGF- β 1, IL-23 and even TGF- β 3 (64, 71, 178, 237–239). In general, it is observed in all studies that IL-17 production increases; however moderate amounts of IL-23 in the presence of small or even trace amounts of TGF- β is needed for sufficient IL-22 production. In our laboratory, we were most interested in the production of IL-22 and therefore traditionally use only IL-6 + IL-23 to polarize Th17 cells, and allow for the source of TGF- β to come from the media. We have previously shown differential cytokine production from both IL-6 + IL-23 and IL-6 + TGF- β subsets in splenocytes (see Appendix) and wanted to confirm these results using isolated naïve T cells. By characterizing cytokine production in polarized naïve T cells, we can determine the exact effect of these cells on disease, rather than with splenocytes where other contaminating cells may have an effect. We found that purified naïve T cells from BDC2.5 transgenic mice react similarly to whole splenocytes in that IL-17 production is increased with polarization and that moderate amounts of IL-23 is necessary for IL-22 production. We also observed that TGF-B efficiently inhibits IL-22 and though it is necessary for Th17 induction, the small amount found in the media is optimal and sufficient for production of IL-22. This was first described in human naïve T cells where Th17 cells could be induced without the addition of TGF-B, using only IL-1B and IL-23 (237). Using serum-free media, it was subsequently discovered that without TGF- β , naïve CD4⁺ T cells do not initially differentiate into Th17 cells, and that in the previous experiments the necessary TGF- β came from serum-containing media (238–240). Our method of excluding TGF-β from our induction cocktail leads to less IL-17 production as TGF-β, along with IL-23, can support the induction of IL-17 via ROR γ t activation (238). We also see *slightly* more IFN- γ produced by IL-6 + IL-23 polarized cells, even with the addition of the α -IFN- γ antibody, as TGF- β in the Treg17 induction cocktail represses T-bet (241). In agreement with these results, it has been observed by many researchers that a subset of Th17 cells can coproduce IFN-y, particularly T cells isolated from sites of inflammation such as the brain after experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (EAE) induction or the intestine from patients with Crohn's disease (241). Altogether, the up-regulation of inflammatory cytokines IL-22, IL-17 and IFN- γ in IL-6 + IL-23 polarized Teff17 subsets demonstrates an increased disposition towards pathogenesis compared to the IL-6 + TGF- β -polarized Treg17 cells. Alternatively, IL-10 was increased in both the Treg17 subset as well as the non-polarized cells compared to the Teff17 subset, confirming a regulatory bias of Treg17 cells and an increased pathogenic tendency of Teff17 cells. This is due to the nature of the inducing cytokines as continued exposure of cells to TGF-β induces higher IL-10 production and FoxP3 expression, whereas IL-23, while not inhibiting IL-10, will not retain such IL-10 secretion (97).

To observe the temporal induction of Th17 cytokines, naïve cells were stimulated in polarizing conditions and transcription levels of effector cytokines were measured each day. Four days after stimulation, cells demonstrated the highest induction of both IL-17 and IL-22. It seems that by day 5, cells had fully differentiated to a Th17 phenotype, and without further manipulation maintained a more constant activation level of effector cytokines. Across the field, there are many different methods for inducing Th17 cells with wide variances in the length of time needed to generate these cells. Some use IL-6 + TGF- β for 3 days and then add IL-23 for a remaining 3 or 4 days, while others restimulate memory or resting Th17 cells in the presence of IL-23 and additional cytokines. Future studies will be needed to determine any physiological differences that stem from varying lengths of polarization, however we have shown that Th17 differentiation can be accomplished and vast amounts of IL-22 can be induced after only 4 days if optimal Th17 cytokine production is the objective of the study. This is not to say that all other Th17-related factors are optimal on this day as they were not studied in this report.

To further characterize and optimize the differential role of inducing cytokines IL-23 and TGF- β , both were titrated with IL-6 and neutralizing antibodies in addition to stimulated, isolated naïve T cells. As expected, IL-22 production decreased with increasing TGF- β concentration as TGF- β is a potent inhibitor of IL-22 via the action of transcription factor c-Maf which interferes with IL-22-inducing transcription factors ROR γ t and BATF (127). Interestingly however, at a low dose of TGF- β (1 ng/ml), IL-22 transcription is higher than the IL-6 alone control group. This demonstrates the balance where TGF- β is needed for Th17 differentiation (and therefore, ultimately IL-22 production) yet at even moderate amounts (above 2 ng/ml) will dramatically inhibit IL-22. However, these differences are minimal with the addition of IL-23. c-Maf also mediates expression of IL-10 through transactivation at its promoter in Th17 cells (242, 243). As TGF- β induces c-Maf expression, IL-10 up-regulation with increased TGF- β is expected.

It has been postulated by some investigators that GM-CSF is a necessary factor for the pathogenesis of Th17 cells (244, 245). Here it is shown that TGF- β , while necessary for Th17 induction, leads to a decrease in GM-CSF compared to a control group polarized with IL-6 alone. GM-CSF expression was also supposedly driven by IL-23 and ROR γ t (56), however in this study we found that moderate levels of IL-23 also reduced GM-CSF expression compared to the IL-6 alone control. These seemingly contradictory results can be resolved by the hypothesis that the critical source of GM-CSF in autoimmune diseases is not necessarily the pathogenic Th17 cells themselves during the effector phase of the disease, but the surrounding cells in the initiation phase. GM-CSF was found to be a critical mediator of IL-6 and IL-23 production by DCs and macrophages in the initiation phase of the autoimmune response and is necessary for CD4⁺ T cell survival, particularly Th17 cells (246). Therefore, in studies of GM-CSF and autoimmune diseases using knockout or neutralizing antibody approaches, Th17 cells cannot differentiate properly and cannot contribute to disease. Furthermore, our data only shows that GM-CSF is down-regulated by addition of TGF- β or IL-23 to culture compared to IL-6 alone and therefore does not determine the absolute amount of GM-CSF produced by these cells. Sufficient amounts may be produced by polarized Th17 cells to induce further IL-6 and IL-23 expression and increase Th17 induction in nearby cells in an autoamplification loop.

Somewhat surprising results were observed in Th17 factors such as IL-17 and RORyt as well as IFN- γ with titration of TGF- β . It has been long understood that TGF- β is a "switch" cytokine with differing roles based on its context and concentration (247). It has also been shown that TGF- β induces ROR γ t, while at the same time inhibiting its ability to produce IL-17 until related inflammatory cytokines such as IL-1β, IL-6 and IL-21 relieve this inhibition (238). It is possible then that with high concentrations of TGF- β , inflammatory cytokines are unable to relieve this inhibition to produce IL-17 and cells are pushed to a more regulatory phenotype or Th1 phenotype that does not produce IL-17 or ROR γ t. Indeed, it has been shown that in naïve CD4⁺ cells cultured in higher than 2.5 ng/ml TGF-B, IL-23R mRNA is decreased and the percentage of IL-17-positive cells is lower (248). The reason behind the initiation of IFN- γ production at these higher concentrations is not understood and may be in line with the hypothesis that excess TGF- β leads to inhibition of Th17 and induction of other subsets. Further TGF- β titration is needed to resolve these conflicting results. Lastly, observing the effect of IL-23 titration confirms that IL-23 has no or little effect on RORyt and IL-17 and supports the notion that IL-23 is majorly involved in Th17 maturation after the initial induction (59, 63, 66).
4.1. Maximizing IL-22 production by Th17 cells using neutralizing antibodies

It was previously shown by Lighvani and colleagues that IFN- γ can actually function in an autocrine loop where this cytokine can induce T-bet, a transcription factor responsible for its own production (28). To promote increased cell differentiation to a Th17 phenotype while at the same time inhibiting a Th1 effector cytokine, we used α -IFN- γ in culture with polarizing cytokines and antigen stimulation. Splenocytes from BDC2.5 mice include mostly CD4⁺ T cells, few CD8⁺ T cells and DCs and macrophages. By using these splenocytes, we can employ the mimotope antigen PS3 to fully stimulate cells as APCs can efficiently activate naïve T cells. This is ideal as we were aiming to observe the full potential of polarized cells and highlight any differences in cytokine production. BDC2.5 splenocytes were therefore cultured with PS3 with and without α -IFN- γ to determine the effects of neutralizing IFN- γ in the absence of polarization. Noticeable increases in IL-22 and IL-17 were seen, while IFN- γ was partially suppressed. Upon polarization, these effects were magnified as neutralizing IFN- γ induced almost double the amount of IL-22 production compared to using polarizing cytokines IL-6 + IL-23 alone. It is indeed surprising to discover that a population of cells already producing an abundance of IL-22 can further drastically increase this production by neutralization of one opposing factor. An increase in IL-17 was observed as well by flow cytometry signifying an increase in $IL-22^{+}IL-17^{+}$ double positive cells and indicating that the optimal method for inducing Th17 cells seems to include polarization as well as inhibition of competing differentiation pathways.

We then wanted to determine whether the differential cytokine production by polarized cells with α -IFN- γ had an effect on disease induction. These cells were then transferred into young NOD mice. However, no difference in disease incidence was observed. Though analysis of supernatants confirms a large difference in IL-22 production, with 5 million cells injected into each mouse and the resulting rapid disease induction, they may nevertheless produce excessively high cytokines to mask functional differences. Perhaps the transfer of fewer cells may better highlight the differences in effector cytokine production.

4.1.1.Neutralizing TGF- β does not increase IL-22 production by Th17 cells

As we had success in establishing the increased production of IL-22 in polarized cells using α -IFN- γ , we sought to test the effects of neutralizing TGF- β , which is a potent suppressor of IL-22. Using a combination of polarized cells with and without α -TGF- β and α -IFN- γ we were able to determine that neutralizing TGF- β did not induce higher IL-22 production beyond the levels observed with anti-IFN- γ alone. These results further supported the finding that α -IFN- γ increases IL-22 and IL-17 production, yet when coupled with α -TGF- β this effect was diminished. Surprisingly, this experiment also shows that neutralizing TGF- β can increase IL-10, which contradicts what was found in the previous experiment—that is increasing TGF- β concentration also increases IL-10. To ensure the validity of these results and to rule out in vitro manipulation or cytokine production of innate cells, naïve cells were used in a titration of IL-23 with and without α -TGF- β , while also comparing to cells polarized with TGF- β . Again, it was found that IL-22 production was not different between cells cultured with and without anti-TGF-β. The antibody was at high enough concentrations to decrease IL-17 and RORyt expression, which reinforces the role TGF- β plays in inducing ROR γ t, which in turn mediates IL-17 production. These results support the findings of a previous study by Rutz et al. where IL-22 production was unchanged, while IL-17 decreased after neutralizing TGF- β Ab was administered at double the concentration used in this investigation (127). Also in agreement with the previous experiment, IL-10 production was increased after TGF- β neutralization, and was expressed in similar amounts as the cells with *added* TGF- β to the culture. These results are in contradiction to data observed by Rutz et al. where neutralizing TGF-β induced lower IL-10 production than the addition of 1 ng/ml TGF-β (127). There is a 5-fold difference in the amount of TGF- β added to culture which could account for this discrepancy as the previous experiment has shown that an increased concentration of TGF-B may result in the down-regulation of Th17 phenotypical cytokines and induce an alternate subset. As for the increase in IL-10 after TGF- β neutralization compared to the same culture without neutralizing antibody, perhaps in the absence of TGF- β , other subsets are polarized and IL-10 is up-regulated by another mechanism.

Altogether, these results have clearly shown that neutralizing IFN- γ leads to an up-regulation of Th17 cells producing IL-22 and IL-17. Conversely, neutralizing TGF- β leads to decreased Th17 differentiation and therefore a decrease in ROR γ t and IL-17. IL-22 production remains relatively unchanged. We have also shown that for optimal Th17 and IL-22 production, trace amounts—such as that present in serum-supplemented media—are ideal. Some reports show as much as 1.5 ng/ml TGF- β already present in serum-supplemented media, and therefore additional TGF- β may not be needed (249). These data reinforce the role of TGF- β in Th17 differentiation. The differential expression of cytokines and transcription factors by polarized Th17 cells in response to neutralizing antibodies *in vitro* is summarized in **Fig. 4.1**.

4.2. Th17 subsets do not differentially express Granzyme B and Perforin

We attempted to understand functional differences in the polarized Th17 subsets by looking at disparate expression of cytotoxic effector molecules granzyme B and perforin. Most CD4⁺ T cells from BDC2.5 splenocytes are positive for these enzymes, and as a whole there are very few differences between expression of either granzyme B or perforin between the differently polarized subsets. When looking at cells that also produce IL-22 we see that there are more IL-22⁺Granzyme B⁺ and IL-22⁺Perforin⁺ in the IL-6 + IL-23 polarized group, however this is to be expected as these cells are predisposed to higher IL-22 production. There is ample evidence that demonstrates that islet beta cells are destroyed by these enzymes produced by cytotoxic $CD8^+$ T cells, and that a deficiency in perforin in the NOD mouse model results in a drastic reduction of disease (232, 233). CD4⁺ T cells also mediate diabetes either by activating and recruiting cytolytic macrophages (208), activating and recruiting cytotoxic T lymphocytes (CTLs) (209), or apoptosis by FasL coupled with priming by inflammatory cytokines (210). It seems that though Th17 cells may express granzyme B and perforin, there is no difference in expression between pathogenic and regulatory subsets, and therefore either these enzymes do not play a role in CD4⁺ T cell pathogenesis, or other factors influence

FIGURE 4.1. The overall effects of neutralizing antibodies on cytokine production in polarized Th17 cells. Naïve CD4⁺ T cells were polarized in the presence of IL-6 + IL-23 with and without combinations of neutralizing antibodies α -TGF- β and α -IFN- γ . The effects relative to IL-6 + IL-23 polarized cells without neutralizing antibodies are summarized in this figure. One arrow up/down = increase/decrease, two arrows up/down = 2-fold increase/decrease, three arrows up/down = 3-fold increase/decrease, --- means no change.



the ability of these cells to destroy beta cells. Further study is needed to conclude the relevance of granzyme B and perforin expression by Th17 cells.

There are a number of other ways IL-22 can have an effect on T1D. As was mentioned above, different studies have shown cytotoxic effects of proinflammatory cytokines on pancreatic beta cells *in vitro* (210, 250, 251). These studies target cytokines such as IL-1 α , IL-1 β , TNF- α and IFN- γ and show that these cytokines can prime beta cells for Fas-dependent lysis by autoreactive T cells (210). There is currently no evidence suggesting IL-22 specifically up-regulates Fas receptor, however this does not rule out the possibility that IL-22 may affect beta cells by another mechanism, targeting them for destruction.

To better understand downstream processes initiated by IL-22, we looked at the result of receptor signalling. Binding of IL-22 to its receptor activates the STAT3 transcription factor to trigger downstream factors (106) as shown in **Fig. 4.2**. STAT3 mediates transcription of a number of genes such as c-Myc, SOCS3, Mcl-1 and apoptosis-regulators and survival factors Bcl-X_L and Bcl-2 (252–254). It is possible that in diabetes-prone individuals, a polymorphism in IL-22R expressed by beta cells may be dysfunctional leading to improper regulation of the survival/anti-apoptosis pathways. This could also be true for the soluble IL-22 binding protein, IL-22R α 2, which is an *in vivo* antagonist of IL-22 (121, 122). Studies have shown that IL-22R α 2 is implicated in macrophage function (117), and that multiple single nucleotide polymorphisms in the IL-22R α 2 gene are associated with an increased risk of both human multiple sclerosis (MS) and the EAE mouse model (255). Defects in the IL-22 antagonist may lead to dysregulation of IL-22 under disease conditions.

Lastly, IL-22 could play a detrimental role by hindering the regulatory effects of IL-10. IL-10 has been shown to play a protective role in an islet beta cell line by using IL-10 gene transfer vectors (256). This study found that the overexpression of IL-10 was able to block the inhibitory effects of IL-1 β on insulin secretion, deter IL-1 β production of toxic nitric oxide, prevent the activation of Fas-dependent apoptosis, and inhibit the activity of caspase-3. As IL-10 and IL-22 share a common subunit in their receptors, high

FIGURE 4.2. *The downstream effects of IL-22R signalling*. This pathway illustrates the mechanism of binding of IL-22 to the IL-22R α 1 and IL-10R β 2 subunits to initiate receptor signalling and activation of STAT3. The transcription factor STAT3 can then mediate expression of downstream activation, proliferation, and survival factors.

Adapted from Kotenko et al., 2001 (104)



amounts of IL-22 may compete for binding to the IL-10R β 2 subunit, and therefore IL-10 may not be able to exert its regulatory functions. At this time, these mechanisms are purely speculative and further study may indicate the type of role IL-22 may play in the pancreas.

Lastly, IL-22 could play a detrimental role by hindering the regulatory effects of IL-10. IL-10 has been shown to play a protective role in an islet beta cell line by using IL-10 gene transfer vectors (256). This study found that the overexpression of IL-10 was able to block the inhibitory effects of IL-1 β on insulin secretion, deter IL-1 β production of toxic nitric oxide, prevent the activation of Fas-dependent apoptosis, and inhibit the activity of caspase-3. As IL-10 and IL-22 share a common subunit in their receptors, high amounts of IL-22 may compete for binding to the IL-10R β 2 subunit, and therefore IL-10 may not be able to exert its regulatory functions. At this time, these mechanisms are purely speculative and further study may indicate the type of role IL-22 may play in the pancreas.

4.3. IL-22-producing cells in diabetic NOD mice

It has previously been shown that cytokine production may play a role in CD4⁺ T cell-mediated induction of T1D (210). Common culprits that have been investigated are IFN- γ and IL-17, the characteristic cytokines produced by Th1 and Th17 cells. Knocking out either cytokine has not fully abrogated disease in the NOD mouse model (212, 220), and therefore the roles of other cytokines have been considered. In this study we aimed to determine the role IL-22 may play in T1D pathogenesis by first examining the presence of IL-22-producing cells infiltrating the pancreas and draining lymph nodes. To directly observe the phenotypes of these cells, we isolated infiltrating lymphocytes from the pancreas of diabetic NOD mice using collagenase and activated them for 5 hours with PMA and ionomycin before staining for FACS analysis. These cells were determined to produce both IFN- γ and IL-22, albeit in low amounts. As a similar percentage of IL-22-producing cells was seen in both live and CD4⁺ populations, there may be cell types other than T cells expressing IL-22 such as lymphoid tissue inducer cells (LTi) or group 3

innate lymphoid cells (ILCs). Interestingly, even among the CD4⁺ population, the number of IL-22-producing cells is only around half that of IFN- γ producing cells, with both being relatively low in frequency. Whether the extent of infiltrating cells producing either cytokine is biologically significant to influence disease remains to be seen. These results are supported by a study by Flavell and colleagues, which demonstrates the concomitant presence of IFN- γ -, IL-22-, and IL-17-producing cells in infiltrating lymphocytes isolated from the pancreas of BDC2.5 NOD transgenic mice (257). Their investigation exhibited higher percentages of both IFN- γ and IL-17 positive cells (approximately 15%, and 6%, respectively), however their method of lymphocyte isolation involved the usage of a percoll gradient to specifically identify lymphocytes, rather than other infiltrating cells. Our method of using collagenase to release pancreatic islets and then passing tissues through a screen does not completely rule out contaminating innate cells or connective tissue cells. By using a percoll gradient, the specific lymphocyte population could be purely isolated and therefore have higher percentages of cytokine-producing cells.

To confirm this presence of IL-22 in pancreatic infiltrating cells of NOD mice, IL-22 expression was compared to isotype and fluorescence minus one (FMO) controls. As IL-22 is a cytokine that is not usually expressed in high amounts by cells *in vitro*, it is difficult to differentiate IL-22 staining from non-specific interactions. IL-22 does not stain very brightly, however there seems to be more cells producing IL-22 than those that stain positive for the isotype and FMO controls suggesting a genuine presence of these cells *in vivo*.

Next, we looked at IL-22 production by restimulated infiltrating lymphocytes between diabetic and non-diabetic mice of the same age to determine whether the presence of IL-22 was disease-specific. By restimulating lymphocytes we aimed to achieve near physiological cell phenotypes at the time of disease induction, and also make it more likely that we are looking at T cells, as stimulation may distinguish them from non-stimulated innate or naïve T cells. A higher amount of both IFN- γ - and IL-22producing CD4⁺ cells were demonstrated in the diabetic mice compared to the control. A similar observation was made with CD8⁺ cells. The diabetic mice certainly have more infiltration and therefore more CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells present in the pancreas, however when looking at the characteristics of these cells as a whole, more cells produce inflammatory cytokines IL-22 and IFN- γ than in the non-diabetic mice. Another factor to consider is that the non-diabetic mice are the same age as the diabetic, just not considered diseased according to glucose output levels. That is to say these mice are generally considered pre-diabetic and may have developed disease at any time if they had not been euthanized. Therefore, comparison between mice of the same age may not be fully indicative of disease progression.

4.3.1.IL-22 and IL-22R expression in the pancreas of diabetic and young NOD mice

In addition to observing IL-22 production by pancreatic infiltrating cells in diabetic mice compared with non-diabetic controls, we also wished to determine if there was an age-dependent effect along with a disease effect. We therefore restimulated infiltrating lymphocytes from the pancreas of diabetic, pre-diabetic and young mice to compare using flow cytometry. We found a large difference in IL-22 production in the diabetic compared to the young mice when looking at the general population of cells, however this observation diminishes somewhat while gating specifically on CD4⁺ T cells. Again, this may suggest the presence of alternate IL-22-producing cells in the pancreas. When comparing IL-22-production in different ages of mice over multiple experiments, it seems there may be a slight increase in cells producing IL-22 as mice age, however this is not statistically significant. Perhaps a higher number of mice studied will further distinguish any differences, as these *in vivo* studies were seen to show a wide range of percentages of IL-22-positive cells.

To further examine differences in cytokine expression between diabetic and young NOD mice, pancreatic lymph nodes were stimulated and quantitated using RTqPCR. All of IL-22, IL-17 and IFN- γ were discovered to be increased in PLNs of diabetic mice due to increased infiltration of Th1 and Th17 cells in the pancreas. The increase in IL-10 compared to young mice may also be explained by an increase in infiltrating regulatory T cells (Tregs) to the site of inflammation, as in young mice there is little need for large amounts of Treg infiltration in the pancreas. The study by Flavell et al. demonstrate the presence of IL-17, IL-22 and IFN- γ -producing cells infiltrating the pancreas of BDC2.5 NOD mice and also confirms a lower presence of IFN- γ -producing cells in PLNs compared to the spleen and pancreas (257).

It has been previously shown that the unique alpha subunit of the IL-22R was present in the highest amounts in the human pancreas (119). It was further demonstrated that IL-22R co-localized with insulin and glucagon indicating its presence on beta and alpha cells, respectively, in the pancreas (120). We therefore sought to characterize the IL-22 receptor in the NOD mouse model. In correlation with previous studies examining the receptor protein expression in Balb/c and C57BL6/J mice (258), the IL-22R protein was shown to be present in whole pancreatic samples in all ages of NOD mice, and so we further compared expression in diabetic mice to young controls. Diabetic mice demonstrated increased IL-22R expression compared to control young, healthy mice. This may be a result of higher numbers of infiltrating, IL-22-producing Th17 cells in the vicinity as it has been shown by colleagues in our lab that incubating pancreatic islets with the supernatant of Teff17 cells induces increased expression of IL-22 (147). The same effect was not seen, however on the IL-17R whose expression was similar in all groups. We again noticed an increase in IL-10 and IFN- γ in diabetic mice compared to young mice, but were unable to detect IL-22 and IL-17 consistently in all samples of whole pancreatic tissues (data not shown). However, our lab has previously shown an increase in IL-22 in whole pancreatic tissue of NOD mice as they aged and developed disease (147), and Flavell and colleagues were able to measure the presence of IL-22 in infiltrating lymphocytes extracted from the pancreas, though levels were not compared to 4-week-old controls (257).

4.4. Neutralizing IL-22 in a Th17 adoptive transfer model

Neutralizing antibodies have been used effectively *in vivo* with many models of autoimmune diseases to demonstrate the role a specific factor plays in disease progression. In the diabetes mouse model, anti-IL-17 antibodies were shown to delay incidence of disease when given during the effector phase, yet showed no effect on the

initiation phase (215). Anti-IFN- γ injection along with adoptive transfer of activated BDC2.5 cells decreases diabetes incidence and delays development of disease (259). The IL-22 neutralizing antibody used in this study was shown to drastically reduce psoriasiform skin lesions in a mouse model of psoriasis (173). We sought to determine the effects of IL-22 on diabetes by utilizing an IL-22 neutralizing antibody in the adoptive transfer model of BDC2.5 cells into NOD mice. Though survival differences were not considered statistically different, a trend may be seen where neutralizing IL-22 may *slightly* decrease incidence of disease. As mice were still able to develop disease after injections of neutralizing antibodies it is clear IL-22 may not be the main factor involved in disease. A recent study supports this notion by showing that knocking out IL-22 in NOD mice does not protect against disease (257). To gain a better picture with neutralizing antibody data and to better compare treatment and control groups, it is imperative that the control group have an incidence closer to 100%. A better understanding of the effects of neutralizing IL-22 may have been achieved with a more consistent control group. This is perhaps due to the use of a transgenic mouse model with variances in the ability of the TCR to become stimulated by a mimotope antigen as a difference in proliferation was observed with the same antigen across many different experiments. Therefore, future work may better illustrate the role IL-22 plays in this model of disease.

When lymphocytes are isolated from recipient mice after adoptive transfer, IL-22producing cells can be recovered along with IFN- γ -producing cells. In the pancreas, there is an increased percentage of IFN- γ -producing cells in adoptive transfer recipient mice compared to aged diabetic NOD mice, while IL-22⁺ cells remain only slightly increased. However, we have shown that IL-6 + IL-23 can induce IFN- γ -producing cells as well as IL-17- and IL-22-producing cells, which could be the major source of IFN- γ , as it is unlikely that 6-week-old mice have such pancreatic infiltration. To rule out their role in disease, adoptive transfer of purified Th17 cells could be performed. This would also be important to study as it has been shown that adoptive transfer of highly purified Th17 cells into NOD.SCID mice induces diabetes, yet these cells show increased plasticity and begin producing IFN- γ in concordance with a Th1 phenotype (219). It was found that this was due to the absence of regulatory T cells in the NOD.SCID system as similar effects were seen in the NOD mouse when regulatory T cells were depleted (260). Therefore, it is said that Th17 cells are stable in the NOD mouse adoptive transfer model and so it is assumed that injecting purified IL-22-producing Th17 cells into NOD mice would recover fewer IFN- γ -producing cells and more IL-22⁺ and IL-17⁺ cells. By specifically using only purified IL-22 producing cells to cause disease, perhaps a neutralizing antibody against IL-22 will have a larger effect.

4.5. Neutralizing IL-22 in an adoptive transfer model into NOD.SCID mice

Because the BDC2.5 transgenic polarized splenocytes into NOD mice adoptive transfer model was not always optimal for diabetes induction, we decided to return to a more traditional model that has been proven throughout the last few decades by injecting diabetic splenocytes into NOD.SCID mice (225). IL-22 neutralizing antibody was injected along with the splenocytes to determine whether IL-22 may play a role in this model, which acts slower than the transgenic model as incidence does not begin until four weeks after injection. At first it seems that there may have been a difference between treatment and control groups as the first two mice in the control group became diabetic between 11 and 4 days prior to the first antibody-treated mouse developing disease. Afterwards however, both groups were nearly identical in diabetes incidence. One reason could have been that more injections of neutralizing antibody could have been given to induce more drastic changes between groups.

4.6. Final Conclusions

In summary, this project has studied the differential cytokine production of polarized naïve T cells in Th17 subsets, the role of neutralizing antibodies on cytokine induction, the presence of IL-22 in the pancreas and pancreatic lymph nodes of diabetic NOD mice and the effect IL-22 may have on disease.

We have observed that polarizing naïve $CD4^+$ BDC2.5 T cells with IL-6 + IL-23 induces much higher IL-22 expression than the addition of TGF- β . We have further

shown that for optimal Th17 cytokine and transcription factor production including IL-17 and ROR γ t, polarization should occur for 4 days and minimal amounts of TGF- β are optimal, such as that present in serum-supplemented media. We attempted to increase IL-22 production in Th17 cells to better study its effects. It was found that neutralizing IFN- γ demonstrated a profound increase in IL-22 production as the Th1-differentiation pathway was unfavourable. Conversely, neutralization of TGF- β , an IL-22 inhibitor, did not increase IL-22 production as Th17 induction was impeded as well. We therefore conclude that, specifically for maximal IL-22-producing Th17 cells, naïve T cells should be polarized with IL-6 + IL-23 + α -IFN- γ in serum-supplemented media.

We then examined the *in vivo* characteristics of pancreatic-infiltrating lymphocytes from diabetic NOD mice. We confirmed the presence of IL-22-producing cells in both the pancreatic-infiltrated and pancreatic lymph node populations, albeit in small percentages. We also observed an increase in IL-22-producing cells infiltrating the pancreas of diabetic mice compared to non-diabetic mice of the same age. It was determined that IL-22 expression was increased in the pancreatic lymph nodes of diabetic NOD mice compared to young, healthy controls and that IL-22R expression in the pancreas was up-regulated in diabetic mice as well. Lastly, in functional assays to determine the effect IL-22 has on diabetes incidence, the results are inconclusive and may indicate the lack of a major role in disease induction. This is supported by a recent study by Flavell and colleagues which demonstrated that knocking out IL-22 in NOD mice does not protect against diabetes (257). However, there are many avenues to consider on this matter such as redundant roles of inflammatory cytokines in the pancreas. It was originally hypothesized that TID was a result of Th1 pathogenesis, and that its prototypic cvtokine, IFN- γ played a major role. However, knocking out the gene coding IFN- γ did not reduce incidence of disease, though the onset was delayed (212). These cells were also able to induce disease in recipient mice after adoptive transfer. There is ample evidence to suggest a role of IFN- γ in T1D pathogenesis, and therefore it is possible that in the absence of this cytokine, other inflammatory cytokines become more abundant and provide a similar effect as IFN-y. This redundancy may account for the lack of conclusive evidence that one factor is solely responsible for disease induction. One group examined the effect of knocking out the receptors for both IL-17 and IFN- γ in the NOD mouse

model and found that the double deficient mice exhibited decreased incidence of disease and delayed onset compared to even the single KO mice (261). Therefore, the strongest model to elucidate may be the effects of knocking out two inflammatory factors—such as IL-22 and IFN- γ —to determine whether in the absence of one cytokine, another cytokine can cause a redundant effect.

These data illustrate a potential role for IL-22 in the pancreas that has yet to be determined. The high expression of IL-22R in the pancreas coupled with the presence of IL-22-producing cells isolated from the tissues suggests IL-22 may function as a mediator of cross-talk between cells. The finding that both IL-22 and its receptor are increased in diabetic mice points to the role being of a more pathogenic nature, however it is possible that IL-22 responds to pathogenic signals in the pancreas and has a protective effect. Colleagues in our lab have demonstrated that IL-22 can induce regeneration genes in beta cells in the pancreas and that neutralizing IL-22 abolishes this effect (147). Whether this effect is due to an inflammatory signal or because IL-22 plays an active role in the destruction of beta cells, thereby turning on genes to regenerate them, is not fully understood. Another study has shown that increased IL-22 expression can protect mice from acute pancreatitis (258). Further work in this area may uncover an important mechanism of IL-22 action in the pancreas that is not yet known.

4.7. Future Directions

This study has shown a possible role for IL-22 in the pancreas and in pathogenesis of diabetes in the NOD mouse model. To better illustrate the potential for IL-22 in the pancreas, immunohistological staining could confirm the expression of IL-22R on beta cells in NOD mice, as well as display the extent of infiltration of IL-22-producing cells and their proximity to islet beta cells. This was unsuccessfully attempted in this study and further work to optimize this protocol may lead to interesting results.

To better elucidate the capacity of IL-22 in diabetic disease models it is necessary to fully observe the effect of knocking out this cytokine in the NOD mouse. This was initiated by Flavell and colleagues, however another step could be to examine the effect of double deficiency with either IL-17, to inhibit the two prototypic Th17 cytokines, or IFN- γ , to discover any overlapping effects of these cytokines.

Lastly, as mentioned above, the IL-22R α 2 binding protein has been shown to have an effect in the pathogenesis of MS or EAE. Therefore, it may be prudent to examine the effects of dysregulation of the IL-22 antagonist in a diabetes disease model.

Type 1 diabetes is a complex, multi-faceted disease of the immune system with many unknown factors contributing to pathogenesis. After decades of research, the scientific field has made many advances in identifying key regulators that may mediate progression of disease, however conflicting reports reveal that there is likely not one single, major effector in every case of disease presentation. Further research is necessary to identify predispositions to type 1 diabetes as well as better therapeutic options for those living with this devastating disease.

References

1. Beutler, B. 2004. Innate immunity: an overview. Mol. Immunol. 40: 845-859.

2. Cooper, M. D., and M. N. Alder. 2006. The evolution of adaptive immune systems. *Cell* 124: 815–22.

3. Banchereau, J., F. Briere, C. Caux, J. Davoust, S. Lebecque, Y. J. Liu, B. Pulendran, and K. Palucka. 2000. Immunobiology of dendritic cells. *Annu. Rev. Immunol.* 18: 767–811.

4. Stacey, K. J., M. J. Sweet, and D. A. Hume. 1996. Macrophages ingest and are activated by bacterial DNA. *J. Immunol.* 157: 2116–22.

5. Vandenberghe, P., J. Delabie, M. de Boer, C. De Wolf-Peeters, and J. L. Ceuppens. 1993. In situ expression of B7/BB1 on antigen-presenting cells and activated B cells: an immunohistochemical study. *Int. Immunol.* 5: 317–21.

6. Burnet, F. M. 1959. *The Clonal Selection Theory of Acquired Immunity*, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.

7. Sadofsky, M. J. 2001. The RAG proteins in V(D)J recombination: more than just a nuclease. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 29: 1399–1409.

8. McHeyzer-Williams, L. J., and M. G. McHeyzer-Williams. 2005. Antigen-specific memory B cell development. *Annual Rev. Immunol.* 23: 487–513.

9. Zúñiga-Pflücker, J. C., and M. J. Lenardo. 1996. Regulation of thymocyte development from immature progenitors. *Curr. Opin. Immunol.* 8: 215–224.

10. Borowski, C., C. Martin, F. Gounari, L. Haughn, I. Aifantis, F. Grassi, and H. von Boehmer. 2002. On the brink of becoming a T cell. *Curr. Opin. Immunol*.14: 200–206.

11. Baldwin, T. A., K. A. Hogquist, and S. C. Jameson. 2004. The Fourth Way? Harnessing Aggressive Tendencies in the Thymus. *J. Immunol.* 173: 6515–6520.

12. Lowin, B., M. Hahne, C. Mattmann, and J. Tschopp. 1994. Cytolytic T-cell cytotoxicity is mediated through perforin and Fas lytic pathways. *Nature* 370: 650–2.

13. Trapani, J. A., and M. J. Smyth. 2002. Functional significance of the perforin/granzyme cell death pathway. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* 2: 735–47.

14. Nishimura, Y., A. Ishii, Y. Kobayashi, Y. Yamasaki, and S. Yonehara. 1995. Expression and function of mouse Fas antigen on immature and mature T cells. *J. Immunol.* 154: 4395–403.

15. Refaeli, Y., L. Van Parijs, S. I. Alexander, and A. K. Abbas. 2002. Interferon Is Required for Activation-induced Death of T Lymphocytes. *J. Exp. Med.* 196: 999–1005.

16. Zhu, J., H. Yamane, and W. E. Paul. 2010. Differentiation of effector CD4 T cell populations. *Annu. Rev. Immunol.* 28: 445–89.

17. Kidd, P. 2003. Th1/Th2 balance: the hypothesis, its limitations, and implications for health and disease. *Altern. Med. Rev.* 8: 223–46.

18. Akira, S. 1999. Functional roles of STAT family proteins: lessons from knockout mice. *Stem cells.* 17: 138–46.

19. Abbas, A. K., K. M. Murphy, and A. Sher. 1996. Functional diversity of helper T lymphocytes. *Nature*. 383: 787–93.

20. Sokol, C. L., G. M. Barton, A. G. Farr, and R. Medzhitov. 2008. A mechanism for the initiation of allergen-induced T helper type 2 responses. *Nature Immunol.* 9: 310–8.

21. Zheng, W., and R. A. Flavell. 1997. The Transcription Factor GATA-3 Is Necessary and Sufficient for Th2 Cytokine Gene Expression in CD4 T Cells. *Cell*. 89: 587–596.

22. Okoye, I. S., and M. S. Wilson. 2011. CD4+ T helper 2 cells--microbial triggers, differentiation requirements and effector functions. *Immunology*. 134: 368–77.

23. Wurtz, O., M. Bajénoff, and S. Guerder. 2004. IL-4-mediated inhibition of IFNgamma production by CD4+ T cells proceeds by several developmentally regulated mechanisms. *Int. Immunol.* 16: 501–8.

24. Zhu, J., H. Yamane, J. Cote-Sierra, L. Guo, and W. E. Paul. 2006. GATA-3 promotes Th2 responses through three different mechanisms: induction of Th2 cytokine production, selective growth of Th2 cells and inhibition of Th1 cell-specific factors. *Cell Res.* 16: 3–10.

25. Szabo, S. J., S. T. Kim, G. L. Costa, X. Zhang, C. G. Fathman, and L. H. Glimcher. 2000. A novel transcription factor, T-bet, directs Th1 lineage commitment. *Cell*. 100: 655–69.

26. Usui, T., R. Nishikomori, A. Kitani, and W. Strober. 2003. GATA-3 Suppresses Th1 Development by Downregulation of Stat4 and Not through Effects on IL-12Rβ2 Chain or T-bet. *Immunity*. 18: 415–428.

27. Afkarian, M., J. R. Sedy, J. Yang, N. G. Jacobson, N. Cereb, S. Y. Yang, T. L. Murphy, and K. M. Murphy. 2002. T-bet is a STAT1-induced regulator of IL-12R expression in naïve CD4+ T cells. *Nature Immunol.* 3: 549–57.

28. Lighvani, A. A., D. M. Frucht, D. Jankovic, H. Yamane, J. Aliberti, B. D. Hissong, B. V Nguyen, M. Gadina, A. Sher, W. E. Paul, and J. J. O'Shea. 2001. T-bet is rapidly induced by interferon-gamma in lymphoid and myeloid cells. *P. Natl Acad Sci.USA*. 98: 15137–42.

29. Sakaguchi, S., N. Sakaguchi, M. Asano, M. Itoh, and M. Toda. 1995. Immunologic self-tolerance maintained by activated T cells expressing IL-2 receptor alpha-chains (CD25). Breakdown of a single mechanism of self-tolerance causes various autoimmune diseases. *J. Immunol.* 155: 1151–64.

30. Levings, M. K., R. Sangregorio, and M.-G. Roncarolo. 2001. Human Cd25+Cd4+ T Regulatory Cells Suppress Naive and Memory T Cell Proliferation and Can Be Expanded in Vitro without Loss of Function. *J. Exp. Med.* 193: 1295–1302.

31. Barrat, F. J., D. J. Cua, A. Boonstra, D. F. Richards, C. Crain, H. F. Savelkoul, R. de Waal-Malefyt, R. L. Coffman, C. M. Hawrylowicz, and A. O'Garra. 2002. In vitro generation of interleukin 10-producing regulatory CD4(+) T cells is induced by immunosuppressive drugs and inhibited by T helper type 1 (Th1)- and Th2-inducing cytokines. *J. Exp. Med.* 195: 603–16.

32. Fantini, M. C., C. Becker, G. Monteleone, F. Pallone, P. R. Galle, and M. F. Neurath. 2004. Cutting Edge: TGF-{beta} Induces a Regulatory Phenotype in CD4+CD25- T Cells through Foxp3 Induction and Down-Regulation of Smad7. *J. Immunol.* 172: 5149–5153.

33. Sakaguchi, S., T. Yamaguchi, T. Nomura, and M. Ono. 2008. Regulatory T cells and immune tolerance. *Cell*. 133: 775–87.

34. Peng, G., S. Li, W. Wu, Z. Sun, Y. Chen, and Z. Chen. 2008. Circulating CD4+ CD25+ regulatory T cells correlate with chronic hepatitis B infection. *Immunology*. 123: 57–65.

35. Asano, M., M. Toda, N. Sakaguchi, and S. Sakaguchi. 1996. Autoimmune disease as a consequence of developmental abnormality of a T cell subpopulation. *J.* Exp. Med. 184: 387–96.

36. Miyara, M., and S. Sakaguchi. 2007. Natural regulatory T cells: mechanisms of suppression. *Trends Mol. Med.* 13: 108–16.

37. Koch, M. A., G. Tucker-Heard, N. R. Perdue, J. R. Killebrew, K. B. Urdahl, and D. J. Campbell. 2009. The transcription factor T-bet controls regulatory T cell homeostasis and function during type 1 inflammation. *Nature Immunol.* 10: 595–602.

38. Chaudhry, A., D. Rudra, P. Treuting, R. M. Samstein, Y. Liang, A. Kas, and A. Y. Rudensky. 2009. CD4+ regulatory T cells control TH17 responses in a Stat3-dependent manner. *Science*. 326: 986–91.

 Thornton, A. M., and E. M. Shevach. 2000. Suppressor Effector Function of CD4+CD25+ Immunoregulatory T Cells Is Antigen Nonspecific. *J. Immunol.* 164: 183– 190.

40. Annacker, O., R. Pimenta-Araujo, O. Burlen-Defranoux, T. C. Barbosa, A. Cumano, and A. Bandeira. 2001. CD25+ CD4+ T cells regulate the expansion of peripheral CD4 T cells through the production of IL-10. *J. Immunol.* 166: 3008–18.

41. Kingsley, C. I., M. Karim, A. R. Bushell, and K. J. Wood. 2002. CD25+CD4+ regulatory T cells prevent graft rejection: CTLA-4- and IL-10-dependent immunoregulation of alloresponses. *J. Immunol.* 168: 1080–6.

42. Huber, S., C. Schramm, H. A. Lehr, A. Mann, S. Schmitt, C. Becker, M. Protschka, P. R. Galle, M. F. Neurath, and M. Blessing. 2004. Cutting edge: TGF-beta signaling is required for the in vivo expansion and immunosuppressive capacity of regulatory CD4+CD25+ T cells. *J. Immunol.* 173: 6526–31.

43. Qin, H.-Y., R. Mukherjee, E. Lee-Chan, C. Ewen, R. C. Bleackley, and B. Singh. 2006. A novel mechanism of regulatory T cell-mediated down-regulation of autoimmunity. *Int. Immunol.* 18: 1001–15.

44. Mosmann, T. R., H. Cherwinski, M. W. Bond, M. A. Giedlin, and R. L. Coffman. 1986. Two types of murine helper T cell clone. I. Definition according to profiles of lymphokine activities and secreted proteins. *J. Imunol.* 136: 2348–57.

45. Modlin, R. L. 1994. Th1-Th2 paradigm: insights from leprosy. *J. Invest. Dermatol.* 102: 828–32.

46. Powell, M. B., D. Mitchell, J. Lederman, J. Buckmeier, S. S. Zamvil, M. Graham, N. H. Ruddle, and L. Steinman. 1990. Lymphotoxin and tumor necrosis factor-alpha production by myelin basic protein-specific T cell clones correlates with encephalitogenicity. *Int. Immunol.* 2: 539–44.

47. Issazadeh, S., A. Ljungdahl, B. Höjeberg, M. Mustafa, and T. Olsson. 1995. Cytokine production in the central nervous system of Lewis rats with experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis: dynamics of mRNA expression for interleukin-10, interleukin-12, cytolysin, tumor necrosis factor alpha and tumor necrosis factor beta. *J. Neuroimmunol.* 61: 205–12.

48. Leonard, J. P., K. E. Waldburger, and S. J. Goldman. 1995. Prevention of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis by antibodies against interleukin 12. *J. Exp. Med.* 181: 381–6.

49. Ferber, I. A., S. Brocke, C. Taylor-Edwards, W. Ridgway, C. Dinisco, L. Steinman, D. Dalton, and C. G. Fathman. 1996. Mice with a disrupted IFN-gamma gene are susceptible to the induction of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (EAE). *J. Immunol.* 156: 5–7.

50. Willenborg, D. O., S. Fordham, C. C. Bernard, W. B. Cowden, and I. A. Ramshaw. 1996. IFN-gamma plays a critical down-regulatory role in the induction and effector phase of myelin oligodendrocyte glycoprotein-induced autoimmune encephalomyelitis. *J. Immunol.* 157: 3223–7.

51. Willenborg, D. O., S. A. Fordham, M. A. Staykova, I. A. Ramshaw, and W. B. Cowden. 1999. IFN-gamma is critical to the control of murine autoimmune encephalomyelitis and regulates both in the periphery and in the target tissue: a possible role for nitric oxide. *J. Immunol.* 163: 5278–86.

52. Becher, B., B. G. Durell, and R. J. Noelle. 2002. Experimental autoimmune encephalitis and inflammation in the absence of interleukin-12. *J. Clin. Invest.* 110: 493–7.

53. Cua, D. J., J. Sherlock, Y. Chen, C. A. Murphy, B. Joyce, B. Seymour, L. Lucian, W. To, S. Kwan, T. Churakova, S. Zurawski, M. Wiekowski, S. A. Lira, D. Gorman, R. A. Kastelein, and J. D. Sedgwick. 2003. Interleukin-23 rather than interleukin-12 is the critical cytokine for autoimmune inflammation of the brain. *Nature*. 421: 744–8.

54. Park, H., Z. Li, X. O. Yang, S. H. Chang, R. Nurieva, Y.-H. Wang, Y. Wang, L. Hood, Z. Zhu, Q. Tian, and C. Dong. 2005. A distinct lineage of CD4 T cells regulates tissue inflammation by producing interleukin 17. *Nature Immunol.* 6: 1133–41.

55. Harrington, L. E., R. D. Hatton, P. R. Mangan, H. Turner, T. L. Murphy, K. M. Murphy, and C. T. Weaver. 2005. Interleukin 17-producing CD4+ effector T cells develop via a lineage distinct from the T helper type 1 and 2 lineages. *Nature Immunol.* 6: 1123–32.

56. Langrish, C. L., Y. Chen, W. M. Blumenschein, J. Mattson, B. Basham, J. D. Sedgwick, T. McClanahan, R. A. Kastelein, and D. J. Cua. 2005. IL-23 drives a pathogenic T cell population that induces autoimmune inflammation. *J. Exp Med.* 201: 233–40.

57. Bettelli, E., Y. Carrier, W. Gao, T. Korn, T. B. Strom, M. Oukka, H. L. Weiner, and V. K. Kuchroo. 2006. Reciprocal developmental pathways for the generation of pathogenic effector TH17 and regulatory T cells. *Nature*. 441: 235–8.

58. Mangan, P. R., L. E. Harrington, D. B. O'Quinn, W. S. Helms, D. C. Bullard, C. O. Elson, R. D. Hatton, S. M. Wahl, T. R. Schoeb, and C. T. Weaver. 2006. Transforming growth factor-beta induces development of the T(H)17 lineage. *Nature*. 441: 231–4.

59. Veldhoen, M., R. J. Hocking, C. J. Atkins, R. M. Locksley, and B. Stockinger. 2006. TGFbeta in the context of an inflammatory cytokine milieu supports de novo differentiation of IL-17-producing T cells. *Immunity*. 24: 179–89.

60. Korn, T., E. Bettelli, W. Gao, A. Awasthi, A. Jäger, T. B. Strom, M. Oukka, and V. K. Kuchroo. 2007. IL-21 initiates an alternative pathway to induce proinflammatory T(H)17 cells. *Nature*. 448: 484–7.

61. Van Snick, J. 1990. Interleukin-6: an overview. Annu. Rev. Immunol. 8: 253-78.

62. Korn, T., E. Bettelli, M. Oukka, and V. K. Kuchroo. 2009. IL-17 and Th17 Cells. *Annu. Rev. Immunol.* 27: 485–517.

63. Yang, X. O., A. D. Panopoulos, R. Nurieva, S. H. Chang, D. Wang, S. S. Watowich, and C. Dong. 2007. STAT3 regulates cytokine-mediated generation of inflammatory helper T cells. *J. Biol Chem.* 282: 9358–63.

64. Yang, X. O., B. P. Pappu, R. Nurieva, A. Akimzhanov, H. S. Kang, Y. Chung, L. Ma, B. Shah, A. D. Panopoulos, K. S. Schluns, S. S. Watowich, Q. Tian, A. M. Jetten, and C. Dong. 2008. T helper 17 lineage differentiation is programmed by orphan nuclear receptors ROR alpha and ROR gamma. *Immunity*. 28: 29–39.

65. Li, M. O., Y. Y. Wan, and R. A. Flavell. 2007. T cell-produced transforming growth factor-beta1 controls T cell tolerance and regulates Th1- and Th17-cell differentiation. *Immunity.* 26: 579–91.

66. Zhou, L., I. I. Ivanov, R. Spolski, R. Min, K. Shenderov, T. Egawa, D. E. Levy, W. J. Leonard, and D. R. Littman. 2007. IL-6 programs T(H)-17 cell differentiation by promoting sequential engagement of the IL-21 and IL-23 pathways. *Nature Immunol.* 8: 967–74.

67. Infante-Duarte, C., H. F. Horton, M. C. Byrne, and T. Kamradt. 2000. Microbial lipopeptides induce the production of IL-17 in Th cells. *J. Immunol.* 165: 6107–15.

68. Ye, P., F. H. Rodriguez, S. Kanaly, K. L. Stocking, J. Schurr, P. Schwarzenberger, P. Oliver, W. Huang, P. Zhang, J. Zhang, J. E. Shellito, G. J. Bagby, S. Nelson, K. Charrier, J. J. Peschon, and J. K. Kolls. 2001. Requirement of interleukin 17 receptor signaling for lung CXC chemokine and granulocyte colony-stimulating factor expression, neutrophil recruitment, and host defense. *J. Exp. Med.* 194: 519–27.

69. Rudner, X. L., K. I. Happel, E. A. Young, and J. E. Shellito. 2007. Interleukin-23 (IL-23)-IL-17 cytokine axis in murine Pneumocystis carinii infection. *Infect. Immun.* 75: 3055–61.

70. Huang, W., L. Na, P. L. Fidel, and P. Schwarzenberger. 2004. Requirement of interleukin-17A for systemic anti-Candida albicans host defense in mice. *J. Infect. Dis.* 190: 624–31.

71. Acosta-Rodriguez, E. V, L. Rivino, J. Geginat, D. Jarrossay, M. Gattorno, A. Lanzavecchia, F. Sallusto, and G. Napolitani. 2007. Surface phenotype and antigenic specificity of human interleukin 17-producing T helper memory cells. *Nature Immunol.* 8: 639–46.

72. Khader, S. A., G. K. Bell, J. E. Pearl, J. J. Fountain, J. Rangel-Moreno, G. E. Cilley,
F. Shen, S. M. Eaton, S. L. Gaffen, S. L. Swain, R. M. Locksley, L. Haynes, T. D.
Randall, and A. M. Cooper. 2007. IL-23 and IL-17 in the establishment of protective pulmonary CD4+ T cell responses after vaccination and during Mycobacterium tuberculosis challenge. *Nature Immunol.* 8: 369–77.

73. Aujla, S. J., Y. R. Chan, M. Zheng, M. Fei, D. J. Askew, D. A. Pociask, T. A. Reinhart, F. McAllister, J. Edeal, K. Gaus, S. Husain, J. L. Kreindler, P. J. Dubin, J. M. Pilewski, M. M. Myerburg, C. A. Mason, Y. Iwakura, and J. K. Kolls. 2008. IL-22 mediates mucosal host defense against Gram-negative bacterial pneumonia. *Nature Med.* 14: 275–81.

74. Krueger, G. G., R. G. Langley, C. Leonardi, N. Yeilding, C. Guzzo, Y. Wang, L. T. Dooley, and M. Lebwohl. 2007. A human interleukin-12/23 monoclonal antibody for the treatment of psoriasis. *New Engl. J. Med.* 356: 580–92.

75. Kirkham, B. W., M. N. Lassere, J. P. Edmonds, K. M. Juhasz, P. A. Bird, C. S. Lee, R. Shnier, and I. J. Portek. 2006. Synovial membrane cytokine expression is predictive of joint damage progression in rheumatoid arthritis: a two-year prospective study (the DAMAGE study cohort). *Arthritis Rheum.* 54: 1122–31.

76. Matusevicius, D., P. Kivisäkk, B. He, N. Kostulas, V. Ozenci, S. Fredrikson, and H. Link. 1999. Interleukin-17 mRNA expression in blood and CSF mononuclear cells is augmented in multiple sclerosis. *Mult. Scler.* 5: 101–4.

77. Duerr, R. H., K. D. Taylor, S. R. Brant, J. D. Rioux, M. S. Silverberg, M. J. Daly, A. H. Steinhart, C. Abraham, M. Regueiro, A. Griffiths, et. al. 2006. A genome-wide association study identifies IL23R as an inflammatory bowel disease gene. *Science*. 314: 1461–3.

78. Honkanen, J., J. K. Nieminen, R. Gao, K. Luopajarvi, H. M. Salo, J. Ilonen, M. Knip, T. Otonkoski, and O. Vaarala. 2010. IL-17 immunity in human type 1 diabetes. *J. Immunol.* 185: 1959–67.

79. Veldhoen, M., C. Uyttenhove, J. van Snick, H. Helmby, A. Westendorf, J. Buer, B. Martin, C. Wilhelm, and B. Stockinger. 2008. Transforming growth factor-beta "reprograms" the differentiation of T helper 2 cells and promotes an interleukin 9-producing subset. *Nature Immunol.* 9: 1341–6.

80. Dardalhon, V., A. Awasthi, H. Kwon, G. Galileos, W. Gao, R. A. Sobel, M. Mitsdoerffer, T. B. Strom, W. Elyaman, I.-C. Ho, S. Khoury, M. Oukka, and V. K. Kuchroo. 2008. IL-4 inhibits TGF-beta-induced Foxp3+ T cells and, together with TGF-beta, generates IL-9+ IL-10+ Foxp3(-) effector T cells. *Nature Immunol.* 9: 1347–55.

81. Wong, M. T., J. J. Ye, M. N. Alonso, A. Landrigan, R. K. Cheung, E. Engleman, and P. J. Utz. 2010. Regulation of human Th9 differentiation by type I interferons and IL-21. *Immunol. Cell Biol.* 88: 624–31.

82. Eyerich, S., K. Eyerich, D. Pennino, T. Carbone, F. Nasorri, S. Pallotta, F. Cianfarani, T. Odorisio, C. Traidl-Hoffmann, H. Behrendt, S. R. Durham, C. B. Schmidt-Weber, and A. Cavani. 2009. Th22 cells represent a distinct human T cell subset involved in epidermal immunity and remodeling. *J. Clin. Invest.* 119: 3573–85.

83. Duhen, T., R. Geiger, D. Jarrossay, A. Lanzavecchia, and F. Sallusto. 2009. Production of interleukin 22 but not interleukin 17 by a subset of human skin-homing memory T cells. *Nature Immunol.* 10: 857–63.

84. Basu, R., D. B. O'Quinn, D. J. Silberger, T. R. Schoeb, L. Fouser, W. Ouyang, R. D. Hatton, and C. T. Weaver. 2012. Th22 cells are an important source of IL-22 for host protection against enteropathogenic bacteria. *Immunity*. 37: 1061–75.

85. Oldstone, M. B. 1998. Molecular mimicry and immune-mediated diseases. *FASEB J*. 12: 1255–65.

86. Goodnow, C. C. 1996. Balancing immunity and tolerance: deleting and tuning lymphocyte repertoires. *P. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA*. 93: 2264–2271.

87. Cooper, G. S., M. L. K. Bynum, and E. C. Somers. 2009. Recent insights in the epidemiology of autoimmune diseases: improved prevalence estimates and understanding of clustering of diseases. *J. Autoimmun.* 33: 197–207.

88. Liu, Y., J. G. Krueger, and A. M. Bowcock. 2007. Psoriasis: genetic associations and immune system changes. *Genes Immun.* 8: 1–12.

89. Jadidi-Niaragh, F., and A. Mirshafiey. 2011. Th17 cell, the new player of neuroinflammatory process in multiple sclerosis. *Scand. J. Immunol.* 74: 1–13.

90. Pène, J., S. Chevalier, L. Preisser, E. Vénéreau, M.-H. Guilleux, S. Ghannam, J.-P. Molès, Y. Danger, E. Ravon, S. Lesaux, H. Yssel, and H. Gascan. 2008. Chronically inflamed human tissues are infiltrated by highly differentiated Th17 lymphocytes. *J. Immunol.* 180: 7423–30.

91. Lowes, M. A., T. Kikuchi, J. Fuentes-Duculan, I. Cardinale, L. C. Zaba, A. S. Haider,
E. P. Bowman, and J. G. Krueger. 2008. Psoriasis vulgaris lesions contain discrete
populations of Th1 and Th17 T cells. *J. Invest. Dermatol.* 128: 1207–11.

92. Kagami, S., H. L. Rizzo, J. J. Lee, Y. Koguchi, and A. Blauvelt. 2010. Circulating Th17, Th22, and Th1 cells are increased in psoriasis. *J. Invest. Dermatol.* 130: 1373–83.

93. Johansen, C., P. A. Usher, R. B. Kjellerup, D. Lundsgaard, L. Iversen, and K. Kragballe. 2009. Characterization of the interleukin-17 isoforms and receptors in lesional psoriatic skin. *Brit. J. Dermatol.* 160: 319–24.

94. Li, J., X. Chen, Z. Liu, Q. Yue, and H. Liu. 2007. Expression of Th17 cytokines in skin lesions of patients with psoriasis. *J. Huazhong U. Sci.-Med*.27: 330–2.

95. Leonardi, C. L., A. B. Kimball, K. A. Papp, N. Yeilding, C. Guzzo, Y. Wang, S. Li, L. T. Dooley, and K. B. Gordon. 2008. Efficacy and safety of ustekinumab, a human interleukin-12/23 monoclonal antibody, in patients with psoriasis: 76-week results from a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial (PHOENIX 1). *Lancet.* 371: 1665–74.

96. Papp, K. A., R. G. Langley, M. Lebwohl, G. G. Krueger, P. Szapary, N. Yeilding, C. Guzzo, M.-C. Hsu, Y. Wang, S. Li, L. T. Dooley, and K. Reich. 2008. Efficacy and safety of ustekinumab, a human interleukin-12/23 monoclonal antibody, in patients with psoriasis: 52-week results from a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial (PHOENIX 2). *Lancet.* 371: 1675–84.

97. McGeachy, M. J., K. S. Bak-Jensen, Y. Chen, C. M. Tato, W. Blumenschein, T. McClanahan, and D. J. Cua. 2007. TGF-beta and IL-6 drive the production of IL-17 and IL-10 by T cells and restrain T(H)-17 cell-mediated pathology. *Nature Immunol.* 8: 1390–7.

98. Sriram, S., and I. Steiner. 2005. Experimental allergic encephalomyelitis: a misleading model of multiple sclerosis. *Ann. Neurol.* 58: 939–45.

99. Lock, C., G. Hermans, R. Pedotti, A. Brendolan, E. Schadt, H. Garren, A. Langer-Gould, S. Strober, B. Cannella, J. Allard, P. Klonowski, A. Austin, N. Lad, N. Kaminski, S. J. Galli, J. R. Oksenberg, C. S. Raine, R. Heller, and L. Steinman. 2002. Genemicroarray analysis of multiple sclerosis lesions yields new targets validated in autoimmune encephalomyelitis. *Nature Med.* 8: 500–8.

100. Dumoutier, L., J. Louahed, and J. C. Renauld. 2000. Cloning and characterization of IL-10-related T cell-derived inducible factor (IL-TIF), a novel cytokine structurally related to IL-10 and inducible by IL-9. *Journal Immunol.* 164: 1814–9.

101. Xie, M. H., S. Aggarwal, W. H. Ho, J. Foster, Z. Zhang, J. Stinson, W. I. Wood, A. D. Goddard, and A. L. Gurney. 2000. Interleukin (IL)-22, a novel human cytokine that signals through the interferon receptor-related proteins CRF2-4 and IL-22R. *J. Biol Chem.* 275: 31335–9.

102. Dumoutier, L., E. Van Roost, G. Ameye, L. Michaux, and J. C. Renauld. 2000. IL-TIF/IL-22: genomic organization and mapping of the human and mouse genes. *Genes Immun.* 1: 488–94.

103. Pestka, S., C. D. Krause, D. Sarkar, M. R. Walter, Y. Shi, and P. B. Fisher. 2004. Interleukin-10 and related cytokines and receptors. *Annu. Rev. Immunol.* 22: 929–79.

104. Kotenko, S. V, L. S. Izotova, O. V Mirochnitchenko, E. Esterova, H. Dickensheets, R. P. Donnelly, and S. Pestka. 2001. Identification of the functional interleukin-22 (IL-22) receptor complex: the IL-10R2 chain (IL-10Rbeta) is a common chain of both the IL-10 and IL-22 (IL-10-related T cell-derived inducible factor, IL-TIF) receptor complexes. *J. Biol. Chem.* 276: 2725–32.

105. De Oliveira Neto, M., J. R. Ferreira, D. Colau, H. Fischer, A. S. Nascimento, A. F. Craievich, L. Dumoutier, J.-C. Renauld, and I. Polikarpov. 2008. Interleukin-22 forms dimers that are recognized by two interleukin-22R1 receptor chains. *Biophys. J.* 94: 1754–65.

106. Lejeune, D., L. Dumoutier, S. Constantinescu, W. Kruijer, J. J. Schuringa, and J.-C. Renauld. 2002. Interleukin-22 (IL-22) activates the JAK/STAT, ERK, JNK, and p38

MAP kinase pathways in a rat hepatoma cell line. Pathways that are shared with and distinct from IL-10. *J. Biol. Chem.* 277: 33676–82.

107. Sonnenberg, G. F., L. a Fouser, and D. Artis. 2011. Border patrol: regulation of immunity, inflammation and tissue homeostasis at barrier surfaces by IL-22. *Nature Immunol.* 12: 383–90.

108. Liang, S. C., X.-Y. Tan, D. P. Luxenberg, R. Karim, K. Dunussi-Joannopoulos, M. Collins, and L. A. Fouser. 2006. Interleukin (IL)-22 and IL-17 are coexpressed by Th17 cells and cooperatively enhance expression of antimicrobial peptides. *J. Exp. Med.* 203: 2271–9.

109. Guo, H., and D. J. Topham. 2010. Interleukin-22 (IL-22) production by pulmonary Natural Killer cells and the potential role of IL-22 during primary influenza virus infection. *J. Virol.* 84: 7750–9.

110. Vivier, E., H. Spits, and T. Cupedo. 2009. Interleukin-22-producing innate immune cells: new players in mucosal immunity and tissue repair? *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* 9: 229–34.

111. Spits, H., and J. P. Di Santo. 2011. The expanding family of innate lymphoid cells: regulators and effectors of immunity and tissue remodeling. *Nature Immunol.* 12: 21–7.

112. Ouyang, W., S. Rutz, N. K. Crellin, P. A. Valdez, and S. G. Hymowitz. 2011. Regulation and functions of the IL-10 family of cytokines in inflammation and disease. *Annu. Rev. Immunol.* 29: 71–109.

113. Eberl, G., and D. R. Littman. 2003. The role of the nuclear hormone receptor RORgammat in the development of lymph nodes and Peyer's patches. *Immunol. Rev.* 195: 81–90.

114. Hepworth, M. R., L. A. Monticelli, T. C. Fung, C. G. K. Ziegler, S. Grunberg, R. Sinha, A. R. Mantegazza, H.-L. Ma, A. Crawford, J. M. Angelosanto, E. J. Wherry, P. A. Koni, F. D. Bushman, C. O. Elson, G. Eberl, D. Artis, and G. F. Sonnenberg. 2013. Innate lymphoid cells regulate CD4+ T-cell responses to intestinal commensal bacteria. *Nature*. 498: 113–117.

115. Gurney, A. L. 2004. IL-22, a Th1 cytokine that targets the pancreas and select other peripheral tissues. *Int. Immunopharmacol.* 4: 669–77.

116. Renauld, J.-C. 2003. Class II cytokine receptors and their ligands: key antiviral and inflammatory modulators. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* 3: 667–76.

117. Whittington, H. A., L. Armstrong, K. M. Uppington, and A. B. Millar. 2004. Interleukin-22: a potential immunomodulatory molecule in the lung. *Am. J. Resp. Cell Mol.* 31: 220–6.

118. Tachiiri, A., R. Imamura, Y. Wang, M. Fukui, M. Umemura, and T. Suda. 2003. Genomic structure and inducible expression of the IL-22 receptor alpha chain in mice. *Genes Immun.* 4: 153–9.

119. Aggarwal, S., M. H. Xie, M. Maruoka, J. Foster, and a L. Gurney. 2001. Acinar cells of the pancreas are a target of interleukin-22. *J. Interf. Cytok. Res.* 21: 1047–53.

120. Shioya, M., A. Andoh, S. Kakinoki, A. Nishida, and Y. Fujiyama. 2008. Interleukin 22 receptor 1 expression in pancreas islets. *Pancreas*. 36: 197–9.

121. Dumoutier, L., D. Lejeune, D. Colau, and J. C. Renauld. 2001. Cloning and characterization of IL-22 binding protein, a natural antagonist of IL-10-related T cell-derived inducible factor/IL-22. *J. Immunol.* 166: 7090–5.

122. Xu, W., S. R. Presnell, J. Parrish-Novak, W. Kindsvogel, S. Jaspers, Z. Chen, S. R. Dillon, Z. Gao, T. Gilbert, K. Madden, S. Schlutsmeyer, L. Yao, T. E. Whitmore, Y. Chandrasekher, F. J. Grant, M. Maurer, L. Jelinek, H. Storey, T. Brender, A. Hammond, S. Topouzis, C. H. Clegg, and D. C. Foster. 2001. A soluble class II cytokine receptor, IL-22RA2, is a naturally occurring IL-22 antagonist. *P. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 98: 9511–6.

123. Zheng, Y., D. M. Danilenko, P. Valdez, I. Kasman, J. Eastham-Anderson, J. Wu, and W. Ouyang. 2007. Interleukin-22, a T(H)17 cytokine, mediates IL-23-induced dermal inflammation and acanthosis. *Nature*. 445: 648–51.

124. Kreymborg, K., R. Etzensperger, L. Dumoutier, S. Haak, A. Rebollo, T. Buch, F. L. Heppner, J.-C. Renauld, and B. Becher. 2007. IL-22 is expressed by Th17 cells in an IL-23-dependent fashion, but not required for the development of autoimmune encephalomyelitis. *Journal Immunol.* 179: 8098–104.

125. Veldhoen, M., K. Hirota, A. M. Westendorf, J. Buer, L. Dumoutier, J.-C. Renauld, and B. Stockinger. 2008. The aryl hydrocarbon receptor links TH17-cell-mediated autoimmunity to environmental toxins. *Nature*. 453: 106–9.

126. Veldhoen, M., K. Hirota, J. Christensen, A. O'Garra, and B. Stockinger. 2009. Natural agonists for aryl hydrocarbon receptor in culture medium are essential for optimal differentiation of Th17 T cells. *J. Exp. Med.* 206: 43–9.

127. Rutz, S., R. Noubade, C. Eidenschenk, N. Ota, W. Zeng, Y. Zheng, J. Hackney, J. Ding, H. Singh, and W. Ouyang. 2011. Transcription factor c-Maf mediates the TGF-β-

dependent suppression of IL-22 production in T(H)17 cells. *Nature Immunol.* 12: 1238–45.

128. Wolk, K., S. Kunz, E. Witte, M. Friedrich, K. Asadullah, and R. Sabat. 2004. IL-22 increases the innate immunity of tissues. *Immunity*. 21: 241–54.

129. Wolk, K., E. Witte, E. Wallace, W.-D. Döcke, S. Kunz, K. Asadullah, H.-D. Volk, W. Sterry, and R. Sabat. 2006. IL-22 regulates the expression of genes responsible for antimicrobial defense, cellular differentiation, and mobility in keratinocytes: a potential role in psoriasis. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 36: 1309–23.

130. Zheng, Y., P. A. Valdez, D. M. Danilenko, Y. Hu, S. M. Sa, Q. Gong, A. R. Abbas, Z. Modrusan, N. Ghilardi, F. J. de Sauvage, and W. Ouyang. 2008. Interleukin-22 mediates early host defense against attaching and effacing bacterial pathogens. *Nature Med.* 14: 282–9.

131. Liang, S. C., C. Nickerson-Nutter, D. D. Pittman, Y. Carrier, D. G. Goodwin, K. M. Shields, A.-J. Lambert, S. H. Schelling, Q. G. Medley, H.-L. Ma, M. Collins, K. Dunussi-Joannopoulos, and L. a Fouser. 2010. IL-22 induces an acute-phase response. *Journal Immunol.* 185: 5531–8.

132. Sonnenberg, G. F., M. G. Nair, T. J. Kirn, C. Zaph, L. A. Fouser, and D. Artis. 2010. Pathological versus protective functions of IL-22 in airway inflammation are regulated by IL-17A. *J. Exp. Med.* 207: 1293–305.

133. Zenewicz, L. A., G. D. Yancopoulos, D. M. Valenzuela, A. J. Murphy, M. Karow, and R. A. Flavell. 2007. Interleukin-22 but not interleukin-17 provides protection to hepatocytes during acute liver inflammation. *Immunity*. 27: 647–59.

134. Radaeva, S., R. Sun, H.-N. Pan, F. Hong, and B. Gao. 2004. Interleukin 22 (IL-22) plays a protective role in T cell-mediated murine hepatitis: IL-22 is a survival factor for hepatocytes via STAT3 activation. *Hepatology*. 39: 1332–42.

135. Sugimoto, K., A. Ogawa, E. Mizoguchi, Y. Shimomura, A. Andoh, A. K. Bhan, R. S. Blumberg, R. J. Xavier, and A. Mizoguchi. 2008. IL-22 ameliorates intestinal inflammation in a mouse model of ulcerative colitis. *J. Clin. Invest.* 118: 534–44.

136. Zenewicz, L. A., G. D. Yancopoulos, D. M. Valenzuela, A. J. Murphy, S. Stevens, and R. A. Flavell. 2008. Innate and adaptive interleukin-22 protects mice from inflammatory bowel disease. *Immunity*. 29: 947–57.

137. Baeza, N., D. Sanchez, B. Vialettes, and C. Figarella. 1997. Specific reg II gene overexpression in the non-obese diabetic mouse pancreas during active diabetogenesis. *FEBS Lett.* 416: 364–8.

138. Liu, L., J.-L. Liu, and C. B. Srikant. 2010. Reg2 protects mouse insulinoma cells from streptozotocin-induced mitochondrial disruption and apoptosis. *Growth Factors*. 28: 370–8.

139. Xiong, X., X. Wang, B. Li, S. Chowdhury, Y. Lu, C. B. Srikant, G. Ning, and J.-L. Liu. 2011. Pancreatic islet-specific overexpression of Reg3β protein induced the expression of pro-islet genes and protected the mice against streptozotocin-induced diabetes mellitus. *Am. J. Physiol.-Endoc.* 300: E669–80.

140. Liu, J.-L., W. Cui, B. Li, and Y. Lu. 2008. Possible roles of reg family proteins in pancreatic islet cell growth. *Curr. Drug Targets.* 8: 1–10.

141. Parikh, A., A.-F. Stephan, and E. S. Tzanakakis. 2012. Regenerating proteins and their expression, regulation and signaling. *Biomol. Concepts.* 3: 57–70.

142. Unno, M., K. Nata, N. Noguchi, Y. Narushima, T. Akiyama, T. Ikeda, K. Nakagawa, S. Takasawa, and H. Okamoto. 2002. Production and characterization of Reg knockout mice: reduced proliferation of pancreatic beta-cells in Reg knockout mice. *Diabetes*. 3: S478–83.

143. Huszarik, K., B. Wright, C. Keller, E. Nikoopour, O. Krougly, E. Lee-Chan, H.-Y. Qin, M. J. Cameron, W. K. Gurr, D. J. Hill, R. S. Sherwin, D. J. Kelvin, and B. Singh. 2010. Adjuvant immunotherapy increases beta cell regenerative factor Reg2 in the pancreas of diabetic mice. *J. Immunol.* 185: 5120–9.

144. Sadelain, M. W. J., H.-Y. Qin, J. Lauzon, and B. Singh. 1990. Prevention of Type I Diabetes in NOD Mice by Adjuvant Immunotherapy. *Diabetes*. 39: 583–589.

145. Qin, H. Y., M. W. Sadelain, C. Hitchon, J. Lauzon, and B. Singh. 1993. Complete Freund's adjuvant-induced T cells prevent the development and adoptive transfer of diabetes in nonobese diabetic mice. *J. Immunol.* 150: 2072–80.

146. Nikoopour, E., J. a Schwartz, K. Huszarik, C. Sandrock, O. Krougly, E. Lee-Chan, and B. Singh. 2010. Th17 polarized cells from nonobese diabetic mice following mycobacterial adjuvant immunotherapy delay type 1 diabetes. *J. Immunol.* 184: 4779–88.

147. Hill, T., O. Krougly, E. Nikoopour, S. Bellemore, E. Lee-Chan, L. A. Fouser, D. J. Hill, and B. Singh. 2013. The involvement of interleukin-22 in the expression of pancreatic beta cell regenerative Reg genes. *Cell Regen.* 2: 2.

148. Guilloteau, K., I. Paris, N. Pedretti, K. Boniface, F. Juchaux, V. Huguier, G. Guillet, F.-X. Bernard, J.-C. Lecron, and F. Morel. 2010. Skin Inflammation Induced by the Synergistic Action of IL-17A, IL-22, Oncostatin M, IL-1{alpha}, and TNF-{alpha} Recapitulates Some Features of Psoriasis. *J. Immunol.* 184: 5263-5270.

149. Oppmann, B., R. Lesley, B. Blom, J. C. Timans, Y. Xu, B. Hunte, F. Vega, N. Yu, J. Wang, K. Singh, F. Zonin, E. Vaisberg, et al. 2000. Novel p19 protein engages IL-12p40 to form a cytokine, IL-23, with biological activities similar as well as distinct from IL-12. *Immunity*. 13: 715–25.

150. Nair, R. P., K. C. Duffin, C. Helms, J. Ding, P. E. Stuart, D. Goldgar, J. E. Gudjonsson, Y. Li, T. Tejasvi, B.-J. Feng, A. Ruether, S. Schreiber, M. Weichenthal, D. et al. 2009. Genome-wide scan reveals association of psoriasis with IL-23 and NF-kappaB pathways. *Nat Genet.* 41: 199–204.

151. Takaku, T., R. T. Calado, S. Kajigaya, and N. S. Young. 2009. Interleukin-23 receptor (IL-23R) gene polymorphisms in acquired aplastic anemia. *Ann. Hematol.* 88: 653–7.

152. Remmers, E. F., F. Cosan, Y. Kirino, M. J. Ombrello, N. Abaci, C. Satorius, J. M. Le, B. Yang, B. D. Korman, A. Cakiris, O. Aglar, Z. Emrence, H. Azakli, D. Ustek, I. et al. 2010. Genome-wide association study identifies variants in the MHC class I, IL10, and IL23R-IL12RB2 regions associated with Behçet's disease. *Nat. Genet.* 42: 698–702.

153. Liu, Y., C. Helms, W. Liao, L. C. Zaba, S. Duan, J. Gardner, C. Wise, A. Miner, M. J. Malloy, C. R. Pullinger, J. P. Kane, S. Saccone, J. Worthington, I. Bruce, P.-Y. Kwok, A. Menter, J. Krueger, A. Barton, N. L. Saccone, and A. M. Bowcock. 2008. A genome-wide association study of psoriasis and psoriatic arthritis identifies new disease loci. *PLoS Genet.* 4: e1000041.

154. Burton, P. R., D. G. Clayton, L. R. Cardon, N. Craddock, P. Deloukas, A. Duncanson, D. P. Kwiatkowski, M. I. McCarthy, W. H. Ouwehand, N. J. Samani, J. A. et al. 2007. Association scan of 14,500 nonsynonymous SNPs in four diseases identifies autoimmunity variants. *Nat. Genet.* 39: 1329–37.

155. Reveille, J. D., A.-M. Sims, P. Danoy, D. M. Evans, P. Leo, J. J. Pointon, R. Jin, X. Zhou, L. A. Bradbury, L. H. Appleton, J. C. Davis, L. Diekman, T. Doan, A. Dowling, R. et al. 2010. Genome-wide association study of ankylosing spondylitis identifies non-MHC susceptibility loci. *Nat. Genet.* 42: 123–7.

156. Brentano, F., C. Ospelt, J. Stanczyk, R. E. Gay, S. Gay, and D. Kyburz. 2009. Abundant expression of the interleukin (IL)23 subunit p19, but low levels of bioactive

IL23 in the rheumatoid synovium: differential expression and Toll-like receptor-(TLR) dependent regulation of the IL23 subunits, p19 and p40, in rheumatoid arthritis. *Ann. Rheum. Dis.* 68: 143–50.

157. Liu, F.-L., C.-H. Chen, S.-J. Chu, J.-H. Chen, J.-H. Lai, H.-K. Sytwu, and D.-M. Chang. 2007. Interleukin (IL)-23 p19 expression induced by IL-1beta in human fibroblast-like synoviocytes with rheumatoid arthritis via active nuclear factor-kappaB and AP-1 dependent pathway. *Rheumatology*. 46: 1266–73.

158. Murphy, C. A., C. L. Langrish, Y. Chen, W. Blumenschein, T. McClanahan, R. A. Kastelein, J. D. Sedgwick, and D. J. Cua. 2003. Divergent pro- and antiinflammatory roles for IL-23 and IL-12 in joint autoimmune inflammation. *J. Exp. Med.* 198: 1951–7.

159. Ikeuchi, H., T. Kuroiwa, N. Hiramatsu, Y. Kaneko, K. Hiromura, K. Ueki, and Y. Nojima. 2005. Expression of interleukin-22 in rheumatoid arthritis: potential role as a proinflammatory cytokine. *Arthritis Rheum.* 52: 1037–46.

160. Geboes, L., L. Dumoutier, H. Kelchtermans, E. Schurgers, T. Mitera, J.-C. Renauld, and P. Matthys. 2009. Proinflammatory role of the Th17 cytokine interleukin-22 in collagen-induced arthritis in C57BL/6 mice. *Arthritis Rheum.* 60: 390–5.

161. Elson, C. O., Y. Cong, C. T. Weaver, T. R. Schoeb, T. K. McClanahan, R. B. Fick, and R. A. Kastelein. 2007. Monoclonal anti-interleukin 23 reverses active colitis in a T cell-mediated model in mice. *Gastroenterology*. 132: 2359–70.

162. Schmidt, C., T. Giese, B. Ludwig, I. Mueller-Molaian, T. Marth, S. Zeuzem, S. C. Meuer, and A. Stallmach. 2005. Expression of interleukin-12-related cytokine transcripts in inflammatory bowel disease: elevated interleukin-23p19 and interleukin-27p28 in Crohn's disease but not in ulcerative colitis. *Inflam Bowel Dis.* 11: 16–23.

163. Andoh, A., Z. Zhang, O. Inatomi, S. Fujino, Y. Deguchi, Y. Araki, T. Tsujikawa, K. Kitoh, S. Kim-Mitsuyama, A. Takayanagi, N. Shimizu, and Y. Fujiyama. 2005. Interleukin-22, a member of the IL-10 subfamily, induces inflammatory responses in colonic subepithelial myofibroblasts. *Gastroenterology*. 129: 969–84.

164. Brand, S., F. Beigel, T. Olszak, K. Zitzmann, S. T. Eichhorst, J.-M. Otte, H. Diepolder, A. Marquardt, W. Jagla, A. Popp, S. Leclair, K. Herrmann, J. Seiderer, T. Ochsenkühn, B. Göke, C. J. Auernhammer, and J. Dambacher. 2006. IL-22 is increased in active Crohn's disease and promotes proinflammatory gene expression and intestinal epithelial cell migration. *Am. J. Physiol.-Gastr L*. 290: G827–38.

165. Wolk, K., E. Witte, U. Hoffmann, W.-D. Doecke, S. Endesfelder, K. Asadullah, W. Sterry, H.-D. Volk, B. M. Wittig, and R. Sabat. 2007. IL-22 induces lipopolysaccharide-

binding protein in hepatocytes: a potential systemic role of IL-22 in Crohn's disease. *J. Immunol.* 178: 5973–81.

166. Chen, Y., C. L. Langrish, B. McKenzie, B. Joyce-Shaikh, J. S. Stumhofer, T. McClanahan, W. Blumenschein, T. Churakovsa, J. Low, L. Presta, C. A. Hunter, R. A. Kastelein, and D. J. Cua. 2006. Anti-IL-23 therapy inhibits multiple inflammatory pathways and ameliorates autoimmune encephalomyelitis. *J. Clin. Invest.* 116: 1317–26.

167. Li, Y., N. Chu, A. Hu, B. Gran, A. Rostami, and G.-X. Zhang. 2007. Increased IL-23p19 expression in multiple sclerosis lesions and its induction in microglia. *Brain.* 130: 490–501.

168. Kebir, H., K. Kreymborg, I. Ifergan, A. Dodelet-Devillers, R. Cayrol, M. Bernard, F. Giuliani, N. Arbour, B. Becher, and A. Prat. 2007. Human TH17 lymphocytes promote blood-brain barrier disruption and central nervous system inflammation. *Nature Med.* 13: 1173–5.

169. Piskin, G., R. M. R. Sylva-Steenland, J. D. Bos, and M. B. M. Teunissen. 2006. In vitro and in situ expression of IL-23 by keratinocytes in healthy skin and psoriasis lesions: enhanced expression in psoriatic skin. *J. Immunol.* 176: 1908–15.

170. Reich, K., F. O. Nestle, K. Papp, J.-P. Ortonne, R. Evans, C. Guzzo, S. Li, L. T. Dooley, and C. E. M. Griffiths. Infliximab induction and maintenance therapy for moderate-to-severe psoriasis: a phase III, multicentre, double-blind trial. *Lancet*. 366: 1367–74.

171. Boniface, K., E. Guignouard, N. Pedretti, M. Garcia, A. Delwail, F.-X. Bernard, F. Nau, G. Guillet, G. Dagregorio, H. Yssel, J.-C. Lecron, and F. Morel. 2007. A role for T cell-derived interleukin 22 in psoriatic skin inflammation. *Clin. Exp Immunol.* 150: 407–15.

172. Ma, H., S. Liang, J. Li, L. Napierata, T. Brown, S. Benoit, M. Senices, D. Gill, K. Dunussi-joannopoulos, M. Collins, C. Nickerson-nutter, L. A. Fouser, and D. A. Young. 2008. IL-22 is required for Th17 cell – mediated pathology in a mouse model of psoriasis-like skin inflammation. *J. Clin. Invest.* 118: 597–607.

173. Van Belle, A. B., M. de Heusch, M. M. Lemaire, E. Hendrickx, G. Warnier, K. Dunussi-Joannopoulos, L. a Fouser, J.-C. Renauld, and L. Dumoutier. 2012. IL-22 is required for imiquimod-induced psoriasiform skin inflammation in mice. *J. Immunol.* 188: 462–9.

174. Chen, W., W. Jin, N. Hardegen, K.-J. Lei, L. Li, N. Marinos, G. McGrady, and S. M. Wahl. 2003. Conversion of peripheral CD4+CD25- naive T cells to CD4+CD25+

regulatory T cells by TGF-beta induction of transcription factor Foxp3. *J. Exp. Med.* 198: 1875–86.

175. Kretschmer, K., I. Apostolou, D. Hawiger, K. Khazaie, M. C. Nussenzweig, and H. von Boehmer. 2005. Inducing and expanding regulatory T cell populations by foreign antigen. *Nature Immunol.* 6: 1219–27.

176. Zheng, Y., A. Chaudhry, A. Kas, P. deRoos, J. M. Kim, T.-T. Chu, L. Corcoran, P. Treuting, U. Klein, and A. Y. Rudensky. 2009. Regulatory T-cell suppressor program coopts transcription factor IRF4 to control T(H)2 responses. *Nature*. 458: 351–6.

177. Bettelli, E., T. Korn, M. Oukka, and V. K. Kuchroo. 2008. Induction and effector functions of T(H)17 cells. *Nature*. 453: 1051–7.

178. Lee, Y., A. Awasthi, N. Yosef, F. J. Quintana, S. Xiao, A. Peters, C. Wu, M. Kleinewietfeld, S. Kunder, D. a Hafler, R. a Sobel, A. Regev, and V. K. Kuchroo. 2012. Induction and molecular signature of pathogenic T(H)17 cells. *Nature Immunol.* 13: 991–9.

179. Annunziato, F., L. Cosmi, V. Santarlasci, L. Maggi, F. Liotta, B. Mazzinghi, E. Parente, L. Filì, S. Ferri, F. Frosali, F. Giudici, P. Romagnani, P. Parronchi, F. Tonelli, E. Maggi, and S. Romagnani. 2007. Phenotypic and functional features of human Th17 cells. *J. Exp. Med.* 204: 1849–61.

180. Esplugues, E., S. Huber, N. Gagliani, A. E. Hauser, T. Town, Y. Y. Wan, W. O'Connor, A. Rongvaux, N. Van Rooijen, A. M. Haberman, Y. Iwakura, V. K. Kuchroo, J. K. Kolls, J. A. Bluestone, K. C. Herold, and R. A. Flavell. 2011. Control of TH17 cells occurs in the small intestine. *Nature*. 475: 514–8.

181. Yang, Y., J. Weiner, Y. Liu, A. J. Smith, D. J. Huss, R. Winger, H. Peng, P. D. Cravens, M. K. Racke, and A. E. Lovett-Racke. 2009. T-bet is essential for encephalitogenicity of both Th1 and Th17 cells. *J. Exp. Med.* 206: 1549–64.

182. Ghoreschi, K., A. Laurence, X.-P. Yang, C. M. Tato, M. J. McGeachy, J. E. Konkel, H. L. Ramos, L. Wei, T. S. Davidson, N. Bouladoux, J. R. Grainger, Q. Chen, Y. Kanno, W. T. Watford, H.-W. Sun, G. Eberl, E. M. Shevach, Y. Belkaid, D. J. Cua, W. Chen, and J. J. O'Shea. 2010. Generation of pathogenic T(H)17 cells in the absence of TGF- β signalling. *Nature*. 467: 967–71.

183. McGeachy, M. J., and D. J. Cua. 2008. Th17 cell differentiation: the long and winding road. *Immunity*. 28: 445–53.

184. Eisenbarth, G. S. 1986. Type I diabetes mellitus. A chronic autoimmune disease. *New Engl J. Med.* 314: 1360–8.

185. Chan, L., T. Terashima, M. Fujimiya, and H. Kojima. 2006. Chronic diabetic complications: the body's adaptive response to hyperglycemia gone awry? *Trans. Am. Clin. Climatol. Assoc.* 117: 341–51; discussion 351–2.

186. Maahs, D. M., N. A. West, J. M. Lawrence, and E. J. Mayer-Davis. 2010. Epidemiology of type 1 diabetes. *Endocrinol. Metab. Clin. North Am.* 39: 481–97.

187. Patterson, C. C., G. G. Dahlquist, E. Gyürüs, A. Green, and G. Soltész. 2009. Incidence trends for childhood type 1 diabetes in Europe during 1989-2003 and predicted new cases 2005-20: a multicentre prospective registration study. *Lancet.* 373: 2027–33.

188. Redondo, M. J., M. Rewers, L. Yu, S. Garg, C. C. Pilcher, R. B. Elliott, and G. S. Eisenbarth. 1999. Genetic determination of islet cell autoimmunity in monozygotic twin, dizygotic twin, and non-twin siblings of patients with type 1 diabetes: prospective twin study. *BMJ*. 318: 698–702.

189. Atkinson, M. A., and G. S. Eisenbarth. 2001. Type 1 diabetes: new perspectives on disease pathogenesis and treatment. *Lancet*. 358: 221–9.

190. Miyazaki, T., M. Uno, M. Uehira, H. Kikutani, T. Kishimoto, M. Kimoto, H. Nishimoto, J. Miyazaki, and K. Yamamura. 1990. Direct evidence for the contribution of the unique I-ANOD to the development of insulitis in non-obese diabetic mice. *Nature*. 345: 722–4.

191. Quartey-Papafio, R., T. Lund, P. Chandler, J. Picard, P. Ozegbe, S. Day, P. R. Hutchings, L. O'Reilly, D. Kioussis, and E. Simpson. 1995. Aspartate at position 57 of nonobese diabetic I-Ag7 beta-chain diminishes the spontaneous incidence of insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. *J. Immunol.* 154: 5567–75.

192. Bach, J.-F. 2002. The effect of infections on susceptibility to autoimmune and allergic diseases. *New Engl J. Med.* 347: 911–20.

193. Hyöty, H., and K. W. Taylor. 2002. The role of viruses in human diabetes. *Diabetologia*. 45: 1353–61.

194. Ohashi, P. S., S. Oehen, K. Buerki, H. Pircher, C. T. Ohashi, B. Odermatt, B. Malissen, R. M. Zinkernagel, and H. Hengartner. 1991. Ablation of "tolerance" and induction of diabetes by virus infection in viral antigen transgenic mice. *Cell*. 65: 305–17.
195. Carrasco-Marin, E., J. Shimizu, O. Kanagawa, and E. R. Unanue. 1996. The class II MHC I-Ag7 molecules from non-obese diabetic mice are poor peptide binders. *J. Immunol.* 156: 450–8.

196. Knip, M., R. Veijola, S. M. Virtanen, H. Hyöty, O. Vaarala, and H. K. Akerblom. 2005. Environmental triggers and determinants of type 1 diabetes. *Diabete*. 2: S125–36.

197. Bach, J. F. 1994. Insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus as an autoimmune disease. *Endocr. Rev.* 15: 516–42.

198. Shizuru, J. A., C. Taylor-Edwards, B. A. Banks, A. K. Gregory, and C. G. Fathman. 1988. Immunotherapy of the nonobese diabetic mouse: treatment with an antibody to T-helper lymphocytes. *Science*. 240: 659–62.

199. Wong, F. S., I. Visintin, L. Wen, J. Granata, R. Flavell, and C. A. Janeway. 1998. The role of lymphocyte subsets in accelerated diabetes in nonobese diabetic-rat insulin promoter-B7-1 (NOD-RIP-B7-1) mice. *J. Exp. Med.* 187: 1985–93.

200. Wang, B., A. Gonzalez, C. Benoist, and D. Mathis. 1996. The role of CD8+ T cells in the initiation of insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 26: 1762–9.

201. Serreze, D. V, E. H. Leiter, G. J. Christianson, D. Greiner, and D. C. Roopenian. 1994. Major histocompatibility complex class I-deficient NOD-B2mnull mice are diabetes and insulitis resistant. *Diabetes*. 43: 505–9.

202. In't Veld, P., D. Lievens, J. De Grijse, Z. Ling, B. Van der Auwera, M. Pipeleers-Marichal, F. Gorus, and D. Pipeleers. 2007. Screening for insulitis in adult autoantibodypositive organ donors. *Diabetes*. 56: 2400–4.

203. Bottazzo, G. F., B. M. Dean, J. M. McNally, E. H. MacKay, P. G. Swift, and D. R. Gamble. 1985. In situ characterization of autoimmune phenomena and expression of HLA molecules in the pancreas in diabetic insulitis. *New Engl. J. Med.* 313: 353–60.

204. Hänninen, A., S. Jalkanen, M. Salmi, S. Toikkanen, G. Nikolakaros, and O. Simell. 1992. Macrophages, T cell receptor usage, and endothelial cell activation in the pancreas at the onset of insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. *J. Clin. Invest.* 90: 1901–10.

205. Itoh, N., T. Hanafusa, A. Miyazaki, J. Miyagawa, K. Yamagata, K. Yamamoto, M. Waguri, A. Imagawa, S. Tamura, and M. Inada. 1993. Mononuclear cell infiltration and its relation to the expression of major histocompatibility complex antigens and adhesion molecules in pancreas biopsy specimens from newly diagnosed insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus patients. *J. Clin. Invest.* 92: 2313–22.

206. Kay, T. W., I. L. Campbell, L. Oxbrow, and L. C. Harrison. 1991. Overexpression of class I major histocompatibility complex accompanies insulitis in the non-obese diabetic mouse and is prevented by anti-interferon-gamma antibody. *Diabetologia*. 34: 779–85.

207. Lieberman, S. M., and T. P. DiLorenzo. 2003. A comprehensive guide to antibody and T-cell responses in type 1 diabetes. *Tissue Antigens* 62: 359–77.

208. Calderon, B., A. Suri, and E. R. Unanue. 2006. In CD4+ T-cell-induced diabetes, macrophages are the final effector cells that mediate islet beta-cell killing: studies from an acute model. *Am. J. Pathol.* 169: 2137–47.

209. Waldron-Lynch, F., and K. C. Herold. 2011. Immunomodulatory therapy to preserve pancreatic β -cell function in type 1 diabetes. *Nat. Rev. Drug Discov.* 10: 439–52.

210. Amrani, A., J. Verdaguer, S. Thiessen, S. Bou, and P. Santamaria. 2000. IL-1alpha, IL-1beta, and IFN-gamma mark beta cells for Fas-dependent destruction by diabetogenic CD4(+) T lymphocytes. *J. Clin. Invest.* 105: 459–68.

211. Flodström, M., and D. L. Eizirik. 1997. Interferon-gamma-induced interferon regulatory factor-1 (IRF-1) expression in rodent and human islet cells precedes nitric oxide production. *Endocrinology*. 138: 2747–53.

212. Hultgren, B., X. Huang, N. Dybdal, and T. A. Stewart. 1996. Genetic absence of gamma-interferon delays but does not prevent diabetes in NOD mice. *Diabetes*. 45: 812–7.

213. Vukkadapu, S. S., J. M. Belli, K. Ishii, A. G. Jegga, J. J. Hutton, B. J. Aronow, and J. D. Katz. 2005. Dynamic interaction between T cell-mediated beta-cell damage and beta-cell repair in the run up to autoimmune diabetes of the NOD mouse. *Physiol Genomics* 21: 201–11.

214. Mensah-Brown, E. P. K., A. Shahin, M. Al-Shamisi, X. Wei, and M. L. Lukic. 2006. IL-23 leads to diabetes induction after subdiabetogenic treatment with multiple low doses of streptozotocin. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 36: 216–23.

215. Emamaullee, J. A., J. Davis, S. Merani, C. Toso, J. F. Elliott, A. Thiesen, and A. M. J. Shapiro. 2009. Inhibition of Th17 cells regulates autoimmune diabetes in NOD mice. *Diabetes*. 58: 1302–11.

216. Bradshaw, E. M., K. Raddassi, W. Elyaman, T. Orban, P. A. Gottlieb, S. C. Kent, and D. A. Hafler. 2009. Monocytes from patients with type 1 diabetes spontaneously secrete proinflammatory cytokines inducing Th17 cells. *J. Immunol.* 183: 4432–9.

217. Ankathatti Munegowda, M., Y. Deng, R. Chibbar, Q. Xu, A. Freywald, S. J. Mulligan, S. van Drunen Littel-van den Hurk, D. Sun, S. Xiong, and J. Xiang. 2011. A distinct role of CD4+ Th17- and Th17-stimulated CD8+ CTL in the pathogenesis of type 1 diabetes and experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. *J. Clin. Immunol.* 31: 811–26.

218. Martin-Orozco, N., Y. Chung, S. H. Chang, Y.-H. Wang, and C. Dong. 2009. Th17 cells promote pancreatic inflammation but only induce diabetes efficiently in lymphopenic hosts after conversion into Th1 cells. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 39: 216–224.

219. Bending, D., H. D. La Peña, M. Veldhoen, J. M. Phillips, C. Uyttenhove, B. Stockinger, and A. Cooke. 2009. Highly purified Th17 cells from BDC2.5NOD mice convert into Th1-like cells in NOD / SCID recipient mice. *J. Clin. Invest.* 119: 565–572.

220. Joseph, J., S. Bittner, F. M. P. Kaiser, H. Wiendl, and S. Kissler. 2012. IL-17 silencing does not protect nonobese diabetic mice from autoimmune diabetes. *J. Immunol.* 188: 216–21.

221. Makino, S., K. Kunimoto, Y. Muraoka, Y. Mizushima, K. Katagiri, and Y. Tochino. 1980. Breeding of a non-obese, diabetic strain of mice. *Exp. Anim. Tokyo.* 29: 1–13.

222. Delovitch, T. L., and B. Singh. 1997. The Nonobese Diabetic Mouse as a Model of Autoimmune Diabetes: Immune Dysregulation Gets the NOD. *Immunity*. 7: 727–738.

223. Jeggo, P. A., S. P. Jackson, and G. E. Taccioli. 1996. Identification of the catalytic subunit of DNA dependent protein kinase as the product of the mouse scid gene. *Curr. Top. Microbiol. Immunol.* 217: 79–89.

224. Prochazka, M., H. R. Gaskins, L. D. Shultz, and E. H. Leiter. 1992. The nonobese diabetic scid mouse: model for spontaneous thymomagenesis associated with immunodeficiency. *P. Nal. Acad. Sci. USA*. 89: 3290–4.

225. Christianson, S. W., L. D. Shultz, and E. H. Leiter. 1993. Adoptive transfer of diabetes into immunodeficient NOD-scid/scid mice. Relative contributions of CD4+ and CD8+ T-cells from diabetic versus prediabetic NOD.NON-Thy-1a donors. *Diabetes*. 42: 44–55.

226. Shultz, L. D., P. A. Schweitzer, S. W. Christianson, B. Gott, I. B. Schweitzer, B. Tennent, S. McKenna, L. Mobraaten, T. V Rajan, and D. L. Greiner. 1995. Multiple defects in innate and adaptive immunologic function in NOD/LtSz-scid mice. *J. Immunol.* 154: 180–91.

227. Haskins, K., and M. McDuffie. 1990. Acceleration of diabetes in young NOD mice with a CD4+ islet-specific T cell clone. *Science*. 249: 1433–1436.

228. Stadinski, B. D., T. Delong, N. Reisdorph, R. Reisdorph, R. L. Powell, M. Armstrong, J. D. Piganelli, G. Barbour, B. Bradley, F. Crawford, P. Marrack, S. K. Mahata, J. W. Kappler, and K. Haskins. 2010. Chromogranin A is an autoantigen in type 1 diabetes. *Nature Immunol.* 11: 225–31.

229. Nikoopour, E., C. Sandrock, K. Huszarik, O. Krougly, E. Lee-Chan, E. L. Masteller, J. A. Bluestone, and B. Singh. 2011. Cutting edge: vasostatin-1-derived peptide ChgA29-42 is an antigenic epitope of diabetogenic BDC2.5 T cells in nonobese diabetic mice. *J. Immunol.* 186: 3831–5.

230. Sugita, S., Y. Kawazoe, A. Imai, Y. Yamada, S. Horie, and M. Mochizuki. 2012. Inhibition of Th17 differentiation by anti-TNF-alpha therapy in uveitis patients with Behçet's disease. *Arthritis Res. Ther.* 14: R99.

231. Pfaffl, M. W. 2001. A new mathematical model for relative quantification in realtime RT-PCR. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 29: e45.

232. Young, L. H., L. B. Peterson, L. S. Wicker, P. M. Persechini, and J. D. Young.
1989. In vivo expression of perforin by CD8+ lymphocytes in autoimmune disease.
Studies on spontaneous and adoptively transferred diabetes in nonobese diabetic mice. *J. Immunol.* 143: 3994–9.

233. Kägi, D., B. Odermatt, P. Seiler, R. M. Zinkernagel, T. W. Mak, and H. Hengartner. 1997. Reduced incidence and delayed onset of diabetes in perforin-deficient nonobese diabetic mice. *J. Exp. Med.* 186: 989–97.

234. Voo, K. S., Y.-H. Wang, F. R. Santori, C. Boggiano, Y.-H. Wang, K. Arima, L. Bover, S. Hanabuchi, J. Khalili, E. Marinova, B. Zheng, D. R. Littman, and Y.-J. Liu. 2009. Identification of IL-17-producing FOXP3+ regulatory T cells in humans. *P. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA*. 106: 4793–8.

235. Duhen, T., R. Duhen, A. Lanzavecchia, F. Sallusto, and D. J. Campbell. 2012. Functionally distinct subsets of human FOXP3+ Treg cells that phenotypically mirror effector Th cells. *Blood.* 119: 4430–40.

236. Josefowicz, S. Z., L.-F. Lu, and A. Y. Rudensky. 2012. Regulatory T cells: mechanisms of differentiation and function. *Ann. Rev. Immunol.* 30: 531–64.

237. Wilson, N. J., K. Boniface, J. R. Chan, B. S. McKenzie, W. M. Blumenschein, J. D. Mattson, B. Basham, K. Smith, T. Chen, F. Morel, J.-C. Lecron, R. A. Kastelein, D. J.

Cua, T. K. McClanahan, E. P. Bowman, and R. de Waal Malefyt. 2007. Development, cytokine profile and function of human interleukin 17-producing helper T cells. *Nature Immunol.* 8: 950–7.

238. Manel, N., D. Unutmaz, and D. R. Littman. 2008. The differentiation of human T(H)-17 cells requires transforming growth factor-beta and induction of the nuclear receptor RORgammat. *Nature Immunol.* 9: 641–9.

239. Volpe, E., N. Servant, R. Zollinger, S. I. Bogiatzi, P. Hupé, E. Barillot, and V. Soumelis. 2008. A critical function for transforming growth factor-beta, interleukin 23 and proinflammatory cytokines in driving and modulating human T(H)-17 responses. *Nature Immunol.* 9: 650–7.

240. Yang, L., D. E. Anderson, C. Baecher-Allan, W. D. Hastings, E. Bettelli, M. Oukka,
V. K. Kuchroo, and D. A. Hafler. 2008. IL-21 and TGF-beta are required for
differentiation of human T(H)17 cells. *Nature*. 454: 350–2.

241. Neurath, M. F., B. Weigmann, S. Finotto, J. Glickman, E. Nieuwenhuis, H. Iijima, A. Mizoguchi, E. Mizoguchi, J. Mudter, P. R. Galle, A. Bhan, F. Autschbach, B. M. Sullivan, S. J. Szabo, L. H. Glimcher, and R. S. Blumberg. 2002. The transcription factor T-bet regulates mucosal T cell activation in experimental colitis and Crohn's disease. *J. Exp. Med.* 195: 1129–43.

242. Xu, J., Y. Yang, G. Qiu, G. Lal, Z. Wu, D. E. Levy, J. C. Ochando, J. S. Bromberg, and Y. Ding. 2009. c-Maf regulates IL-10 expression during Th17 polarization. *J. Immunol.* 182: 6226–36.

243. Pot, C., H. Jin, A. Awasthi, S. M. Liu, C.-Y. Lai, R. Madan, A. H. Sharpe, C. L. Karp, S.-C. Miaw, I.-C. Ho, and V. K. Kuchroo. 2009. Cutting edge: IL-27 induces the transcription factor c-Maf, cytokine IL-21, and the costimulatory receptor ICOS that coordinately act together to promote differentiation of IL-10-producing Tr1 cells. *J. Immunol.* 183: 797–801.

244. El-Behi, M., B. Ciric, H. Dai, Y. Yan, M. Cullimore, F. Safavi, G.-X. Zhang, B. N. Dittel, and A. Rostami. 2011. The encephalitogenicity of T(H)17 cells is dependent on IL-1- and IL-23-induced production of the cytokine GM-CSF. *Nature Imunol.* 12: 568–75.

245. Codarri, L., G. Gyülvészi, V. Tosevski, L. Hesske, A. Fontana, L. Magnenat, T. Suter, and B. Becher. 2011. RORγt drives production of the cytokine GM-CSF in helper T cells, which is essential for the effector phase of autoimmune neuroinflammation. *Nature Immunol.* 12: 560–7.

246. Sonderegger, I., G. Iezzi, R. Maier, N. Schmitz, M. Kurrer, and M. Kopf. 2008. GM-CSF mediates autoimmunity by enhancing IL-6-dependent Th17 cell development and survival. *J. Exp. Med.* 205: 2281–94.

247. Sporn, M. B., and A. B. Roberts. 1990. TGF-beta: problems and prospects. *Cell Regul.* 1: 875–82.

248. Zhou, L., J. E. Lopes, M. M. W. Chong, I. I. Ivanov, R. Min, G. D. Victora, Y. Shen, J. Du, Y. P. Rubtsov, A. Y. Rudensky, S. F. Ziegler, and D. R. Littman. 2008. TGF-betainduced Foxp3 inhibits T(H)17 cell differentiation by antagonizing RORgammat function. *Nature*. 453: 236–40.

249. Oida, T., and H. L. Weiner. 2010. Depletion of TGF-β from fetal bovine serum. *J. Immunol. Methods* 362: 195–8.

250. Lee, M. S., and N. Sarvetnick. 1992. Transgenes in autoimmunity. *Curr. Opin. Immunol.* 4: 723–7.

251. Gianani, R., and N. Sarvetnick. 1996. Viruses, cytokines, antigens, and autoimmunity. *P. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA*. 93: 2257–9.

252. Bhattacharya, S., R. M. Ray, and L. R. Johnson. 2005. STAT3-mediated transcription of Bcl-2, Mcl-1 and c-IAP2 prevents apoptosis in polyamine-depleted cells. *Biochem. J.* 392: 335–44.

253. Oritani, K., Y. Tomiyama, P. W. Kincade, K. Aoyama, T. Yokota, I. Matsumura, Y. Kanakura, K. Nakajima, T. Hirano, and Y. Matsuzawa. 1999. Both Stat3-Activation and Stat3-Independent BCL2 Downregulation Are Important for Interleukin-6-Induced Apoptosis of 1A9-M Cells. *Blood.* 93: 1346–1354.

254. Ting, C. M., C. K. C. Wong, R. N. S. Wong, K. W. Lo, A. W. M. Lee, G. S. W. Tsao, M. L. Lung, and N. K. Mak. 2012. Role of STAT3/5 and Bcl-2/xL in 2-methoxyestradiol-induced endoreduplication of nasopharyngeal carcinoma cells. *Mol. Carcinog* 51: 963–72.

255. Beyeen, A. D., M. Z. Adzemovic, J. Ockinger, P. Stridh, K. Becanovic, H. Laaksonen, H. Lassmann, R. A. Harris, J. Hillert, L. Alfredsson, E. G. Celius, H. F. Harbo, I. Kockum, M. Jagodic, and T. Olsson. 2010. IL-22RA2 associates with multiple sclerosis and macrophage effector mechanisms in experimental neuroinflammation. *J. Immunol.* 185: 6883–90.

256. Xu, A.-J., W. Zhu, F. Tian, L.-H. Yan, and T. Li. 2010. Recombinant adenoviral expression of IL-10 protects beta cell from impairment induced by pro-inflammatory cytokine. *Mol. Cell. Biochem.* 344: 163–71.

257. Ishigame, H., L. A. Zenewicz, S. Sanjabi, P. Licona-Limón, M. Nakayama, W. J. Leonard, and R. A. Flavell. 2013. Excessive Th1 responses due to the absence of TGF-β signaling cause autoimmune diabetes and dysregulated Treg cell homeostasis. *P. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA*. 110: 6961–6.

258. Xue, J., D. T. C. Nguyen, and A. Habtezion. 2012. Aryl hydrocarbon receptor regulates pancreatic IL-22 production and protects mice from acute pancreatitis. *Gastroenterology*. 143: 1670–80.

259. Calderon, B., A. Suri, X. O. Pan, J. C. Mills, and E. R. Unanue. 2008. IFN-gammadependent regulatory circuits in immune inflammation highlighted in diabetes. *J. Immunol.* 181: 6964–74.

260. Wan, X., F. B. Guloglu, A. M. Vanmorlan, L. M. Rowland, R. Jain, C. L.
Haymaker, J. A. Cascio, M. Dhakal, C. M. Hoeman, D. M. Tartar, and H. Zaghouani.
2012. Mechanisms underlying antigen-specific tolerance of stable and convertible th17 cells during suppression of autoimmune diabetes. *Diabetes*. 61: 2054–65.

261. Kuriya, G., T. Uchida, S. Akazawa, M. Kobayashi, K. Nakamura, T. Satoh, I. Horie, E. Kawasaki, H. Yamasaki, L. Yu, Y. Iwakura, H. Sasaki, Y. Nagayama, A. Kawakami, and N. Abiru. 2013. Double deficiency in IL-17 and IFN-γ signalling significantly suppresses the development of diabetes in the NOD mouse. *Diabetologia*. 56: 1773–80.

Appendices

Appendix I. *Differential cytokine production in Th17-polarized splenocytes*. BDC2.5 splenocytes were cultured on 96-well plates and stimulated with PS3 mimotope (5 μ g/ml) with polarizing cytokines IL-6 (20 ng/ml), TGF- β (3 ng/ml) or IL-23 (10 ng/ml) as indicated. Cells stimulated with PS3 mimotope without cytokine treatment were used as a control. After 5 days cells were stained with fluorescent antibodies and FACS analysis performed. Cells were gated on live then CD4⁺ cells.



Appendix II. *Differential proliferation exhibited by Th17-polarized splenocytes*. BDC2.5 splenocytes were cultured on 96-well plates and stimulated with PS3 mimotope (5 µg/ml) with polarizing cytokines IL-6 (20 ng/ml), TGF- β (3 ng/ml) or IL-23 (10 ng/ml) as indicated. Cells stimulated with PS3 mimotope without cytokine treatment were used as a control. After 72 hours [³H] thymidine was added and proliferation was measured. * indicates significant difference for 3 experiments (p < 0.05).



Appendix III. *Different polarization techniques of Th17 cells leads to functionally different effector subsets.* BDC2.5 splenocytes were cultured on 96-well plates and stimulated with PS3 mimotope (5 μ g/ml) with polarizing cytokines IL-6 (20 ng/ml), TGF- β (3 ng/ml) or IL-23 (10 ng/ml) as indicated. Cells stimulated with PS3 mimotope without cytokine treatment were used as a control. After 5 days cells were injected IV into the tail vein of NOD mice in an adoptive transfer. Diabetes incidence is depicted. All mice injected with the Teff17 polarized cells developed diabetes, p < 0.001.



Appendix IV. *Treg17 cells can suppress both proliferation and the pathogenic effects of Teff17 cells*. BDC2.5 splenocytes were cultured on 96-well plates and stimulated with PS3 mimotope (5 µg/ml) with polarizing cytokines; Treg17 cells were polarized by IL-6 (20 ng/ml) + TGF- β (3 ng/ml) and Teff17 cells were polarized by IL-6 (20 ng/ml) + IL-23 (10 ng/ml). (A) After 5 days the two subsets were replated together and restimulated with a serial dilution of the ratio of Teff17 cells to Treg17. After 72 hours [³H] thymidine was added and proliferation was measured. (B) Equal numbers (5 x 10⁶) of Treg17 cells and Teff17 cells were injected IV into the tail vein of NOD mice in an adoptive transfer. Treg17 cells blocked disease development for an extended period of time (p < 0.03).



Appendix V. *Teff17 cells demonstrate increased IL-22 production compared to Treg17 cells and non-polarized cells*. BDC2.5 splenocytes were cultured on 96-well plates and stimulated with PS3 mimotope (5 μ g/ml) with polarizing cytokines IL-6 (20 ng/ml), TGF- β (3 ng/ml) or IL-23 (10 ng/ml) as indicated. Cells stimulated with PS3 mimotope without cytokine treatment were used as a control. After 5 days cells were collected and RNA extracted. mRNA expression was measured using RT-qPCR and IL-22 expression was shown to be much higher in the cells polarized by IL-6 + IL-23. Results are shown as fold change and are relative to beta actin which was used as a housekeeping gene.



Appendix VI. *Differential cytokine and transcription factor expression is observed between two Th17 subsets.* BDC2.5 splenocytes were cultured on 96-well plates and stimulated with PS3 mimotope (5 μ g/ml) with polarizing cytokines IL-6 (20 ng/ml), TGF- β (3 ng/ml) or IL-23 (10 ng/ml) as indicated. Cells stimulated with PS3 mimotope without cytokine treatment were used as a control. After 5 days RNA extracted and mRNA expression was measured using RT-qPCR. Results are shown as fold change and are relative to beta actin which was used as a housekeeping gene.



Curriculum Vitae

Name:	Stacey Bellemore
Place of Birth:	Windsor, Ontario, Canada
Post-secondary Education and Degrees:	The University of Western Ontario London, Ontario, Canada M.Sc. Candidate Microbiology and Immunology 2011-2013
	The University of Western Ontario London, Ontario, Canada Honours Biochemistry of Infection and Immunity 2007-2011 B.M.Sc.
Honours and Awards	Schulich Graduate Research Scholarship 2011-2013
	Dean's Honour List 2007-2013
Related Work Experience	Graduate Teaching Assistant The University of Western Ontario Biology and Immunology Lab Courses 2011-2013
	Advanced Mouse Training, Breeding Barrier Training Animal Care and Veterinary Services London, Ontario, Canada
Publications:	Hill, T., O. Krougly, E. Nikoopour, S. Bellemore , E. Lee-Chan, L. A. Fouser, D. J. Hill, B. Singh. 2013. The involvement of interleukin-22 in the expression of pancreatic beta cell regenerative Reg gene. <i>Cell Regeneration</i> . 2:2.